

van Garderen, Ogier (Okke) (2021) *Donaldson–Thomas invariants of threefold flops*. PhD thesis, University of Glasgow.

http://theses.gla.ac.uk/82327/

Copyright and moral rights for this work are retained by the author

A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge

This work cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the author

The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, awarding institution and date of the thesis must be given

Enlighten: Theses <u>https://theses.gla.ac.uk/</u> research-enlighten@glasgow.ac.uk

Donaldson–Thomas Invariants of Threefold Flops

by Okke van Garderen

A thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

at the

School of Mathematics & Statistics College of Science & Engineering University of Glasgow



March 2021

Abstract

This thesis is about a class of complex algebraic threefolds known as *flops*, which are an important part of the Minimal Model Program in birational geometry. Threefold flops are commonly studied via their enumerative invariants, and here we focus on one such type of invariant: *refined Donaldson–Thomas invariants*. We develop theoretical aspects of refined Donaldson–Thomas theory for threefold flops, which allow us to understand their *stability conditions* and *cyclic* A_{∞} -*deformation theory*. With these new methods, we are able to sidestep common computational barriers in the field and fully determine the Donaldson–Thomas invariants for an infinite family of flops, which includes many new examples. Our results show that a refined version of the strong-rationality conjecture of Pandharipande–Thomas holds in this setting, and also that refined Donaldson–Thomas invariants are not sufficiently fine to determine flops. Where possible we work motivically, computing invariants in the Grothendieck ring of varieties, but we also produce Hodge theoretic realisations of the invariants.

Contents

| 1 | Introduction | 1 |
|--------------|--|-----------|
| | 1.1 Background and motivation | 2 |
| | 1.2 Results on length $\ell = 2$ flops | 5 |
| | 1.3 Noncommutative methods | 7 |
| | 1.4 Outline of the thesis | 13 |
| | 1.5 Notation and conventions | 13 |
| 2 | Constructing Flops | 17 |
| | 2.1 Threefold flops | 17 |
| | 2.2 Slicing the universal flop | 22 |
| 3 | The DT Toolbox | 37 |
| | 3.1 Refined invariants | 38 |
| | 3.2 The motivic Hall algebra | 42 |
| | 3.3 Formal noncommutative functions on a point | 45 |
| | 3.4 Intermediate refinements | 47 |
| 4 | Classifying Stable Objects | 49 |
| | 4.1 King stability | 50 |
| | 4.2 Tilting theory of the length 2 flop | 52 |
| | 4.3 From tilting to silting on the fibre | 55 |
| | 4.4 Identifying the stable modules | 58 |
| 5 | Calabi-Yau Structures | 63 |
| | 5.1 Hochschild homology | 64 |
| | 5.2 Koszul duality | 67 |
| | 5.3 Cyclic A_{∞} -categories | 70 |
| | 5.4 The case of flops | 77 |
| 6 | Donaldson-Thomas Invariants | 79 |
| | 6.1 Motivic invariants for the class [2C] | 85 |
| | 6.2 Motivic point count | 85 |
| | 6.3 Invariants for the class [C] | 93 |
| \mathbf{A} | Blowup calculations | 101 |

Acknowledgements

First and foremost I want to thank my supervisors, Ben Davison and Michael Wemyss, for their constant support & guidance, for sharing their honest opinions, both about my work and the state of maths as a whole, and for the optimist attitude they so consciously instilled in me. It has been a great 4 years, thank you so much!

I would like to thank the University of Glasgow for funding my studies, and the department of Mathematics & Statistics for providing a great place to study and for providing many great opportunities to interact with fellow mathematicians. To the examining committee, I would like to extend my gratitude for the corrections they have suggested, which have certainly improved the thesis.

Next I want to thank my office crew, Dave, James, Jamie, Kellan, Mikel, Niall, Ross, Sarah, and Vitalijs, for making the office a fun place to be, for good chats about maths, and for bringing some levity into the pandemic; maybe the real PhD was the friends we made along the way. Special thanks go out to Greg & Theo, both for indoctrinating me into the ways of DG categories and for the many fun nights in the pub.

I also want to thank my friends and family back home, especially everyone who came to visit during my time in Glasgow. In particular, I want to thank Kees Jan for talking some sense into me, Joran for letting me be part of his promotie, which gave me renewed determination, and Jan for his corrections to the introduction of this thesis.

Finally, I want to thank my parents for their unending love & support, for encouraging me during all my studies, and for inspiring me to be both creative and analytical.

Author's declaration

I declare that, except where explicit reference is made to the contribution of others, this dissertation is the result of my own work and has not been submitted for any other degree at the University of Glasgow or any other institution.

Chapter 1

Introduction

Although the field of algebraic geometry has undergone many changes over the years, its main aim is still to understand *algebraic varieties*: spaces that are (locally) defined by polynomial equations. One of the most effective ways to unravel the geometry of an algebraic variety is to calculate an *invariant*: a quantity or structure that represents some intrinsic aspect of the geometry of the space. Invariants provide a very concrete picture of the geometry of a variety, and can be used to study how this geometry behaves under deformations, birational transformations, and other such operations.

In this thesis we study *Donaldson-Thomas invariants*, which are *virtual counts* of objects in the *derived category* of a complex variety of dimension 3. Classically, these counts come in the form of a number, and can be calculated as a weighted Euler characteristic on the *moduli space* of certain classes of objects. In recent years there has been a great development in the *refinement* of these quantities: instead of a numerical count, one can obtain a more interesting object that encodes new information about the geometry of the moduli space. However, the road towards refinement is also full of new hurdles, and one of the aims of this thesis is to overcome these.

We will focus our attention on *flopping curves*, a type of curve in a threefold that has an associated birational transformation—a flop—which is crucial for the classification of minimal models in the *Minimal Model Program* as developed in the '80s and '90s. In the current millennium, flops are predominantly studied via *noncommutative* and *categorical* methods, and it has been discovered that the flopping behaviour can be nicely captured as a symmetry of the derived category. We will show how this categorical point of view is compatible with the DT theory of flops, and how the derived symmetries can be used to greatly simplify the calculation of invariants. In the process we develop several novel techniques, which we will explain below. These techniques allow us to completely determine the DT theory of a large class of flops, most of which are new and will be constructed explicitly. Our results show the depth which the refinement brings to DT theory and provide important evidence towards a conjecture on the relation between the different invariants found in this context.

§1.1 | Background and motivation

§1.1.1 | Threefold flops

Perhaps one of the greatest achievements of 20th century algebraic geometry is the development of the minimal model program (MMP), first for surfaces by Castelnuovo and Enriques [Enr49], and later for threefolds by Mori, Kollar, Reid [Rei83; Mor88; KoM98], among many others. The aim of this program is to classify birational equivalence classes of varieties by finding a suitable representative in each class. Such a representative is given by a minimal model, a variety Y for which the canonical bundle has nonnegative degree $K_Y \cdot C \geq 0$ on all embedded rational curves $C \subset Y$. Minimal models are known to exist for smooth surfaces, and also for threefolds if one allows them to have mild singularities.

A big difference between dimensions 2 and dimension 3 (and higher) is that the minimal models of threefolds are not unique. Instead, minimal models are connected by *flops*: if $C \subset Y$ is a suitable curve with $K_Y \cdot C = 0$, then there exists a second minimal model Y^+ and a diagram of birational maps as illustrated in the following cartoon:



The flop $Y \dashrightarrow Y^+$ is the composition of the *flopping contraction* \not{p} , which contracts C to a singular point $p \in Y_{\text{con}}$, followed by a resolution to a second curve $C^+ \subset Y^+$. One can also flop back: the curve C^+ also satisfies $K_{Y^+} \cdot C^+ = 0$, and the flop $Y^+ \dashrightarrow Y$ along C^+ is inverse to $Y \dashrightarrow Y^+$. Hence, "flopping" is a symmetric operation, and this symmetry makes flops very rich objects of study.

In this thesis we restrict ourselves to studying flops of *smooth* varieties Y, and in particular focus on the class of *simple* flops, in which the flopping curve $C \subset Y$ is an irreducible rational curve $C \simeq \mathbb{P}^1$. Because flops are a local phenomenon, we will moreover focus on local (and sometimes even formal) neighbourhoods of flopping curves and of the singularities to which they contract. Because the flopping behaviour is intrinsic to the geometry of Y (for a fixed C), we will henceforth also refer to the space Y itself as "the flop", and hope that the reader will forgive us this abuse of terminology.

§1.1.2 | Invariants of flops

Various invariants have been constructed to categorise (simple) flops, including the normal bundle invariants [Lau81], the ADE-type [Kaw94], the length invariant [Kol89],

the width invariant [Rei83], and Gopakumar-Vafa invariants [Kat06].

The scheme-theoretic fibre of a flopping contraction $\not: Y \to Y_{con}$ is in general not reduced, and its defining ideal sheaf has a *length* ℓ : there is a chain of inclusions

$$C \subset 2C \subset \ldots \subset \ell C,$$

of thickened curves *i*C ranging between $C \simeq \mathbb{P}^1$ and the fibre ℓC . Hence, the length is a rough measure of the complexity of the exceptional locus: for $\ell = 1$ the fibre is simply a smooth curve $\ell C = C = \mathbb{P}^1$, while the cases $\ell \geq 2$ have more complicated geometry.

The flops of length $\ell = 1$ were completely classified by Reid [Rei83] and form a family in a single integer parameter known as the *width*. The width has an intrinsic interpretation as a multiplicity associated to the class of the curve C in the appropriate Hilbert scheme of Y. For higher length flops one can associate such multiplicities $n_i \in \mathbb{Z}$ to each thickened curve $iC \subset Y$. These invariants are known as (genus 0) Gopakumar-Vafa (GV) invariants and derive from Gromov-Witten curve counts [BKC99]. Motivated by the nice classification in the length $\ell = 1$ case, one might hope that the ℓ -tuples

$$(n_1, n_2, \ldots, n_\ell) \in \mathbb{Z}^\ell$$

completely classify the higher length flops, but a recent counter-example of Brown–Wemyss [BW17] shows that this is *false*. Hence, GV invariants are insufficient to completely capture the geometry of threefold flops, and a more intricate theory is needed to fully understand them.

§1.1.3 | Donaldson–Thomas invariants

Another way of looking at Gopakumar-Vafa invariants is as numerical *Donaldson–Thomas* invariants: Katz showed [Kat06] they correspond to virtual counts of sheaves with K-theory class $[iC] := [\mathcal{O}_{iC}]$. If one wants to understand higher length flops, the logical next step is look for new invariants in the framework of Donaldson–Thomas theory, developed by Joyce–Song [JS08], Kontsevich–Soibelman [KS08], and others.

The rough setup for this theory is as follows. We consider the category $D_{\mathcal{C}}^{b}(Y)$ of objects in the derived category of Y with (set-theoretic) support on the curve $\mathcal{C} \subset Y$. The K-theory class of such an object can be expressed as a pair (r, χ) of a rank and Eulercharacteristic, and there is a moduli space parametrising objects with that rank/Euler characteristic. By integrating a certain measure on this moduli space space, one can define a "virtual count" $\mathrm{DT}_{(r,\chi)}^{\mathrm{num}} \in \mathbb{Q}$ of its points, yielding a *partition function*

$$\Phi^{\operatorname{num}}(t) := \sum_{(r,\chi)} \mathrm{DT}^{\operatorname{num}}_{(r,\chi)} \cdot t^{(r,\chi)}.$$

The K-theory classes [iC] correspond to the rank/Euler pairs (i, 1), and the GV invariants can be recovered from the coefficients $DT_{(i,1)}$. However, the partition function

can express more information, and one can potentially determine new invariants by analysing this power series.

Not only are there *more* invariants to be found in Donaldson–Thomas theory, the invariants can also be *refined*: whereas the GV invariants are integers, one can practice DT theory in a richer ring of invariants, which allows one to better express the geometry of the moduli spaces and of the flop itself. At the cutting edge of modern DT theory are the *motivic* refinement, and refinement in *monodromic mixed Hodge structures*, each of which is captured by their respective refined partition function

$$\Phi(t) := \sum_{(r,\chi)} \mathrm{DT}_{(r,\chi)} \cdot t^{(r,\chi)}, \quad \Phi^{\mathrm{mmhs}}(t) := \sum_{(r,\chi)} \mathrm{DT}_{(r,\chi)}^{\mathrm{mmhs}} \cdot t^{(r,\chi)}$$

These partition function have only been calculated for a limited number of flops: the conifold/Atiyah flop [MMNS12] and the Pagoda flops [DM17], which together form the class of length $\ell = 1$ flops. The purpose of this thesis is to develop the Donaldson–Thomas theory of higher length flops, and to determine the degree to which this theory improves on the GV invariants. This motivates us to investigate two questions.

The first question is about the complexity of the partition functions: although $\Phi(t)$ is a power series with infinitely many coefficients, one expects these coefficients to be related by multiple-cover formulas and wall-crossing relations.

Question 1. On how much data do the (refined) partition functions depend?

In the numerical case, an expected answer is provided by the strong rationality conjecture of Pandariphande–Thomas [PT09], which is known to hold in certain cases by work of Toda [Tod14]. Roughly, this conjecture proposes that the partition function $\Phi^{\text{num}}(t)$ can be expressed as a multiple-cover formula involving *BPS invariants* BPS^{num}_(r,\chi) which are independent of χ . This conjecture would therefore imply that the DT theory can be reconstructed from invariants

$$BPS_{[pt]}^{num}$$
, $BPS_{[C]}^{num}$, $BPS_{[2C]}^{num}$, ..., $BPS_{[\ell C]}^{num}$,

associated to the class [pt] with rank/Euler pair (0, 1), and to the classes [iC] with rank/Euler pairs (i, 1), which yield the GV invariants. In other words, the numerical DT theory of the flop is expected to be controlled by the GV invariants and a count of points on the curve. We will investigate this conjecture for the numerical invariants as well as in the refined setting, where an analogue of the strong rationality conjecture is expected to hold.

Because the strong rationality conjecture predicts that the DT theory is controlled by the GV invariants, we will also investigate if the refinements of these invariants give a more precise description of the geometry. In particular we ask: Question 2. Do the refined BPS invariants distinguish simple flops?

The answer is naturally "yes" for $\ell = 1$ flops, as the *unrefined* GV invariants are a complete invariant for this family, but very little is known about the general case. We will therefore go to the next level and try to answer these questions for length 2 flops.

§ 1.2 | Results on length $\ell = 2$ flops

To start our analysis of $\ell = 2$ flops we require a representative collection of examples. Several candidates exist in the literature: the first examples were constructed by Laufer [Lau81]; a few more examples have been constructed by Pinkham [Pin83]; and finally there is the recent example of Brown–Wemyss [BW17]. In chapter 2 we construct an infinite family $\{Y_f\}$ of length $\ell = 2$ flopping contractions

$$\boldsymbol{b}_f \colon Y_f \to \operatorname{Spec} R_f$$

indexed by a parameter $f \in \mathbb{C}[y]$. For specific choices of f this family recovers all the examples mentioned above, but also contains many new¹ examples.

By studying the stability conditions and deformation theory for *noncommutative models* of length $\ell = 2$ flops, as explained below, we deduce that the partition function of any flop can be presented as the following generating function:

$$\Phi(t) = \text{Sym}\left(\sum_{k\geq 0} \frac{\text{BPS}_{k[\text{pt}]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t^{(0,k)} + \sum_{k,n\geq 0} \frac{\text{BPS}_{k[\text{C}]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot \left(t^{(k,kn)} + t^{(-k,k(n+1))}\right) + \sum_{k,n\geq 0} \frac{\text{BPS}_{k[2\text{C}]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot \left(t^{(2k,k(n+1))} + t^{(-2k,kn)}\right)\right),$$
(1.1)

where the exponents on t are rank/Euler pairs (r, χ) , the factor $\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}$ is the virtual motive of the algebraic torus, and $BPS_{k[pt]}$, $BPS_{k[C]}$, and $BPS_{k[2C]}$ are the *motivic BPS invariants* that express the deformation theory of, respectively, the point sheaves \mathcal{O}_p for $p \in \mathbb{C}$, and the structure sheaves $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}}, \mathcal{O}_{2\mathbb{C}}$ of the curve C and thickened curve 2C.

We calculate these BPS invariants for the entire family $\{Y_f\}$, and find that they depend on two parameters $a \in \mathbb{N}$ and $b \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ derived from the polynomial f.

Theorem A (Theorem 6.2). For a flop in the family $\{Y_f\}$ with parameters a, b derived from f, the BPS invariants appearing in the expansion 1.1 are as follows.

¹Recently, this family was also constructed and studied by Kawamata in independent work [Kaw20] which appeared while writing this thesis.

The BPS invariants associated to the point sheaves are

$$BPS_{k[pt]} = \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{3}{2}}[\mathbb{P}^1] \text{ for } k \ge 1.$$

The BPS invariants associated to the curve class 2C are

BPS_{k[2C]} =
$$\begin{cases} \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}} (1 - [\mu_a]) & k = 1 \\ 0 & \text{for } k > 1 \end{cases}$$

The first BPS invariant associated to the curve class C is

$$BPS_{[C]} = \begin{cases} \mathbb{L}^{-1}(1 - [D_{4a}]) + 2 & a \le b, \\ \mathbb{L}^{-1}(1 - [D_{2b+1}]) + 3 & a > b. \end{cases}$$

where D_{4a} and D_{2b+1} are curves of genus a resp. b with a monodromy action of μ_{4a} and μ_{2b+1} respectively. For $k \geq 2$ the BPS invariants have the realisation

$$BPS_{k[C]}^{mmhs} = \begin{cases} \chi_{mmhs} \left(\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}} (1 - [\mu_a]) \right) & k = 2\\ 0 & for \ k > 2 \end{cases}$$

in the Grothendieck ring of monodromic mixed Hodge structures.

Here $\mathbb{L} = [\mathbb{A}^1]$ denotes the Lefschetz motive, μ_n is the group scheme of *n*th roots of unity, and χ_{mmhs} is a realisation map into monodromic mixed Hodge structures.

Theorem A confirms the strong rationality conjecture at the MMHS–level of refinement: if we present the partition function as a generating function

$$\Phi^{\text{mmhs}}(t) = \text{Sym}\left(\sum_{(r,\chi)} \frac{\text{BPS}_{(r,\chi)}^{\text{mmhs}}}{\chi^{\text{mmhs}}(\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}})} \cdot t^{(r,\chi)}\right)$$

indexed by rank/Euler characteristic pairs (r, χ) then the results imply the following.

Corollary 1.1. The MMHS-refined BPS invariants $BPS_{(r,\chi)}^{mmhs}$ do not depend on the Euler characteristic χ , and are given by

$$BPS_{(r,\chi)}^{mmhs} = \begin{cases} BPS_{[pt]}^{mmhs} & r = 0\\ BPS_{[C]}^{mmhs} & r = \pm 1\\ BPS_{2[C]}^{mmhs} & r = \pm 2\\ 0 & otherwise \end{cases}$$

Hence, the strong rationality conjecture holds at this level of refinement.

Because the point count $BPS_{[pt]}$ is the same for all flops in the family $\{Y_f\}$, the DT theory is essentially controlled by the invariants $BPS_{[C]}^{mmhs}$, $BPS_{[2C]}^{mmhs}$, which are refinements of the GV invariants. We expect a similar result to hold in the motivic

refinement, but were unable to compare the motivic invariants for the classes $k \cdot [2C]$ corresponding to $(r, \chi) = (2k, k)$, with the invariants for the classes 2k[C] corresponding to $(r, \chi) = (2k, 2k)$.

Our results also show the extent of the refinement: for the first time we obtain invariants which carry interesting monodromy and Hodge structure, whereas the earlier $\ell = 1$ examples yielded invariants of Lefschetz type [MMNS12] or invariants with monodromy but only a very elementary Hodge structure [DM17]. However, this refinement is no better at distinguishing flops than the GV invariants: for every a > 1 there are flops in the family $\{Y_f\}$ with parameters

$$(a,b) = (a,a), \dots, (a,2a-1), (a,\infty)$$

which are non-isomorphic, but for which the MMHS-refined BPS invariants are equal.

Corollary 1.2. The MMHS-realisations of the DT invariants do not determine flops.

This corollary strengthens the result of [BW17] and puts it in a wider context, as the two examples they use form a subset of our family and their GV invariants can be deduced from the refined invariants we find. As in [BW17], we also compare with the noncommutative contraction algebra invariant of [DW16], which *does* distinguish these flops. Corollary 1.2 suggests that, even when using a refinement, some essential aspect of the noncommutative deformation theory is lost in the calculation of DT invariants.

§1.3 | Noncommutative methods

To obtain the above results we will work with a *noncommutative model*: for each threefold Y in our family we find a quiver with potential (Q, W) for which the Jacobi algebra Jac(Q, W) is derived equivalent to Y via a pair of R-linear functors

$$\mathbf{D}^{b}(\operatorname{coh} Y) \xrightarrow{\Psi} \mathbf{D}^{b}(\operatorname{mod} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W))$$

Across this derived equivalence one can then perform *noncommutative* DT theory, as developed in the work of Szendrői [Sze08] and Kontsevich–Soibelman [KS08]. Instead of counting moduli of objects in $D^b(Y)$, the DT invariants we calculate will count Jac(Q, W)–modules for the family of quivers with potential shown in figure 1.1.

$$Q: s = x^2y - f(y) + y^2cd - sdc + 2f_{\text{even}}\left(s^{\frac{1}{2}}\right)$$

Figure 1.1: Our family of quivers with potential.

As we are only interested in the objects $D^b_C(Y)$ supported on $C \subset Y$, we will moreover restrict to the *nilpotent* modules nilp Jac(Q, W). This nilpotency corresponds to a restriction to a formal neighbourhood of C, as the equivalence Ψ restricts to an equivalence

$$D^b_C(\operatorname{coh} Y) \xleftarrow{\Psi} D^b(\operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W))$$

 Ψ^{-1}

The derived equivalence also induces an isomorphism between the K-theory groups $K_0(\text{nilp Jac}(Q, W)) = \mathbb{Z}[S_0] \oplus \mathbb{Z}[S_1]$ and $K_0(D_C(Y))$, which maps the classes of the nilpotent simples S_0 , S_1 to the classes of the corresponding objects in $D_C^b(Y)$:

$$[S_0] \mapsto [\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(-1)[1]], \quad [S_1] \mapsto [\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(-1)].$$

Hence, we can calculate our DT partition function $\Phi(t) = \sum_{\delta} DT_{\delta} \cdot t^{\delta}$ in terms of virtual counts DT_{δ} of δ -dimensional nilpotent Jac(Q, W)-modules for each dimension vector $\delta = \delta_0[S_0] + \delta_1[S_1]$, and then interpret the invariants DT_{δ} as the virtual counts $DT_{(r,\chi)}$ of the objects in $D^b_C(Y)$ for the corresponding rank/Euler pair

$$(r, \chi) = \delta_0(-2, 1) + \delta_1(1, 0).$$

Although the reader may find this setup somewhat convoluted, the noncommutative framework will have some strong advantages for the calculation of DT invariants.

Firstly, the moduli spaces of a quiver with potential have the natural structure of a *critical locus*, which allows one to more easily define and analyse the refined DT invariants. Secondly, the moduli spaces are obtained via a *GIT construction*, which allows one to break them down by using *stability conditions*: a stability condition induces a decomposition

$$\Phi(t) = \prod_{\theta \in (0,1]}^{\uparrow} \Phi^{\theta}(t),$$

where the product ranges over the phases θ of semistable objects, and each $\Phi^{\theta}(t)$ is a virtual count of semistable objects with phase θ . Because the moduli spaces of semistable objects are usually easier to deal with, this can break down the calculation of the partition function into manageable chunks. Each power series $\Phi^{\theta}(t)$ can be presented as a generating function

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) =: \operatorname{Sym}\left(\sum_{\Theta(\delta)=\theta} \frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{\delta}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t^{\delta}\right).$$

in terms of the refined BPS invariants for the dimension vectors with phase θ . Our goal is therefore to identify stability conditions for the quivers with potential associated to flops; to find the phases and dimension vectors of semistable objects; and to compute the BPS invariants for these dimension vectors. The classification of stability conditions and semistable objects for a general quiver with potential can be a hard problem, as the representation theory is often too complicated to work out by hand. One of the main innovations in this thesis is that we develop a way to overcome this problem for threefold flops, by showing a compatibility between the DT theory of the quiver with potential and the *tilting theory* of its *completed* Jacobi algebra.

Briefly, we show that there is a *duality* between the tilting complexes of the completion $\Lambda := \widehat{\text{Jac}}(Q, W)$ of the Jacobi algebra Jac(Q, W), and the semistable objects in the category of finite dimensional modules

fdmod
$$\Lambda \simeq \operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W).$$

This means that the dimension vectors of semistable modules can be deduced from the K-theory classes of the tilting complexes, which are known by recent work of Hirano–Wemyss and Donovan–Wemyss [HW19; DW19b], Moreover, we show that the tilts induce isomorphisms between the moduli spaces that respect the critical locus structure, which implies that BPS invariants associated to these spaces are the same. As a result, we deduce that the DT theory of flops can be reconstructed from the deformation theory of only three types of objects.

§1.3.1 | Stability & tilting theory

The tilting complexes of simple flops have recently been determined [HW19], and are most conveniently represented in the form of the *g*-vector fan pictured (for $\ell = 2$) in figure 1.2a. This is a wall-and-chamber structure in the vector space $K_0(\text{proj }\Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}$, wherein every chamber corresponds to a tilting object $T = T_i \oplus T_{i+1}$ and the g-vectors

$$[T_i], [T_{i+1}] \in \mathrm{K}_0(\operatorname{proj}\Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}},$$

of the summands span the walls that bound the chamber. Tilting objects that are separated by a finite number of *wall-crossings* are related by a sequence of *mutations*, a fact which is used in [HW19] to generate all tilting modules.

By construction, each tilting complex $T \in \mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)$ defines a derived equivalence

$$- \overset{\mathbf{L}}{\otimes} T \colon \operatorname{D}^{b}(\operatorname{mod}\operatorname{End}(T)) \xrightarrow{\sim} \operatorname{D}^{b}(\operatorname{mod}\Lambda),$$

and hence any module for the endomorphism algebra induces an object in the derived category of the flop. We show that these derived equivalences can be used to find the stable objects in the subcategory fdmod Λ of finite dimensional modules with respect to an appropriate stability condition. Concretely, if a summand T_i spans a wall in the south-east quadrant of the hyperplane arrangement, we show that it can be completed



(b) dimension vectors of semi-stables

Figure 1.2: For a generic stability condition, the dimension vectors of (semi-)stable objects are on the rays 1.2b perpendicular to the tilting hyperplane arrangement 1.2a. Each ray is spanned by the dimension vector of a twist/shift of $\mathcal{O}_{\rm C}$ (red), $\mathcal{O}_{\rm 2C}$ (blue) or \mathcal{O}_p for $p \in {\rm C}$ (green).

to a tilting complex T such that there exists a stable module

$$S \overset{\mathbf{L}}{\otimes}_{\operatorname{End}(T)} T \in \operatorname{D}^{b}(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda)$$

where S denotes the simple $\operatorname{End}(T)$ -module which satisfies $\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{End}(T)}(T_i, S) = 0$. By construction, the class of $[S \overset{\mathbf{L}}{\otimes} T]$ in $\operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda)$ is then perpendicular to the wall spanned by $[T_i]$ with respect to the Euler pairing

$$\langle -, - \rangle \colon \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}} \otimes \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda) \to \mathbb{R},$$

giving the dual wall-and-chamber structure in figure 1.2b. The simples of the tilted algebras were identified in [DW19b] and have a nice geometric interpretation: across the equivalence $D^b(\text{mod }\Lambda) \simeq D^b(\text{coh }Y)$, they correspond to shifts/twists of the structure sheaves $\mathcal{O}_{\rm C}$, $\mathcal{O}_{2\rm C}$ of the curve and the scheme-theoretic fibre. Another class of stable objects is given by the images of point sheaves \mathcal{O}_p for $p \in {\rm C}$, which have a dimension vector that is perpendicular to the accumulation ray in 1.2a. Together, these two classes form the complete set of stable modules.

Theorem B (Theorem 4.1). There exists a Bridgeland stability condition on the triangulated category $D^{b}(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda)$ with heart $\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda$, for which the stable objects correspond to the the following complexes of sheaves

$$\mathcal{O}_p \qquad for \ p \in \mathcal{C},$$
$$\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n), \qquad \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1) \qquad for \ n \ge 0,$$
$$\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n)[1], \quad \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)[1] \qquad for \ n < 0,$$

via the equivalence $D^b(\mathrm{fdmod}\,\Lambda) \simeq D^b_C(Y)$.

To prove that the the above set of stable modules is indeed complete, we move to the

context of finite dimensional algebras. We show that the g-vectors and stable modules of Λ coincide with those of a finite-dimensional fibre $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ over a fat point Spec R/I. With this reduction step, the theorem follows from a similar statement discovered by finite-dimensional algebraists [BST19; Asa21].

We should remark that, although we give the proof of Theorem B for $\ell = 2$ flops, the techniques used to prove Theorem B do not explicitly depend on the length assumption. In the general case, the stable modules correspond to point sheaves and the objects in the "simples helix" of [DW19b].

§1.3.2 | Tilting preserves potentials

With the classification of stable objects in Theorem B, the DT partition function of the flop can be put into a generating function involving the BPS invariants for the classes of the stable objects. Indexed by rank/Euler pairs this yields the following:

$$\begin{split} \Phi(t) &= \operatorname{Sym} \left(\sum_{k \ge 0} \frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{k[\text{pt}]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t^{(0,k)} \\ &+ \sum_{k,n \ge 0} \left(\frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{k[\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t^{(k,kn)} + \frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{k[\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(-2-n)[1]]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t^{(-k,k(n+1))} \right) \\ &+ \sum_{k,n \ge 0} \left(\frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{k[\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n)]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t^{(2k,k(n+1))} + \frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{k[\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(-1-n)[1]]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t^{(-2k,kn)} \right) \right). \end{split}$$

The terms $BPS_{k[pt]}$ yield a count of 0-dimensional sheaves, which are extensions between point sheaves, while the other invariants are virtual counts of the self-extensions of the stable modules corresponding to

$$\mathcal{F} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n)[m]$$
 and $\mathcal{F} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{2}\mathcal{C}}(n)[m]$

For these stable modules, the contribution to the BPS invariants is determined by their cyclic A_{∞} -deformation theory, which is captured by a noncommutative *potential*. In the setting of cluster algebras it is known that these potentials are preserved under mutation [KY11]. The quivers we consider are not of cluster type, as they consist of loops and 2-cycles, but we show an analogous result for the 'mutation' induced by the tilting complexes.

If the flop $Y \to Y_{\text{con}} = \operatorname{Spec} R$ is tilting equivalent to an *R*-algebra *A*, we show that potentials are preserved by *R*-linear standard equivalences that satisfy a homological condition: if an *R*-linear functor $F: D^b(\operatorname{mod} A) \to D^b(\operatorname{mod} A)$ lifts to a differentially graded enhancement of the derived category there is an induced *R*-linear action

$$\operatorname{HH}_3(F)$$
: $\operatorname{HH}_3(A) \to \operatorname{HH}_3(A)$,

on Hochschild homology. We show that F preserves potentials if this action is a scalar.

Theorem C (Theorem 5.1). Let $F: D^b \pmod{A} \to D^b \pmod{A}$ be an *R*-linear standard equivalence such that $HH_3(F) = \lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$. Then for every pair of nilpotent modules M, N with simple endomorphism algebras, which are related by $F(M) \simeq N$, the potentials W_M and $\lambda \cdot W_N$ are equivalent.

Any functor induced by a tilting complex is automatically an R-linear standard equivalence. Moreover, we show that the homological condition is always satisfied in our setting and hence preserve the potentials of objects supported on the curve. This is what allows us to show that the BPS invariants for the classes $k[\mathcal{O}_{\rm C}(n)[m]]$ and $k[\mathcal{O}_{\rm 2C}(n)[m]]$ do not depend on the twist by n or the shift by m, and therefore equal

$$BPS_{k[C]} = BPS_{k[\mathcal{O}_C]}, \quad BPS_{k[2C]} = BPS_{k[\mathcal{O}_{2C}]},$$

respectively. This greatly reduces the amount of classes for which we need to compute DT invariants.

To prove Theorem C we follow the approach of Kontsevich–Soibelman [KS08; KS09] by working with a cyclic A_{∞} –enhancement (\mathcal{H}, σ) of the derived category $D^{b}_{nilp}(A)$ of nilpotent modules. The cyclic structure σ encodes the Calabi–Yau property of the category $D^{b}_{nilp}(A) \simeq D^{b}_{C}(Y)$ and endows each object with its potential. The cyclic structure is determined up to homotopy by its Hochschild cohomology class $[\sigma] \in$ $HH^{3}(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{H}^{*})$ and any auto-equivalence of \mathcal{H} which preserves this class also preserves the potentials. The categories $D^{b}(\text{mod } A)$ and $D^{b}_{nilp}(A)$ are related by duality, and at the level of Hochschild (co-)homology this duality induces a map

$$\Upsilon \colon \operatorname{HH}_3(A) \to \operatorname{HH}^3(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{H}^*).$$

for which we follow the construction of Brav–Dyckerhoff [BD19]. We show that an R– linear standard equivalence $F: D^b(\text{mod } A) \to D^b(\text{mod } A)$ induces an autoequivalence of \mathcal{H} whose action on $\text{HH}^3(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{H}^*)$ is completely determined by the R–linear action of F on $\text{HH}_3(A)$: there is a unique R–linear map making the diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} \operatorname{HH}_{3}(A) \xrightarrow{\Upsilon} \operatorname{HH}^{3}(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{H}^{*}) \\ \operatorname{HH}_{3}(F) \downarrow & \uparrow \\ \operatorname{HH}_{3}(A) \xrightarrow{\Upsilon} \operatorname{HH}^{3}(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{H}^{*}) \end{array}$$

commute. In this way the homological condition in Theorem C translates to a preservation of the cyclic structure up to homotopy, and from there to a preservation of potentials.

If Y is Calabi–Yau, the proof can be interpreted in terms of Calabi–Yau structures: a holomorphic volume form on Y defines a *left* CY structure in $HH_3(Y) \simeq HH_3(A)$, while the cyclic structure σ defines a *right* CY structure. A functor satisfying the condition $\text{HH}_3(F) = \lambda$ scales the Calabi–Yau volume linearly, and via the (weak) duality Υ (which maps left CY structures to right CY structures) it induces the inverse scaling on σ . However, Theorem C relies on a *relative* condition $\text{HH}_3(F) = \lambda$, which does not require the existence of a volume form, and therefore holds even if Y is not globally Calabi–Yau.

§1.4 | Outline of the thesis

Chapter 2 starts with a short review of the geometry of threefold flops, and then delves into our construction of a family of length $\ell = 2$ flops in Theorem 2.7.

Chapter 3 is a short introduction to (motivic) Donaldson–Thomas theory, which sets up the methodology for calculating invariants for quivers with potential. In particular, we stress the essential role played by stability conditions.

Chapter 4 explains the close relation between stability condition and tilting theory for length $\ell = 2$ flops. The result is Theorem 4.1, which completely classifies the moduli of stable objects with support on the exceptional curve into three families.

Chapter 5 uses the framework of cyclic A_{∞} -categories to develop a condition for derived equivalences to interact nicely with the DT theory of a quiver with potential. The main result is Theorem 5.1, which works in a very general setting, but we also provide sufficient corollaries to apply the theorem to flops.

All paths converge in chapter 6, where we finally calculate the invariants of our family of length $\ell = 2$ flops using the techniques we developed in chapter 4 and chapter 5.

§1.5 | Notation and conventions

In this thesis we work over the field of complex numbers. All schemes will be separated, locally of finite type over \mathbb{C} , and we will use the term *variety* to mean a reduced separated scheme of finite type over \mathbb{C} . When X is moreover affine we will write $\mathbb{C}[X]$ for its coordinate ring. We write coh X, QCoh X for the abelian categories of coherent and quasicoherent sheaves on a scheme X and abbreviate

$$D(X) := D(\operatorname{QCoh} X), \quad D^b(X) := D^b(\operatorname{coh} X), \quad D^{\operatorname{perf}}(X),$$

for the unbounded derived category, the bounded derived category, and the category of perfect complexes. We will also use the notation $D^b_{\mathcal{C}}(X)$ for the subcategory of complexes with cohomology supported on a fixed curve $\mathcal{C} \subset X$.

At several points we will also use *stacks*, by which we mean Artin stacks which are locally of finite type over \mathbb{C} . These will almost exclusively be quotient stacks X/G of a scheme X by some linear algebraic group G. Contrary to the more popular notation

we do not write square brackets around stack quotients, as this notation is reserved for the corresponding motive. To make the distinction between stacks and schemes clear we will write all stacks in "Euler script" font, e.g. $\mathfrak{X}, \mathfrak{Y}, \mathfrak{M}, \mathfrak{N}, \ldots$

Unless specified otherwise, the term *algebra* will refer to a finitely generated unital algebra over \mathbb{C} which is not assumed to be commutative. If A is an algebra we write Mod A, mod A, proj A for its category of right modules, finitely generated right modules, and projective right modules respectively; when necessary, left modules will be interpreted as right modules over A^{op} . We abbreviate

$$D(A) := D(Mod A), \quad D^{b}(A) := D^{b}(mod A), \quad D^{perf}(A) := \mathcal{K}^{b}(proj A),$$

as in the case of schemes. We also write $\operatorname{fdmod} A$ for the abelian category of finite dimensional modules, and denote its derived category as $\operatorname{D}_{\operatorname{fd}}^b(A) = \operatorname{D}^b(\operatorname{fdmod} A)$.

By convention, a quiver Q will consist of a finite set of vertices Q_0 and a finite set of arrows Q_1 . If $v_0, \ldots, v_n \in Q_1$ is a sequence of vertices and $a_i \colon v_{i-1} \to v_i$ are arrows between them, we will write $a_n \cdots a_1$ for the associated path from v_0 to v_n . If R is a commutative algebra, we write RQ for the path algebra of Q over R and \widehat{RQ} for its completion with respect to path length. We write $\mathbb{C}Q_{cyc}$ for the vector space of paths in $\mathbb{C}Q$ up to cyclic permutation and $\widehat{\mathbb{C}Q}_{cyc}$ for its completion. The term *potential* will be used both for an element of $\mathbb{C}Q_{cyc}$ (respectively $\widehat{\mathbb{C}Q}_{cyc}$), and for a lift of it to a linear combination of cycles in $\mathbb{C}Q$ (respectively $\widehat{\mathbb{C}Q}$); we assure the reader that confusing the two does not lead to any problems.

Given a quiver Q, we let $\Delta = \mathbb{N}Q_0$ denote the monoid of dimension vectors. By a representation of dimension $\delta \in \Delta$ with values in a commutative algebra R, we will mean an RQ_0 -linear map $\rho \colon RQ \to \operatorname{End}_R(\bigoplus_{v \in Q_0} R^{\oplus \delta_v})^{\operatorname{op}}$. Every representation corresponds to a right RQ-module in the natural way, and we make a habit of identifying the two. We denote the representation variety of Q by

$$\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q) := \prod_{a: v \to w \in Q_1} \operatorname{Mat}_{\delta_w \times \delta_v}(\mathbb{C}),$$

and identify its *R*-points with the set of *R*-valued representation of dimension δ in the natural way. The representation variety is acted on by the linear algebraic group $\operatorname{GL}_{\delta} := \prod_{v \in Q_0} \operatorname{GL}_{\delta_v}$ via conjugation, and we write

$$\mathcal{M}_{Q,\delta} := \operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q) / \!/ \operatorname{GL}_{\delta}, \quad \mathcal{M}_{Q,\delta}^{\theta} := \operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q) / \!/^{\theta} \operatorname{GL}_{\delta}, \quad \mathcal{M}_{Q,\delta} := \operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q) / \operatorname{GL}_{\delta},$$

for the scheme-theoretic quotient, the GIT quotient with respect to a linear character $\theta: \Delta \to \mathbb{R}$ as in [Kin94], and the stack-theoretic quotient. We will drop the quiver Q from the notation if it is clear from context, and will drop the dimension vector δ from the notation to indicate the disjoint union over all dimension vectors.

All other notation will be explained in due course.

Constructing Flops

§2.1 | Threefold flops

The goal of the minimal model program is to reduce any suitable variety to a minimal representative in its birational equivalence class: there should be a minimal model Y, a normal variety with at most mild singularities such that the canonical divisor has non-negative intersection $K_Y \cdot C \geq 0$ with every rational curve $C \subset Y$. This is achieved via an algorithm consisting of a series of birational modifications based on *contractions* of curve classes, as described by Kollar–Mori [KoM98]. Because we will not run the MMP explicitly, we will not keep track of the curve classes that are contracted and use the following simplified definition of a contraction morphism.

Definition 2.1. Let Y be a normal variety. Then a *contraction* onto a normal variety Y_{con} is a morphism of varieties $\boldsymbol{p} \colon Y \to Y_{\text{con}}$ which is projective, surjective, and satisfies the condition $\mathbf{R}\boldsymbol{p}_*\mathcal{O}_Y = \mathcal{O}_{Y_{\text{con}}}$.

There are several types of contractions used in the MMP, such as fibre-type contractions, divisorial contractions, and small contractions, which include flips and flops.

Definition 2.2. We say a contraction $\not{p}: Y \to Y_{\text{con}}$ is *small* if it is birational, and the components of the exceptional locus $\text{Ex}(\not{p}) \subset Y$ are of codimension ≥ 2 in Y.

In the setting of threefolds, a small contraction $p: Y \to Y_{\text{con}}$ contracts curves to isolated points. This is because the condition $p_*\mathcal{O}_Y \simeq \mathcal{O}_{Y_{\text{con}}}$ guarantees that for every point $p \in Y_{\text{con}}$ the fibre $f^{-1}(p)$ is connected. Hence, each fibre $f^{-1}(p)$ is either a single point (in which case p is an isomorphism over p), or $f^{-1}(p)$ is a connected curve contained in Ex(p), which can only happen for finitely many points.

Definition 2.3. Let $\boldsymbol{p}: Y \to Y_{\text{con}}$ be a small contraction of threefolds and assume the canonical divisor K_Y is Q-Cartier,¹ then \boldsymbol{p} is a *flopping contraction* if every exceptional curve $C \subset \text{Ex}(\boldsymbol{p})$ has intersection $K_Y \cdot C = 0$.

¹This guarantees that the intersection number is well-defined. It is automatic if Y is smooth.

Every threefold flopping contraction from a variety with mild (terminal) singularities gives rise to a unique flop [KoM98, Theorem 6.14]. Namely, there exists a normal variety Y^+ with mild singularities and a (nontrivial) birational map $Y \dashrightarrow Y^+$ called a *flop* which factors as



where $p^+: Y^+ \to Y_{\text{con}}$ is a second flopping contraction. Because of the condition $K_Y \cdot C = 0$, flopping a minimal model produces a new minimal model, and in fact all birational minimal models are connected by a finite sequence of flops [Kaw08].

In this thesis we focus on simple flopping contractions $\not{p} \colon Y \to Y_{\text{con}}$, where Y is smooth and $C \subset Y$ is a rational curve $C \simeq \mathbb{P}^1$, contracted to a point $p \in Y_{\text{con}}$. Simple flops are categorised by their *length invariant*: the scheme-theoretic fibre $Y \times_{Y_{\text{con}}} \{p\}$ is in general not reduced, and the length ℓ is defined by Kollar [Kol89] as the length of its structure sheaf over the generic point of C. Moreover, there exists (see [BKC99]) a chain of subschemes

$$\mathbf{C} \subset 2\mathbf{C} \subset \ldots \subset \ell\mathbf{C}$$

which interpolates between C and the scheme-theoretic fibre ℓ C.

§2.1.1 | The universal flop

It follows from a theorem of Reid [Rei83, Theorem 1.1] that the base of a smooth flopping contraction is a *compound Du Val* (cDV) singularity, which means that a general hyperplane section through the singularity is a Du Val surface singularity. For (smooth) simple flops, Katz–Morrison [KaM92] show that the ADE-type of the Du Val singularity is determined by the length invariant. Moreover, in their proof they show that the base of every simple threefold flop appears as a *deformation* of the associated Du Val singularity and therefore appears in a semi-universal family of such deformations. Curto–Morrison [CM13] explicitly construct this family for flops of length 2, which they call the *universal flop of length* $\ell = 2$. It is a resolution $\pi: \mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{Y}_{con}$ of the affine hypersurface $\mathcal{Y}_{con} := \operatorname{Spec} \mathcal{R}$ with equation

$$u^{2} - rw^{2} + 2zvw - sv^{2} + (rs - z^{2})t^{2} \in \mathbb{C}[r, s, t, u, v, w, z].$$

Similar universal flops for lengths $\ell \geq 3$ were also constructed by Karmazyn [Kar19].

Besides a commutative resolution, the base of the universal flop also has a noncommutative resolution: Curto–Morrison [CM13] use a matrix factorisation to construct a reflexive module $N \in \text{mod } \mathcal{R}$ such that the algebra

$$\Lambda := \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{R}}(\mathcal{R} \oplus N)$$

is a noncommutative crepant resolution (NCCR) as defined in the work of Van den Bergh [VdB04a]. This means that Λ is an \mathcal{R} -algebra with global dimension equal to dim \mathcal{R} , which is Cohen-Macaulay as an \mathcal{R} -module. The algebra map $\mathcal{R} \to \Lambda$ can be thought of as the analogue of the resolution $\pi: \mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{Y}_{con}$, and has similar homological properties.

One can make the analogy between the commutative resolutions and noncommutative resolutions more precise. Van den Bergh [VdB04b] shows that if $f: X \to X_{\text{con}}$ is a contraction with fibres of dimension ≤ 1 , then there exists a *tilting bundle* $\mathcal{O}_X \oplus \mathcal{F}$ on X such that \mathcal{F}^* is generated by global sections, and this tilting bundle induces a derived equivalence

$$D^{b}(X) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{X}(\mathcal{O}_{X} \oplus \mathcal{F}, -)} D^{b}(\operatorname{End}_{X}(\mathcal{O}_{X} \oplus \mathcal{F})),$$

For the universal flop \mathcal{Y} one can choose the tilting bundle to be a lift of $\mathcal{R} \oplus N$: there exists a vector bundle $\mathcal{N} \in \operatorname{coh} \mathcal{Y}$ such that $\mathcal{T} := \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{Y}} \oplus \mathcal{N}$ is a tilting bundle, \mathcal{N}^* is generated by global sections, and which lifts N in the sense that $\pi_*\mathcal{N} = N$. One checks, as in [VdB04b], that there is an isomorphism $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{Y}}(\mathcal{T}) \simeq \Lambda$, so that \mathcal{T} provides a bridge between the commutative and noncommutative realms.

Noncommutative resolutions are the lifeblood of the homological approach to the MMP developed in [DW16; Wem18], which aims to recover the birational operations of the MMP via mutations of NCCRs and derived functors. A particularly important ingredient in this approach is the *contraction algebra*.

Definition 2.4 ([DW16]). Let $f: X \to \operatorname{Spec} R$ be a birational contraction with fibres of dimension ≤ 1 , and let A denote the endomorphism algebra of the Van den Bergh tilting bundle $\mathcal{O}_X \oplus \mathcal{F}$ described above. Then the associated *contraction algebra* is

$$A_{\operatorname{con}} := A/[\mathcal{O}_X],$$

where $[\mathcal{O}_X]$ is the two-sided ideal of maps factoring through add \mathcal{O}_X .

By [DW19a, Theorem 1.1], the support of the contraction algebra is precisely the image of the exceptional locus on the base, and can therefore be used to detect the dimension of the contracted locus. In particular, the universal flop of length 2 has a contraction algebra

$$\Lambda_{\operatorname{con}} := \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{Y}}(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{Y}} \oplus \mathcal{N}) / [\mathcal{O}_{Y}] \simeq \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{R}}(\mathcal{R} \oplus N) / [\mathcal{R}]$$

which is a finite \mathcal{R} -algebra with $\operatorname{Supp}_{\mathcal{Y}_{con}} \Lambda_{con} = \operatorname{Sing} \mathcal{Y}_{con}$.

Our aim for this chapter is to construct explicit families of threefold flops, in both their commutative and noncommutative form by taking a threefold slice of the universal flop

over a ring map $\mathcal{R} \to R$. To choose such a slice appropriately we require an explicit expression for Λ and \mathcal{Y} as (noncommutative) spaces over \mathcal{R} .

§ 2.1.2 | The universal flop as a quiver with relations

An explicit form for Λ was constructed by Karmazyn [Kar19, Example 5.1], which we recall here in our choice of notation. Let $\mathbb{H} := \mathbb{C}[r, s, t, T]$, then Λ is isomorphic to the quiver algebra $\mathbb{H}\mathcal{Q}/I$ for the following quiver and relations:

$$Q: \quad 0 \underbrace{ \begin{array}{c} c \\ d \end{array}}_{d} \underbrace{ \begin{array}{c} y \\ 1 \\ x \end{array}}^{Q:} \quad dc = t \cdot 1_{0}, \quad x^{2} = r \cdot 1_{1}, \quad y^{2} = s \cdot 1_{1} \\ (cd + x + y - \frac{1}{2}t \cdot 1_{1})^{2} = T \cdot 1_{1} \end{array} \right\} I$$

where we write $1 = 1_0 + 1_1$ for the idempotent splitting of the unit. Under this isomorphism, the base ring \mathcal{R} acts via a map $\varphi \colon \mathcal{R} \to \mathbb{H}\mathcal{Q}/I$ defined on generators as

$$\begin{split} \varphi(r) &= r, \quad \varphi(s) = s, \quad \varphi(t) = t, \\ \varphi(u) &= \frac{1}{2}d[x,y]c + \frac{1}{2}([x,y]cd + cd[x,y] - t \cdot [x,y]) \\ \varphi(v) &= dxc + (xcd + cdx - t \cdot x), \\ \varphi(w) &= dyc + (ycd + cdy - t \cdot y), \\ \varphi(z) &= \frac{1}{2}(\varphi(v) + \varphi(w) + r + s - T + \frac{1}{4}t^2) \cdot 1_0 - \frac{1}{2}(xy + yx), \end{split}$$

where [x, y] = xy - yx denotes the commutator. From now on we will identify $\Lambda = \mathbb{H}\mathcal{Q}/I$ as \mathcal{R} -algebras via the above structure.

In [Kar19, Example 5.1] it is shown that the universal flop \mathcal{Y} is isomorphic to a moduli scheme of stable representations of \mathcal{Q} . Consider the dimension vector $\delta = (1, 2)$, then the space $\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(\mathcal{Q})$ parametrises representations of \mathcal{Q} via the tautological family τ :

$$\tau(x) = \begin{pmatrix} x_{00} & x_{01} \\ x_{10} & x_{11} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \tau(y) = \begin{pmatrix} y_{00} & y_{01} \\ y_{10} & y_{11} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \tau(c) = \begin{pmatrix} c_0 \\ c_1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \tau(d) = \begin{pmatrix} d_0 & d_1 \end{pmatrix},$$

of which the coefficients generate the coordinate ring $\mathbb{C}[\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(\mathcal{Q})]$. Let Δ denote the lattice of dimension vectors for \mathcal{Q} , and consider $\theta, \theta^+ \colon \Delta \to \mathbb{R}$

$$\theta \colon (a,b) \mapsto 2a-b, \quad \theta^+ \colon (a,b) \mapsto b-2a$$

as King-stability conditions on $\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(\mathcal{Q})$. This gives rise to two moduli spaces

$$\mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{\delta}(\Lambda) := (\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{H} \times \mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{\delta}(\mathcal{Q})) \cap \{\tau(I) = 0\},\$$
$$\mathcal{M}^{\theta^{+}}_{\delta}(\Lambda) := (\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{H} \times \mathcal{M}^{\theta^{+}}_{\delta}(\mathcal{Q})) \cap \{\tau(I) = 0\},\$$

which come equipped with maps to $\operatorname{Spec} \mathcal{R}$ by restricting a representation to the subalgebra $1_0 \Lambda 1_0 \simeq \mathcal{R}$. This moduli construction recovers the universal flop. **Proposition 2.5** ([Kar19, Proposition 3.9]). The following diagrams are equivalent:



In the following paragraph we will describe the structure of $\mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{\delta}(\Lambda)$ explicitly by gauge fixing. We will not give any proofs, but refer the reader to [Kar19, Example 5.1] for a full treatment. Given a field extension $\mathbb{K} \supset \mathbb{C}$, a \mathbb{K} -valued representation ρ is stable for θ exactly if the images of $\rho(c), \rho(yc), \rho(xc) \colon \mathbb{K} \to \mathbb{K}^2$ span \mathbb{K}^2 . Hence, the stable locus $\operatorname{Rep}^{\theta}_{\delta}(\mathcal{Q})$ is the union of the open subspaces

$$V_x := \{ \det(\rho(c) \mid \rho(xc)) \neq 0 \}, \quad V_y := \{ \det(\rho(c) \mid \rho(yc)) \neq 0 \}.$$

These subspaces are trivial GL_2 -torsors $V_x \simeq \operatorname{GL}_2 \times U'_x$, $V_y \simeq \operatorname{GL}_2 \times U'_y$ over affine spaces $U'_x, U'_y \simeq \mathbb{A}^8$ with respect to the action of $\operatorname{GL}_2 \simeq \{\operatorname{Id}\} \times \operatorname{GL}_2 \subset \operatorname{GL}_\delta$. Here $U'_x, U'_y \subset \operatorname{Rep}_\delta(\mathcal{Q})$ are described by the family ρ_x, ρ_y of representations

$$\rho_x(c) = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \ \rho_x(d) = \begin{pmatrix} d_0 & d_1 \end{pmatrix}, \ \rho_x(x) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & x_{01}\\ 1 & x_{11} \end{pmatrix}, \ \rho_x(y) = \begin{pmatrix} y_{00} & y_{01}\\ y_{10} & y_{11} \end{pmatrix},$$

$$\rho_y(c) = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \ \rho_y(d) = \begin{pmatrix} d_0 & d_1 \end{pmatrix}, \ \rho_y(x) = \begin{pmatrix} x_{00} & x_{01}\\ x_{10} & x_{11} \end{pmatrix}, \ \rho_y(y) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & y_{01}\\ 1 & y_{11} \end{pmatrix}.$$

It follows that $\mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{\delta}(\mathcal{Q}) \simeq U'_x \cup U'_y$ is a gluing of two affine charts. As a result $\mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{\delta}(\Lambda)$ can be obtained by extending each chart to \mathbb{H} and imposing the relations generating the ideal *I*. On U'_x these relations reduce to the following system of equations:

$$\begin{aligned} x_{11} &= 0, \quad y_{00} + y_{11} = 0, \ t = d_0, \quad r = x_{01}, \\ s &= y_{00}^2 + y_{01}y_{10}, \quad T = (y_{00} - \frac{1}{2}d_0)^2 + (1 + y_{10})(d_1 + x_{01} + y_{01}), \end{aligned}$$

which eliminate the generators of \mathbb{H} and impose the condition $\operatorname{tr}(\tau(x)) = \operatorname{tr}(\tau(y)) = 0$, yielding a subspace $U_x \subset U'_x$ isomorphic to \mathbb{A}^6 . Similarly the system of equations

$$x_{00} + x_{11} = 0, \quad x_{11} = 0, \quad t = d_0, \quad r = x_{00}^2 + x_{01}x_{10}$$

 $s = y_{01}, \quad T = (x_{00} - \frac{1}{2}d_0)^2 + (1 + x_{10})(d_1 + y_{01} + x_{01})$

cuts out a subspace $U_y \simeq \mathbb{A}^6$ in U'_y , and it follows that $\mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{\delta}(\Lambda)$ is a gluing of two copies of \mathbb{A}^6 . The map $U_x \to \operatorname{Spec} \mathcal{R}$ is described by the ring map

$$r \mapsto x_{01}, \quad s \mapsto y_{00}^2 + y_{01}y_{10}, \quad t \mapsto d_0, \quad u \mapsto d_1y_{00} + \frac{1}{2}d_0(x_{01}y_{10} - y_{01}), \\ v \mapsto d_1, \quad w \mapsto d_0y_{00} + d_1y_{10}, \quad z \mapsto x_{01}y_{10} + y_{01},$$

$$(2.1)$$

and similarly, the map $U_y \to \operatorname{Spec} \mathcal{R}$ is described by the ring map

$$r \mapsto x_{00}^2 + x_{01}x_{10}, \quad s \mapsto y_{01}, \quad t \mapsto d_0, \quad u \mapsto d_1x_{00} + \frac{1}{2}d_0(x_{01} - y_{01}x_{10}), \\ v \mapsto d_0x_{00} + d_1x_{10}, \quad w \mapsto d_1, \quad z \mapsto x_{01} + y_{01}x_{10}.$$
(2.2)

The above is a sufficiently explicit description for the construction of our flops below.

§2.2 | Slicing the universal flop

We will now construct a family of length 2 flops based on a choice of *quiver with potential*, which is to serve as a model for the contraction algebras of these flops. Because the contraction algebra is supported over the image of the exceptional locus, it is finite dimensional if and only if that image is a set of points. Hence, the finiteness of the contraction algebra can be used as a condition for a contraction to be small.

Let $f = f(y) \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ be a polynomial divisible by y^3 and define the potential

$$W_f := x^2 y - f(y),$$

on the two loop quiver Q_2 . The associated Jacobi algebra has the form

$$\operatorname{Jac}(Q_2, W_f) = \frac{\mathbb{C}\langle x, y \rangle}{(xy + yx, \ x^2 - f'(y))}$$

where f' denotes the first derivative of f. Let $f_{\text{even}}, f_{\text{odd}} \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ denote the polynomials of even and odd parity respectively such that $f = f_{\text{even}} + f_{\text{odd}}$.

Lemma 2.6. Suppose $f_{\text{even}} \neq 0$, then $\text{Jac}(Q_2, W_f)$ is finite dimensional.

Proof. Let $f \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ be a polynomial divisible by y^3 and $\operatorname{Jac}(Q_2, W_f)$ the Jacobi algebra defined by the relations

$$xy + yx = 0$$
 and $x^2 = f'(y)$.

We will use a proof analogous to [BW17, Lemma 4.6] to show that the Jacobi algebra is a finite dimensional algebra. Firstly, observe that the two relations allow us to rewrite any element of $Jac(Q_2, W_f)$ as an element of the span

$$\operatorname{span} \{y^i, y^j x \mid i, j \ge 0\}.$$

Let $f'_{\text{even}}(y)$, $f'_{\text{odd}}(y)$ denote the derivatives of the even part and odd parts of f. Then $f'_{\text{even}}(y)$ anti-commutes with x because it has odd parity, and f'_{odd} commutes with x. Hence, multiplying the second relation by x on the left and on the right yields:

$$f'_{\text{even}}(y)x + f'_{\text{odd}}(y)x = (f'(y))x = x^3 = x(f'(y)) = -f'_{\text{even}}(y)x + f'_{\text{odd}}(y)x,$$

which implies $f'_{\text{even}}(y)x = 0$ in $\text{Jac}(Q_2, W_f)$. With the assumption $f_{\text{even}} \neq 0$, this

gives a linear dependence relation in $\operatorname{Jac}(Q_2, W_f)$ for the leading term of $f'_{\operatorname{even}}(y)x$, and it follows that one can eliminate $y^j x$ from the spanning set for $j \geq \deg f'_{\operatorname{even}}(y)$. Multiplying the relation just found by x yields

$$0 = f'_{\text{even}}(y)x^2 = f'_{\text{even}}(y)f'(y),$$

which also allows us to write the leading term of $f'_{\text{even}}(y)f'(y)$ as a linear combination of lower degree terms. This shows that y^i can be eliminated from the spanning set for $i \ge \deg f'_{\text{even}}(y)f'(y)$. It follows that any element of $\operatorname{Jac}(Q_2, W_f)$ is contained in

$$\operatorname{span} \{y^{i}, y^{i}x \mid 0 \le i \le \operatorname{deg} f'_{\operatorname{even}}(y) + \operatorname{deg} f'(y), \ 0 \le j < \operatorname{deg} f'_{\operatorname{even}}(y)\}.$$

Because this is finite, it follows that the Jacobi algebra is finite dimensional. \Box

In the remainder of this section we show that $\operatorname{Jac}(Q_2, W_f)$ is in fact the contraction algebra of a certain *slice* of the universal flop. Indeed, given a parameter $f \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ we define a slice $p_f \colon Y_f \to \operatorname{Spec} R_f$, where R_f is an \mathcal{R} -algebra of the form²

$$R_f = \frac{\mathbb{C}[r, s, u, v]}{(u^2 + r(r - f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}))^2 - sv^2 + r(f'_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})^2).}$$

and claim that it has an NCCR $\Lambda := \Lambda \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} R_f$ with contraction algebra isomorpic to $\operatorname{Jac}(Q_2, W_f)$. Moreover, we will show that this NCCR can itself be expressed as a quiver with potential. After checking all the necessary technical details in the following three subsections, we then obtain a family of length 2 flops, yielding the following theorem.

Theorem 2.7. Let $f \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ be divisible by y^3 with $f_{\text{even}} \neq 0$. Then

- the map *p*_f: Y_f → Spec R_f is a flopping contraction of curves in a smooth threefold Y_f,
- the length over the origin is $\ell = 2$,
- $\mathcal{T} \otimes_R R_f \in \operatorname{coh} Y_f$ is a tilting bundle with endomorphism algebra $\Lambda \simeq \Lambda \otimes_R R_f$,
- there is an isomorphism $\Lambda \simeq \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f)$.

§2.2.1 | Slicing the NCCR

Fix a polynomial $f(y) = f_{\text{even}}(y) + f_{\text{odd}}(y) \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ divisible by y^3 , and consider the following quiver with potential:

$$Q: \quad s = 0 \quad c \quad f = 1 \\ d \quad f = x^2 y - f(y) + ycd + cdy - sdc + 2f_{\text{even}}\left(s^{\frac{1}{2}}\right)$$

²Although we write a fractional exponent $s^{\frac{1}{2}}$ in this definition, the reader may verify that the relations are in fact polynomial due to the parity of f_{even} and f_{odd} .

The Jacobi algebra $\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f)$ is the quotient of the path algebra $\mathbb{C}Q$ by the ideal generated by the cyclic derivatives of W_f , which are as follows:

$$\partial_s W_f = f'_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})s^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad \partial_c W_f = dy^2 - ds, \quad \partial_d W_f = y^2 c - sc,$$
$$\partial_x W_f = xy + yx, \quad \partial_y W_f = x^2 - f'(y) + ycd + cdy.$$

In this subsection we show that this Jacobi algebra can be obtained as a base change of the NCCR Λ of the universal flop over a ring $R_f := \mathcal{R}/J$, for $J = (g_1, g_2, g_3)$ generated by the following sequence

$$g_1 = z, \ g_2 = r - w - f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}), \ g_3 = t - f'_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})s^{-\frac{1}{2}}.$$
 (2.3)

The following lemma verifies that $\Lambda := \Lambda \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} R_f$ does indeed recover the Jacobi algebra.

Lemma 2.8. There is a $\mathbb{C}Q$ -algebra isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f) \simeq \Lambda / J\Lambda \simeq \Lambda$$

Proof. We will give a direct proof by constructing two homomorphisms

$$\varphi \colon \mathbb{C}Q \to \Lambda/J\Lambda, \quad \psi \colon \Lambda \to \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f),$$

showing they descend along the quotients $\mathbb{C}Q \to \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f)$ and $\Lambda \to \Lambda/J\Lambda \simeq \Lambda$, and find that this yields a pair of mutually inverse maps between $\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f)$ and Λ .

The map ψ is the $\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}$ -algebra homomorphism defined on the generators of \mathbb{H} as

$$\begin{split} \Psi(r) &= x^2 + dyc + f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}), \quad \Psi(s) = s + y^2, \quad \Psi(t) = f'_{\text{even}}(\Psi(s))\Psi(s)^{-1}, \\ \Psi(T) &= (cd + x + y - \frac{1}{2}\Psi(t))^2 + dxc + s + f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}) + \frac{1}{4}\Psi(t)^2 \cdot 1_0. \end{split}$$

To verify that this is a homomorphism, we should check (1) that r, s, t, T are mapped into the centre of $\text{Jac}(Q, W_f)$, (2) the defining relations of the universal flop hold. We check both conditions, starting with (1). The centrality of $\psi(s)$ follows easily from the relations xy + yx = 0, $y^2c = cs$, and $dy^2 = sd$:

$$\begin{split} [\Psi(s),s] &= [s,s] = 0, \quad [\Psi(s),x] = y^2 x - x y^2 = 0, \quad [\Psi(s),y] = y^3 - y^3 = 0, \\ [\Psi(s),c] &= y^2 c - cs = 0, \quad [\Psi(s),d] = sd - dy^2 = 0. \end{split}$$

Because $\psi(s)$ is central, so is any polynomial expressed in terms of $\psi(s)$, and in particular $\psi(t)$ is central. Next, the element $\psi(r)$ commutes with x, y, and s by the identity

$$[\Psi(r), x] = x^3 - x^3 = 0, \quad [\Psi(r), y] = x^2 y - yx^2 = 0,$$

$$[\Psi(r), s] = dycs - sdyc + [f'_{odd}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}), s] = dycs - dy^3c = 0.$$

From the relation $dc = \psi(t) \cdot 1_0$, it follows that

$$\begin{aligned} [\Psi(r),c] &= x^2 c - c(dyc + f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})) \\ &= f'(y)c - ycdc - cdyc - cdyc + cf'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}) = [\Psi(t),yc] = 0 \end{aligned}$$

and similarly for d. Finally, we check that $\psi(T)$ is central. The commutator with s is

$$[\Psi(T), s] = [dxc, s] + [s + f'_{odd}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}) + \frac{1}{4}\Psi(t)^2 \cdot 1_0, s]$$
$$= dxy^2c - sdxc = dy^2xc - sdxc = 0.$$

Next, the relation $x^2 - f'(y) + ycd + cdy$ implies

$$\begin{split} [\Psi(T), x] &= cdyx + ycdx - xcdy - xycd - \Psi(t)[x, y] \\ &= (-ycdx - x^3 + f'(y)x) + ycdx + (xycd + x^3 - xf'(y)) - xycd \\ &- xf'_{\text{even}}(y) + f'_{\text{even}}(y)x \\ &= f'_{\text{odd}}(y)x - xf'_{\text{odd}}(y) = 0. \end{split}$$

and $[\psi(T), y]$ vanishes by a similar computation. Lastly, there is the identity

$$\begin{split} \psi(T)c &= cdxc + xcdc + cdyc + ycdc + x^2c + y^2c - \psi(t)(x+y)c + \frac{1}{4}\psi(t)^2c \\ &= cdxc + cdyc + (xc+yc)(dc - f'_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})s^{-\frac{1}{2}}) + (f'(y) - ycd + cdy)c \\ &+ cs + \frac{1}{4}c\psi(t)^2 \\ &= c(dxc + s + f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}) + \frac{1}{4}\psi(t)^2) + yc(f'_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})s^{-\frac{1}{2}} - dc) = c\psi(T), \end{split}$$

which shows that $\psi(T)$ commutes with c, and a similar computation for d shows that $\psi(T)$ is indeed central.

For (2) the relations $s \cdot 1_1 = y^2$, $r \cdot 1_1 = x^2$ and $T \cdot 1_1 = (cd + x + y - \frac{1}{2}t)^2$ hold in the image by construction, while $cd = f_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})s^{-\frac{1}{2}} = \psi(t \cdot 1_0)$ is one of the defining relations of $\text{Jac}(Q, W_f)$. It follows that $\psi \colon \Lambda \to \text{Jac}(Q, W_f)$ is a well-defined homomorphism, which is moreover surjective because the generators x, y, c, d, s are in the image. By construction, its kernel contains the ideal $J\Lambda$ because the image of the generators of J vanish:

$$\begin{split} \psi(z) &= (xy + yx) + (dxc + dyc + \psi(r \cdot 1_0) + \psi(s \cdot 1_0) - \psi(T) + \frac{1}{4}\psi(t)^2 \cdot 1_0) = 0\\ \psi(r - dyc + ycd + cdy - ty - f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})) &= (x^2 - f'(y) + ycd + cdy) = 0\\ \psi(t - f_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})s^{-\frac{1}{2}}) = 0. \end{split}$$

It follows that ψ descends to a surjective homomorphism $\psi \colon \Lambda/J\Lambda \to \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f)$. Conversely, the map $\varphi \colon \mathbb{C}Q \to \Lambda/J\Lambda$ is simply the $\mathbb{C}Q$ -algebra homomorphism that sends the additional loop s to $\varphi(s) = s \cdot e_0$, which is clearly well-defined. We claim that the kernel contains the relations of $Jac(Q, W_f)$:

$$\varphi(f'_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})s^{-\frac{1}{2}} - dc) = f'_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})s^{-\frac{1}{2}} \cdot 1_0 - dc = t \cdot 1_0 - dc = 0$$

$$\varphi(dy^2 - sd) = ds - sd = 0$$

$$\varphi(y^2c - cs) = sc - sc = 0$$

$$\varphi(xy + yx) = z \cdot 1_1 = 0$$

$$\varphi(x^2 - f'(y) + cdy + ycd) = (r - f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}) + cdy + ycd - f'_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})) \cdot 1_1 = 0$$

Hence φ descends to a homomorphism φ : $\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f) \to \Lambda/J\Lambda$. One checks explicitly that it is an inverse for ψ , so that $\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f) \simeq \Lambda/J\Lambda$ as $\mathbb{C}Q$ -algebras.

Because the contraction algebra of Λ is obtained by deleting the vertex 0 in the quiver, we now also find that the algebra $\Lambda_{\text{con}} := \Lambda_{\text{con}} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} R_f$ has a superpotential description

$$\Lambda_{\rm con} \simeq \operatorname{Jac}(Q_2, W_f),$$

where W_f is restricted to the subquiver Q_2 generated by x and y. By Lemma 2.6, this algebra is finite dimensional if the parameter f satisfies $f_{\text{even}} \neq 0$.

We wish to compare the R_f -algebra Λ to the base change of the commutative resolution $\pi: \mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{Y}_{con}$. Let $Y_{con} = \operatorname{Spec} R_f$ then we obtain a map $\boldsymbol{p} = \boldsymbol{p}_f: Y \to Y_{con}$ from the fibre product $Y = \mathcal{Y} \times_{\mathcal{Y}_{con}} Y_{con}$. A priori it is not clear if the map $\boldsymbol{p}: Y \to Y_{con}$ is a flop, or even a contraction morphism, nor that the tilting bundle \mathcal{T} induces a derived equivalence between $D^b(\Lambda)$ and $D^b(Y)$.

§ 2.2.2 | Sufficiently nice slices

In this subsection we formulate a criterion that guarantees that a map $\not{p}: Y \to Y_{con}$ cut out from the universal flop $\pi: \mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{Y}_{con}$ is a contraction morphism, and that the tilting bundle \mathcal{T} restricts to a tilting bundle on Y. To do this we break the base change up into a sequence of codimension 1 slices.

Setup 2.9. Let $f: \mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{X}_{con}$ be a projective, surjective map between integral varieties. Then by a *slice* we will mean a diagram



where $X_{\text{con}} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{X}_{\text{con}}$ is an integral closed subvariety cut out by a nontrivial element $g \in \mathrm{H}^{0}(\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}})$, such that $X := \mathcal{X} \times_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}} X_{\mathrm{con}}$ is also integral.

Lemma 2.10. Let $f: \mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{X}_{con}$ be a map between integral varieties which is projective, surjective, and satisfies $\mathbf{R}f_*\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} \simeq \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{con}}$. Then for every slice as in Setup 2.9 the map

 $f|_{X_{\text{con}}} \colon X \to X_{\text{con}}$ also satisfies these three conditions.

Proof. Surjectivity and projectivity are preserved under arbitrary base change (see e.g. [Stacks, Section 02WE]), so every slice $f|_{X_{\text{con}}} \colon X \to X_{\text{con}}$ is again a surjective, projective map between integral varieties. Hence it suffices to show that it satisfies the condition $\mathbf{R}(f|_{X_{\text{con}}})_*\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\text{con}}}$. Let $g \in \mathrm{H}^0(\mathcal{X}_{\text{con}}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\text{con}}})$ be a regular section which cuts out $X_{\text{con}} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{X}_{\text{con}}$, then g can be viewed as a nontrivial section on \mathcal{X} via

$$\mathrm{H}^{0}(\mathcal{X}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}}) \simeq \mathrm{Hom}_{\mathcal{X}}(f^{*}\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}}) \simeq \mathrm{Hom}_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}}(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}}, f_{*}\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}}) \simeq \mathrm{H}^{0}(\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}}).$$

Because \mathcal{X} is integral, for each open $U \subset \mathcal{X}$ the ring $\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}}(U)$ is a domain and the map $\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{X}) \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}}(U)$ is injective. In particular, for each U the restriction $g|_U$ is a nonzerodivisor and induces an injective map $g|_U : : \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}}(U) \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}}(U)$. Hence, there is a short exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} \xrightarrow{g_{\cdot}} \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} \to \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} \to 0, \tag{2.4}$$

which defines the structure sheaf of X. Applying $\mathbf{R}f_*$ yields the long exact sequence

$$\ldots \to \mathbf{R}^n f_* \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} \to \mathbf{R}^n f_* \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} \to \mathbf{R}^n f_* \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} \to \mathbf{R}^{n+1} f_* \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} \to \ldots$$

Because $\mathbf{R}f_*\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{con}}$, the entries $\mathbf{R}^n f_*\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}}$ vanish for $n \geq 1$, and it follows that

$$\mathbf{R}f_*\mathcal{O}_X \simeq \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}}/g\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}} \simeq \mathcal{O}_{X_{\mathrm{con}}}.$$

Hence, the criterion in Setup 2.9 is almost sufficient to show that a contraction slices out to a contraction: one only needs to verify that the varieties X and X_{con} are normal. It is also sufficient to guarantee that tilting bundles restrict to tilting bundles.

Lemma 2.11. Let $f: \mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{X}_{con}$ be a map as in Lemma 2.10, and suppose there exists a tilting bundle $\mathcal{F} \in coh \mathcal{X}$. Then for every slice as in Setup 2.9 the bundle $\mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{X}} \mathcal{O}_X$ is again tilting on X, and

$$\operatorname{End}_X(\mathcal{F}\otimes_{\mathcal{X}}\mathcal{O}_X)\simeq \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F})/g\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F}),$$

where $g \in \mathrm{H}^{0}(\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}})$ denotes the section defining X_{con} .

Proof. Let $g \in \mathrm{H}^{0}(\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}})$ be a regular section defining $X_{\mathrm{con}} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{X}_{\mathrm{con}}$. Because \mathcal{F} is a tilting bundle, it locally free and the functor $\mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{X}} -$ preserves the short exact sequence in (2.4), yielding

$$0 \to \mathcal{F} \xrightarrow{g}{} \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{X}} \mathcal{O}_X \to 0.$$

The tilting property moreover implies that $\operatorname{Ext}^{i}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}) = 0$, so that the corresponding
entries in the long exact sequence

$$\ldots \to \operatorname{Ext}^{i}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{i}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{i}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \mathcal{O}_{X}) \to \operatorname{Ext}^{i+1}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \to \ldots,$$

of $\mathbf{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F}, -)$ vanish. It follows by adjunction that

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{i}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{X}} \mathcal{O}_{X}) \simeq \operatorname{Ext}^{i}_{X}(\mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{X}} \mathcal{O}_{X}, \mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{X}} \mathcal{O}_{X}) = 0$$

for all i > 0, and $\operatorname{End}_X(\mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{X}} \mathcal{O}_X) \simeq \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F})/g \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F})$. To show that $\mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{X}} \mathcal{O}_X$ is tilting it therefore suffices to show that it is a generator in $D(X) = D(\operatorname{QCoh} X)$, in the sense that

$$\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_X(\mathcal{F}\otimes_{\mathcal{X}}\mathcal{O}_X,\mathcal{G})=0 \quad \Longrightarrow \quad \mathcal{G}=0$$

for all $\mathcal{G} \in D(X)$. This follows by adjunction: let $i: X \hookrightarrow \mathcal{X}$ denote the closed immersion of X as a subscheme of \mathcal{X} , then because \mathcal{F} is a generator in $D(\mathcal{X})$

$$0 = \mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{X}(\mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathcal{X}} \mathcal{O}_{X}, \mathcal{G}) \simeq \mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{X}(\mathbf{L}i^{*}\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}) \simeq \mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{X}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbf{R}i_{*}\mathcal{G}) \implies \mathbf{R}i_{*}\mathcal{G} = 0,$$

and hence $\mathcal{G} = 0$ because *i* is affine. The result follows.

§2.2.3 | Slicing out flops

For the rest of this section we fix a parameter $f \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ which is divisible by y^3 , and consider the associated map $\not{p}: Y \to Y_{\text{con}} = \text{Spec } R_f$. By construction, Y_{con} is generated by a sequence $g_1, g_2, g_3 \in \mathcal{R}$, so that \not{p} fits into a diagram



where $R_k = \mathcal{R}/(g_1, \ldots, g_k)$ and $Y_k = \mathcal{Y} \times_{\text{Spec }\mathcal{R}} \text{Spec } R_k$. We first verify that each square in this diagram is a slice as in Setup 2.9. It suffices to show that all the spaces in the diagram are integral.

Lemma 2.12. The rings R_1 , R_2 , R_3 are integral domains.

Proof. By inspection, each generator contains a different linear term. Therefore each generator eliminates a different generator of \mathcal{R} , yielding the quotients:

$$R_{1} \simeq \frac{\mathbb{C}[r, s, t, u, v, w]}{(u^{2} - rw^{2} - sv^{2} + rst^{2})}$$

$$R_{2} \simeq \frac{\mathbb{C}[r, s, t, u, v]}{(u^{2} - r(r - f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})^{2} - sv^{2} + rst^{2})}$$

$$R_{3} \simeq \frac{\mathbb{C}[r, s, u, v]}{(u^{2} - r(r - f'_{\text{odd}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})^{2} - sv^{2} + r(f'_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}}))^{2})}.$$

Each of these quotients is defined by a single equation of the form $u^2 - h$ for some polynomial h which has degree 0 in u. Such a hypersurface is reducible if and only if h is a square, but this is clearly not the case as the r-degree of h is odd. It follows that the rings R_1 , R_2 , and R_3 are domains.

Lemma 2.13. The space Y_1 , Y_2 , Y_3 are smooth and connected, hence integral.

Proof. As recalled in §2.1.2, the space \mathcal{Y} is covered by two charts U_x and U_y which are both isomorphic to \mathbb{A}^6 . Each space Y_k is therefore covered by the base change of these two charts over $\mathcal{R} \to \mathcal{R}_k$. Because $\operatorname{Spec} \mathcal{R}_k$ contains the origin for each k, it follows that Y_k contains the curve $\mathbb{C} \subset \mathcal{Y}$ supported over it. Hence, the base changes of U_x and U_y still have a nonzero intersection in Y_k , which implies Y_k is connected. It remains to check that U_x and U_y remain smooth after base change.

The ring map $\mathcal{R} \to \mathbb{C}[U_x]$ in (2.1) maps the generators $g_1, g_2, g_3 \in J$ to

$$g_{1} \mapsto u_{1} := y_{01} + x_{01}y_{10},$$

$$g_{2} \mapsto u_{2} := d_{0} - f'_{\text{even}}((y_{00}^{2} + y_{10}y_{01})^{\frac{1}{2}})(y_{00}^{2} + y_{10}y_{01})^{-\frac{1}{2}},$$

$$g_{3} \mapsto u_{3} := x_{01} - (d_{0}y_{00} + d_{1}y_{10}) - f'_{\text{odd}}((y_{00}^{2} + y_{01}y_{10})^{\frac{1}{2}}).$$

The first two equations have independent linear terms and cut the chart down to the rings $\mathbb{C}[U_x]/(u_1) \simeq \mathbb{C}[d_0, d_1, x_{01}, y_{00}, y_{10}]$ and $\mathbb{C}[U_x]/(u_1, u_2) \simeq \mathbb{C}[d_1, x_{01}, y_{00}, y_{10}]$, which are regular. Eliminating these variables from u_3 yields

$$u_{3} = x_{01} - f'_{\text{even}} ((y_{00}^{2} - x_{01}y_{10}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}})(y_{00}^{2} - x_{01}y_{10}^{2})^{-\frac{1}{2}}y_{00} + d_{1}y_{10} - f'_{\text{odd}} ((y_{00}^{2} - x_{01}y_{10}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}).$$

A short argument shows that the critical locus of u_3 in Spec $\mathbb{C}[d_1, x_{01}, y_{00}, y_{10}]$ is trivial: setting $\partial_{d_1} u_3 = y_{10}$ to 0 yields $(\partial_{x_{01}} u_3)|_{y_{10}=0} = 1$. It follows that $\mathbb{C}[U_x]/(u_1, u_2, u_3)$ is also regular, so that $U_x \cap Y_k$ is smooth for k = 1, 2, 3.

The smoothness on the other chart is verified in a similar way. The ring map $\mathcal{R} \to \mathbb{C}[U_y]$ in (2.2) maps the relations g_1, g_2, g_3 to

$$g_{1} \mapsto v_{1} := x_{01} + y_{01}x_{10},$$

$$g_{2} \mapsto v_{2} := d_{0} - f'_{\text{even}}(y_{01}^{\frac{1}{2}})y_{01}^{-\frac{1}{2}},$$

$$g_{3} \mapsto v_{3} := x_{00}^{2} + x_{01}x_{10} - d_{1} - f'_{\text{odd}}(y_{01}^{\frac{1}{2}})$$

In this case, the polynomials v_1 , v_2 , and v_3 each contain an independent linear term, so that $\mathbb{C}[U_y]/(u_1) \simeq \mathbb{C}[d_0, d_1, x_{00}, x_{10}, y_{01}], \mathbb{C}[U_y]/(u_1, u_2) \simeq \mathbb{C}[d_1, x_{00}, x_{10}, y_{01}]$, and $\mathbb{C}[U_y]/(u_1, u_2, u_3) \simeq \mathbb{C}[x_{00}, x_{10}, y_{01}]$ are all regular. The result follows.

Corollary 2.14. The squares in (2.5) are slices as in Setup 2.9.

Because $\pi: \mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{Y}_{con}$ is a contraction, Lemma 2.10 now guarantees that $\boldsymbol{p}: Y \to \mathcal{Y}_{con}$

Spec R is a projective surjective map with $\mathbf{R}\boldsymbol{p}_*\mathcal{O}_Y = \mathcal{O}_{Y_{\text{con}}}$. To show that it is a small contraction we have to show that it is also a birational map between normal varieties with $\text{Ex}(\boldsymbol{p})$ of codimension 2. These additional requirements are satisfied if Y_{con} has a sufficiently small intersection with Sing \mathcal{Y}_{con} .

Lemma 2.15. Suppose $Y_{con} \subset \mathcal{Y}_{con}$ intersects $\operatorname{Sing} \mathcal{Y}_{con}$ in a finite set of points, then $\not : Y \to Y_{con}$ is a small contraction.

Proof. Because \boldsymbol{p} satisfies $\mathbf{R}\boldsymbol{p}_*\mathcal{O}_Y = \mathcal{O}_{Y_{\text{con}}}$, it follows that $R = \Gamma(Y_{\text{con}}, \boldsymbol{p}_*\mathcal{O}_Y) = \Gamma(Y, \mathcal{O}_Y)$ is a normal integral domain, as Y is an integral normal scheme. Hence Y_{con} is again normal and it follows that $\boldsymbol{p}: Y \to Y_{\text{con}}$ is a contraction. We check that it is small.

Let $U = \mathcal{Y}_{con} \setminus \text{Sing } \mathcal{Y}_{con}$, then $\pi \colon \mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{Y}_{con}$ restricts to an isomorphism $\pi|_U \colon \pi^{-1}(U) \xrightarrow{\sim} U$. Hence the restriction

$$\boldsymbol{p}|_{Y_{\text{con}}\cap U} = \pi|_{Y_{\text{con}}\cap U} \colon \boldsymbol{p}^{-1}(Y_{\text{con}}\cap U) \to Y_{\text{con}}\cap U$$

is also an isomorphism. Because the complement of $Y_{con} \cap U$ is precisely the intersection $Y_{con} \cap \text{Sing } \mathcal{Y}_{con}$, which is a finite number of points by assumption, the exceptional locus consists of the 1-dimensional fibres over these points. It follows that \boldsymbol{p} is small. \Box

The condition of Lemma 2.15 can be checked easily by using the base change of the contraction algebra.

Lemma 2.16. Suppose the parameter $f \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ satisfies $f_{\text{even}} \neq 0$, then $Y_{\text{con}} \cap \text{Sing } \mathcal{Y}_{\text{con}}$ is a finite set of points which contains the origin.

Proof. By [DW19a, Theorem 1.1] the support of the contraction algebra Λ_{con} is given by $\operatorname{Supp}_{\mathcal{Y}_{\text{con}}} \Lambda_{\text{con}} = \operatorname{Sing} \mathcal{Y}_{\text{con}}$. Hence, the base change $\Lambda_{\text{con}} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} R_f$ has support

$$\operatorname{Supp}_{Y_{\operatorname{con}}}(\Lambda_{\operatorname{con}} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} R_f) = Y_{\operatorname{con}} \cap \operatorname{Supp}_{\mathcal{Y}_{\operatorname{con}}} \Lambda_{\operatorname{con}} = Y_{\operatorname{con}} \cap \operatorname{Sing} \mathcal{Y}_{\operatorname{con}}$$

It follows from Lemma 2.8 that $\Lambda_{\text{con}} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} R_f \simeq \text{Jac}(Q_2, W_f)$, which is finite dimensional by Lemma 2.6. It follows that $\text{Supp}_{Y_{\text{con}}} \Lambda_{\text{con}} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} R_f$ is a finite set of points. Moreover, the singularity at the origin $\mathfrak{o} \in \mathcal{Y}_{\text{con}}$ is clearly contained in this because the generators in (2.3) are contained in this maximal ideal.

Using the above lemmas, the proof of the theorem is now straightforward.

Proof of Theorem 2.7. By Corollary 2.14 the map $\not{p}: Y \to Y_{\text{con}}$ is constructed from a sequence of slices, hence Lemma 2.10 implies that \not{p} is projective, surjective, and satisfies $\mathbf{R}\not{p}_*\mathcal{O}_Y = \mathcal{O}_{Y_{\text{con}}}$. Because the parameter $f \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ satisfies the assumptions of Lemma 2.16, it follows that $Y_{\text{con}} \cap \text{Sing } \mathcal{Y}_{\text{con}}$ is a finite number of points. Hence, Lemma 2.15 implies that \boldsymbol{p} is a small contraction.

Because Y_{con} is a hypersurface, it has Gorenstein singularities and it follows that the canonical sheaf $\omega_{Y_{\text{con}}}$ is a line bundle. The spaces Y and Y_{con} are normal, so the line bundles ω_Y and $\omega_{Y_{\text{con}}}$ are determined by their restriction to the complement of the codimension ≥ 2 subsets Ex(p) and p(Ex(p)). Because p is an isomorphism on these complements, it follows that $\omega_Y = p^* \omega_{Y_{\text{con}}}$. For every exceptional curve $C \subset \text{Ex}(p)$ the line bundle $\omega_{Y_{\text{con}}}$ is trivial on some neighbourhood $U \ni p(C)$. Hence

$$\omega_Y|_{\boldsymbol{b}^{-1}(U)} \simeq \boldsymbol{b}^*(\omega_{Y_{\text{con}}}|_U) \simeq \boldsymbol{b}^*(\mathcal{O}_{Y_{\text{con}}}|_U) \simeq \mathcal{O}_Y|_{\boldsymbol{b}^{-1}(U)}.$$

Because $p^{-1}(U)$ is an open neighbourhood of C, it follows that $K_Y \cdot C = 0$. This shows that p is a flopping contraction.

The fibre of \not{p} over the origin coincides with the fibre of the universal flop over the maximal ideal $\mathfrak{o} = (r, s, t, u, v, w, z) \subset \mathcal{R}$. The image of \mathfrak{o} along the map $\mathcal{R} \to \mathbb{C}[U_x]$ is

$$(x_{01}, y_{00}^2 + y_{01}y_{10}, d_0, d_1y_{00} + \frac{1}{2}d_0(x_{01}y_{10} - y_{01}), d_1, d_0y_{01} - d_1y_{00}, y_{01} + y_{10}x_{01})$$

= $(x_{01}, d_0, d_1, y_{01}, y_{00}^2),$

which cuts out a line of multiplicity 2 in the chart $U_x \subset \mathcal{Y}$. Hence the scheme theoretic fibre has length 2 at the generic point of $C \subset \mathcal{Y}$, and \boldsymbol{p} has length $\ell = 2$ over this point.

Finally, it follows from Lemma 2.11 that $\mathcal{T} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} R_f$ is a a tilting bundle on Y with endomorphism algebra Λ , which is isomorphic to $\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W_f)$ by Lemma 2.8.

We remark that the proof Lemma 2.13 implies that the family we have constructed has the following curious property, which will be helpful for the calculation of DT invariants in a later chapter.

Lemma 2.17. The singularity Y_{con} has absolute units $R_f^{\times} = \mathbb{C}^{\times}$.

Proof. The map $\boldsymbol{p}: Y \to Y_{\text{con}}$ is surjective and therefore in particular a dominant map. Because Y and Y_{con} are moreover integral, there is an injective ring homomorphism

$$R_f = \mathcal{O}_{Y_{\text{con}}}(Y_{\text{con}}) \to \mathcal{O}_Y(U_y) \simeq \mathbb{C}[x_{00}, x_{10}, y_{01}]$$

Because any ring homomorphism maps units to units, there is an induced injective map $R_f^{\times} \hookrightarrow \mathbb{C}[x_{00}, x_{10}, y_{01}]^{\times} = \mathbb{C}^{\times}$. Since R_f^{\times} contains \mathbb{C}^{\times} , the result follows. \Box

§2.2.4 | New examples of length 2 flops

Having constructed our family of flops, we now wish to verify that the family actually contains (analytically) *new* examples: we wish to find parameters $f \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ for which the

formal neighbourhood of the origin in Spec R_f is distinct from earlier known examples. Consider the following choices of parameters:

$$f_n(y) = \frac{1}{2n}y^{2n}, \quad f_{n,m}(y) = \frac{1}{2n}y^{2n} + \frac{1}{2m+1}y^{2m+1},$$

for $n \ge 2$, $1 \le m < 2n - 1$. Then these parameters have nontrivial even part, and hence give rise to a flopping contraction $p_f: Y_f \to \operatorname{Spec} R_f$, with R_f defined by the hypersurface equations

$$U_n = u^2 + r^3 - sv^2 + rs^{2n-1}, \quad U_{n,m} = u^2 + r(r - s^m)^2 - sv^2 + rs^{2n-1}$$

For n = 2 this recovers existing examples from the literature: the flop U_2 is Laufer's flop [Lau81] which formed the first example of a length 2 flop, $U_{2,1}$ is Pinkham's deformation [Pin83], and $U_{2,2}$ is the flop constructed by Brown–Wemyss [BW17]. The (classical) enumerative invariants of these two deformations behave differently: the former is distinguished from Laufer's example by its GV invariants, while [BW17] shows that the latter is not. The families $\{U_n\}$ and $\{U_{n,m}\}$ extends this triumvirate: for each nthere is a quasihomogeneous singularity U_n , and two regimes of non-quasihomogeneous singularities $U_{n,m}$ for m < n and $m \ge n$ respectively. In this section, we will show that each of these is an analytically distinct hypersurface singularity by comparing their Tjurina numbers. The classical and refined invariants will be analysed in chapter 6.

Definition 2.18. Let $g \in \mathbb{C}[[x_1, \ldots, x_n]]$, then its *Tjurina number* is defined as

$$T(g) := \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \frac{\mathbb{C}[[x_1, \dots, x_n]]}{(\mathrm{d}g, g)},$$

where $(dg, g) = (\partial_i g \mid i = 1, ..., n) + (g)$ is the ideal of the formal critical locus.

To compute these invariants we construct a *standard basis*, following the example of Hironaka [Hir64]. Standard bases are the local/analytic analogue of *Gröbner bases* used in polynomial rings, and similar algorithms and tricks apply to them; for these we use the papers of Becker [Bec90; Bec93], which also offer a good introduction.

Let \prec denote the degree-lexographical order on the set of monomials in $\mathbb{C}[[x_1, \ldots, x_n]]$: this is the unique relation such that $1 \prec x_1 \prec \ldots \prec x_n$ and such that $x^a \prec x^b$ implies $m \cdot x^a \prec m \cdot x^b$ for all monomials m. For a polynomial $g = \sum_a c_a x^a$ we denote its *least* monomial $\operatorname{Im}(g) = x^a$, which is the the \prec -smallest monomial for which $c_a \neq 0$. We also write $\operatorname{lt}(g) = c_b x^b = c_b \operatorname{Im}(g)$ for the least term, which includes the nonzero coefficient.

Definition 2.19. Let $I \subset \mathbb{C}[[x_1, \ldots, x_n]]$ be an ideal, and $G \subset I$ a generating set. Then G is a *standard basis* if for all $h \in I$ there exists $g \in G$ such that $\operatorname{Im}(g) | \operatorname{Im}(h)$. From the definition, it is clear that a standard basis $G = \{g_1, \ldots, g_m\}$ of I satisfies

$$\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \frac{\mathbb{C}[[x_1,\ldots,x_n]]}{I} = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \frac{\mathbb{C}[[x_1,\ldots,x_n]]}{(\operatorname{Im}(g_1),\ldots,\operatorname{Im}(g_m))}$$

Because the algebra on right hand side is a quotient by monomial relations, this makes the dimension much easier to compute that the left hand side. In particular, this is useful for computing Tjurina numbers. To find standard bases, we use the *S*-series of the generators:

$$S_{ij} \coloneqq g_i \frac{\operatorname{lcm}(\operatorname{lm}(g_i), \operatorname{lm}(g_j))}{\operatorname{lt}(g_i)} - g_j \frac{\operatorname{lcm}(\operatorname{lm}(g_i), \operatorname{lm}(g_j))}{\operatorname{lt}(g_j)},$$

for all pairs i, j with $1 \le i < j \le m$. By [Bec90, Corollary 2.3] the set G is a standard basis if and only if each S-series has a standard representation with respect to G: that is there exist coefficients $q_k \in \mathbb{C}[[x_1, \ldots, x_n]]$ such that

$$S_{ij} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} q_k g_k$$
 with $\ln(S_{ij}) \leq \ln(q_k g_k)$ for all k with $q_k \neq 0$.

The following two criteria guarantee that S_{ij} has a standard representation: firstly $S_{ij} = 0$ if g_i and g_j are unit multiples of a monomial, and secondly there is the product criterion proved in [Bec93, Theorem 3.1], which states that S_{ij} has a standard representation with respect to $\{g_i, g_j\}$ if $gcd(lm(g_i), lm(g_j)) = 1$.

Returning to our setting, we want to construct a standard basis for the ideals (dU_n, U_n) , $(dU_{n,m}, U_{n,m})$ associated to the hypersurfaces in $\mathbb{C}[[u, v, r, s]]$ considered above.

Lemma 2.20. The ideal (dU_n, U_n) has standard basis

$$G = \{g_1, \dots, g_6\} := \{u, sv, 3r^2 + s^{2n-1}, v^2 - (2n-1)rs^{2n-2}, rs^{2n-1}, s^{4n-2}\}.$$

Proof. The equations g_1, g_2, g_3, g_4 are (up to scaling) the derivatives of U_n , and therefore generate (dU_n) , and because U_n is quasihomogeneous they also generate $(dU_n, U_n) = (dU_n)$. The S-series

$$S_{24} = v \cdot g_2 - s \cdot g_4 = (2n-1)rs^{2n-1} = (2n-1) \cdot g_5$$

produces the element g_5 , and likewise, the element g_6 is obtained from the S-series

$$S_{35} = \frac{1}{3}s^{2n-1} \cdot g_3 - r \cdot g_2 = -\frac{1}{3}s^{4n-2} = -\frac{1}{3} \cdot g_6.$$

The set $G = \{g_1, \ldots, g_6\}$ now forms a standard basis: G clearly generates (dU_n, U_n) ; S_{24}, S_{35} have a standard representation by construction; and all other S-series are guaranteed to have a standard representation by monomial and product criterion. \Box

With this standard basis, the Tjurina number can be calculated as the dimension of

$$\frac{\mathbb{C}[s,r,v,u]}{(u,vs,r^2,v^2,rs^{2n-1},s^{4n-2})}$$

This algebra has a monomial basis $\{1, v, r, vr, rs, \dots, rs^{2n-2}, s, \dots, s^{4n-3}\}$, so that

$$T(U_n) = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \frac{\mathbb{C}[s, r, v, u]}{(u, vs, r^2, v^2, rs^{2n+1}, s^{4n+2})} = 6n - 1.$$

The standard bases for the family $U_{n,m}$ are split depending on the regime.

Lemma 2.21. Let $n \ge 2$ and $1 \le m < 2n - 1$. Then $(dU_{n,m}, U_{n,m})$ has a standard basis $G = \{g_1, g_2, g_3, g_4, g_5, g_6\}$ where

$$g_{1} = u, \quad g_{2} = sv, \quad g_{3} = 3r^{2} - 4rs^{m} + s^{2m} + s^{2n-1},$$

$$g_{4} = v^{2} + 2mr^{2}s^{m-1} - 2mrs^{2m-1} - (2n-1)rs^{2n-2},$$

$$g_{5} = \begin{cases} rs^{2n-1} & n \leq m, \\ 2mrs^{2m} - 3(2n-1)rs^{2n-1} - 2ms^{3m} & m < n \end{cases},$$

$$g_{6} = s^{2n+m-1}.$$

Proof. We will only consider the regime $n \leq m$ for simplicity, the other regime is similar. The polynomials g_1 , g_2 , g_3 , g_4 are again (up to scaling) the derivatives of $U_{n,m}$ and hence generate $(dU_{n,m})$. Because the polynomial $U_{n,m}$ is not quasihomogeneous, the generalised Euler operator with weights $\frac{1}{2}$, $\frac{3m-1}{6m}$, $\frac{1}{3}$, $\frac{1}{3m}$ gives a nontrivial generator:

$$\left(\frac{1}{2}u\partial_{u} + \frac{3m-1}{6m}v\partial_{v} + \frac{1}{3}r\partial_{r} + \frac{1}{3m}s\partial_{s}\right)U_{n,m} = U_{n,m} + \frac{2n-2m-1}{3m}rs^{2n-1}.$$

Hence, the set $\{g_1, g_2, g_3, g_4, g_5 = rs^{2n-1}\}$ generates $(dU_{n,m}, U_{n,m})$. The element $g_6 = s^{2n+m-1}$ can be obtained from the S-series S_{24} :

$$S_{24} = sv^2 - s \cdot g_4 = -2mr^2 s^m + 2mrs^{2m} + (2n-1)rs^{2n-1}$$
$$= \frac{2m}{3} \cdot g_3 + (2n-1+\frac{2m}{3}s^{2m-2n+1}) \cdot g_5 + (1-\frac{2m}{3}s^{2m-2n+1}) \cdot g_6$$

and hence $g_6 \in (dU_{n,m}, U_{n,m})$ because $1 - \frac{2m}{3}s^{2m-2n+1}$ is a unit. Moreover, this is a standard representation of S_{24} with respect to G as $lm(S_{24}) = lm(g_3) \prec lm(g_5) \prec lm(g_6)$. By inspection, the only other S-series not eliminated by the criteria is S_{35} , which has standard basis

$$S_{35} = \frac{1}{3}s^{2n-1} \cdot g_3 - r^2s^{2n-1} = -\frac{4}{3}rs^{2n+m-1} + \frac{1}{3}s^{2n+2m-1} + \frac{1}{3}s^{4n-2}$$
$$= -\frac{4}{3}s^m \cdot g_5 + (\frac{1}{3}s^m + \frac{1}{3}s^{2n-1}) \cdot g_6,$$

as $\operatorname{Im}(S_{35}) = \operatorname{Im}(-\frac{4}{3}s^m g_5) \prec \operatorname{Im}((\frac{1}{3}s^m + \frac{1}{3}s^{2n-1})g_6)$. It follows that G is indeed a standard basis for $(dU_{n,m}, U_{n,m})$.

The Tjurina numbers of the hypersurfaces $U_{n,m}$ can now be calculated as the dimension of the algebras

$$\frac{\mathbb{C}[[s,r,v,u]]}{(u,sv,r^2,v^2,rs^{2n-1},s^{2n+m-1})}, \quad \frac{\mathbb{C}[[s,r,v,u]]}{(u,sv,r^2,v^2,rs^{2m},s^{2n+m-1})},$$

for the respective regimes $n \le m$ and m < n, which have monomial bases of cardinalities 4n + m and 2n + 3m respectively. Hence,

$$T(U_{n,m}) = \begin{cases} 2n + 3m & m < n \\ 4n + m & n \le m \end{cases}$$

Fixing n, this yields 2n - 1 hypersurfaces $U_{n,m}$, U_n with different Tjurina numbers:

regime

$$U_{n,m}$$
 $(1 \le m < n)$
 $U_{n,m}$ $(n \le m < 2n - 1)$
 U_n

 Tjurina numbers
 $2n + 3, \ldots, 5n - 3$
 $5n, \ldots, 6n - 2$
 $6n - 1$

Chapter 3

The DT Toolbox

In this chapter we set up the machinery of DT theory for quivers with potential.

Let Q be a finite quiver with monoid of dimension vectors $\Delta = \mathbb{N}Q_0$. As before, we write $\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)$ for the affine space of representations, which is acted on by the linear algebraic group $\operatorname{GL}_{\delta} = \prod_{v \in Q_0} \operatorname{GL}_{\delta_v}$. It is well-known that the orbits of the $\operatorname{GL}_{\delta}$ -action correspond to isomorphism classes of representations, and therefore the quotient stack

$$\mathcal{M}_{\delta} := \operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q) / \operatorname{GL}_{\delta},$$

parametrises isomorphism classes of representations, or equivalently of $\mathbb{C}Q$ -modules, of dimension vector δ . We drop the subscript to denote the disjoint union $\mathcal{M} := \coprod_{\delta \in \Delta} \mathcal{M}_{\delta}$, which is the moduli stack of fdmod $\mathbb{C}Q$. For each δ , there is a map $\mathcal{M}_{\delta} \to \mathcal{M}_{\delta}$ onto the coarse moduli scheme \mathcal{M}_{δ} , which parametrises semisimple modules. For $v \in Q_0$ let $S_v \in \mod \mathbb{C}Q$ denote the unique nilpotent simple at the vertex v, then $\mathcal{N}_{\delta} \subset \mathcal{M}_{\delta}$ denotes the fibre of $\mathcal{M}_{\delta} \to \mathcal{M}_{\delta}$ over the semisimple module $\bigoplus_{v \in Q_0} S_i^{\delta_v}$. Again, we drop the subscript to denote the disjoint union $\mathcal{N} = \coprod_{\delta \in \Delta} \mathcal{N}_{\delta}$.

If $W \in \mathbb{C}Q_{\text{cyc}}$ is a potential, the trace of W defines a GL_{δ} -equivariant function tr(W)on $\text{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)$ for each $\delta \in \Delta$, and hence a regular function tr(W) on \mathcal{M} . This function has a well-defined stacky critical locus $\mathcal{M}_{Q,W}$, whose intersection with \mathcal{N} we denote by

$$\mathcal{C} = \mathcal{C}_{Q,W} := \mathcal{M}_{Q,W} \cap \mathcal{N}.$$

The closed points $\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{C})$ correspond to the isomorphism classes of the nilpotent $\mathbb{C}Q$ modules that satisfy the relations in the Jacobi algebra, i.e. $\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$ -modules. The goal of motivic Donaldson–Thomas theory is to assign a motivic invariant which "counts" these classes. To do this, one constructs a *motivic vanishing cycle* $\phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W)}$ in some ring of motivic measures. Integrating the vanishing cycle over the components \mathcal{C}_{δ} defines a generating function

$$\Phi(t) = \Phi_{Q,W}(t) := \sum_{\delta \in \Delta} \int_{\mathcal{C}_{\delta}} \phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W)} \cdot t^{\delta},$$

with motivic coefficients. This generating function is the DT partition function and its coefficients the DT invariants, which are a motivic refinement of the enumerative DT invariants of Joyce–Song [JS08]. The partition function can be greatly simplified using stability conditions and a multiple-cover formula.

§3.1 | Refined invariants

The intention of motivic Donaldson–Thomas theory is to refine enumerative invariants. Instead of the ring of integers, the desired invariant ring for a motivic theory is a version of the Grothendieck ring of varieties $K(Var/\mathbb{C})$: the ring generated by isomorphism classes of reduced separated schemes of finite type over \mathbb{C} subject to the cut-and-paste relations

 $[X] = [Z] + [X \setminus Z]$ for $Z \subset X$ a closed subvariety,

with multiplication $[X] \cdot [Y] = [X \times Y]$ and unit $[pt] = [\text{Spec }\mathbb{C}]$. This is however not quite the right target ring for motivic DT theory: besides some technical modifications, it is crucial to keep track of *monodromy*. The invariants are therefore defined in some equivariant version $\text{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C})$ of the ring of varieties. The invariants will be defined via motivic integration, and we therefore also work in a relative setting: we require a ring of *motivic measures* $\text{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathcal{M})$ over a suitable stack \mathcal{M} , and a method of integrating these with respect to relative classes $K(\text{St}/\mathcal{M})$. We briefly recall this generalisation here, and point the reader to [DM15b] for a more complete treatment.

Let St denote the category of Artin stacks, locally of finite type over \mathbb{C} , having affine stabilisers. A stack with monodromy, is an $\mathfrak{X} \in St$ equipped with a good action of the group-scheme μ_n of *n*th roots of unity, i.e. an action such that the orbit of any closed point is contained in an affine neighbourhood. It is convenient to interpret the monodromy as an action of the limit $\hat{\mu}$ of the inverse system $\{z^a \colon \mu_{an} \to \mu_n\}_{a,n \in \mathbb{N}}$ formed by these groups. Given a stack $\mathcal{M} \in St$, interpreted as a stack with trivial monodromy, we consider finite type morphisms $\mathfrak{X} \to \mathcal{M}$ from stacks with monodromy \mathfrak{X} to \mathcal{M} . We will call two such morphisms $f \colon \mathfrak{X} \to \mathcal{M}$ and $g \colon \mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{M}$ equivalent if there is $\hat{\mu}$ -equivariant isomorphism $h \colon \mathfrak{X} \to \mathcal{Y}$ such that $f = g \circ h$. If $\mathcal{M} \in St$ is of finite type we let $K^{\hat{\mu}}(St/\mathcal{M})$ denote the abelian group generated by the equivalences classes $[\mathfrak{X} \to \mathcal{M}]$ of such maps, subject to the relations

$$[\mathfrak{X} \xrightarrow{f} \mathfrak{M}] = [\mathfrak{Z} \xrightarrow{f|_{\mathfrak{Z}}} \mathfrak{M}] + [\mathfrak{X} \setminus \mathfrak{Z} \xrightarrow{f|_{\mathfrak{X} \setminus \mathfrak{Z}}} \mathfrak{M}],$$
$$0 = [\mathfrak{Y} \xrightarrow{f \circ g} \mathfrak{M}] - [\mathbb{A}^r \times \mathfrak{X} \xrightarrow{f \circ \operatorname{pr}_{\mathfrak{X}}} \mathfrak{M}]$$

for closed substacks $\mathcal{Z} \subset \mathcal{X}$, and $\hat{\mu}$ -equivariant vector bundles $g: \mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{X}$ of rank r. For $\mathcal{M} \in \text{St}$ not of finite type, the above defines a group $K_{pre}^{\hat{\mu}}(\text{St}/\mathcal{M})$ and we define

$$\mathrm{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathrm{St}/\mathcal{M}) := \mathrm{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}_{pre}(\mathrm{St}/\mathcal{M}) / \cap_{\mathfrak{U}\subset\mathcal{M}} \mathrm{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}_{pre}(\mathrm{St}/(\mathcal{M}\setminus\mathfrak{U})),$$

where the intersection ranges over the open substacks $\mathcal{U} \subset \mathcal{M}$ which are of finite type. We also let $K(St/\mathcal{M}) \subset K^{\widehat{\mu}}(St/\mathcal{M})$ denote the subgroup generated by classes $[\mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{M}]$ for which \mathcal{X} carries the trivial $\widehat{\mu}$ action. Any finite type map $j: \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{N}$ induces a push-forward $j_*: K^{\widehat{\mu}}(St/\mathcal{M}) \to K^{\widehat{\mu}}(St/\mathcal{N})$ and a pull-back $j^*: K^{\widehat{\mu}}(St/\mathcal{N}) \to K^{\widehat{\mu}}(St/\mathcal{N})$ via

$$j_*[f\colon \mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{M}] = [j \circ f\colon \mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{N}], \quad j^*[f\colon \mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{N}] = [j^*f\colon \mathcal{X} \times_{\mathbb{N}} \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{M}].$$

For $\mathcal{Z} \subset \mathcal{M}$ a substack we write $|_{\mathcal{I}}$ for the pullback along the inclusion.

Any variety X can be interpreted as a finite type stack, and the classes $[X \to \mathcal{M}]$ generate a subgroup $K^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{Var}/\mathcal{M}) \subset K^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{St}/\mathcal{M})$. In particular, for $\mathcal{M} = \operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}$ one obtains the absolute motives $K^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{Var}/\mathbb{C})$, which have a ring structure with an exotic product (see [Loo02], where this product is called the "join"), which restricts to the usual product on $K(\operatorname{Var}/\mathbb{C}) \subset K^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{Var}/\mathbb{C})$. We write absolute motives simply as $[\mathfrak{X}]$, ignoring the structure morphism, and use the notation

$$\mathbb{L} := [\mathbb{A}^1] \in \mathrm{K}(\mathrm{Var}/\mathbb{C}) \subset \mathrm{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathrm{Var}/\mathbb{C})$$

for the Lefschetz motive. With the exotic product on $K^{\widehat{\mu}}(Var/\mathbb{C})$ the Lefschetz motive moreover has a square root which is of the form (see e.g. [DM15b, Example 4.3])

$$\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} = 1 - [\mu_2] \in \mathrm{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathrm{Var}/\mathbb{C}).$$

The ring $K^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{Var}/\mathbb{C})$ acts on $K^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{St}/\mathcal{M})$ and $K^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{Var}/\mathcal{M})$ for any $\mathcal{M} \in \operatorname{St}$. For a class [X] with trivial monodromy, this action is simply

$$[X] \cdot [\mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{M}] = [X \times \mathcal{Y} \to \mathcal{M}].$$

In particular it makes sense to define a localisation

$$\operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathcal{M}) := \operatorname{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{Var}/\mathcal{M})\left[[\operatorname{GL}_{n}]^{-1} \mid n \in \mathbb{N}\right],$$

and write again $\operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C}) = \operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C})$. This localisation already recovers the stacky version: by [DM15b, Proposition 2.8] the map $\operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathcal{M}) \to \operatorname{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{St}/\mathcal{M})$ which sends

$$[\operatorname{GL}_n]^{-1} \cdot [X \to \mathcal{M}] \mapsto [\operatorname{pt}/\operatorname{GL}_n \times X \to \mathcal{M}].$$

is an isomorphism of $\mathrm{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathrm{Var}/\mathbb{C})$ -modules. We will refer to elements of $\mathrm{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathcal{M})$ as motivic measures, as they have well-defined integrals: for $i: \mathcal{X} \to \mathcal{M}$ a stack over \mathcal{M} with $a: \mathcal{X} \to \mathrm{Spec} \mathbb{C}$ of finite type over \mathbb{C} , the integral of $m \in \mathrm{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathcal{M})$ is

$$\int_{\mathfrak{X}} m := a_* i^* m \in \operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C}),$$

and one can show that this integral only depends on the class $[i: \mathfrak{X} \to \mathcal{M}]$ in $K(St/\mathcal{M})$.

We will collect our motivic invariants in generating series, expressed as elements of a ring of multi-variate motivic power series: if $S = \mathbb{N}S_0$ is a free monoid on a finite set S_0 we let

$$\operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C})[[S]] = \operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C})[[t^s \mid s \in S_0]].$$

Such rings have an additional pre- λ -ring structure [DM15b, §3], defined by a map

Sym:
$$\operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C})[[S]] \to 1 + \operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C})[[S]]$$

called the *plethystic exponential*, which satisfies the exponential identities

$$Sym(0) = 1, \quad Sym(a+b) = Sym(a) Sym(b),$$
$$Sym(a \cdot t^{s}) = 1 + a \cdot t^{s} + \dots \text{ higher order terms} \dots$$

The plethystic exponential allows one to systematically derive multiple-cover formulas for motivic invariants: starting with an ansatz $\text{Sym}(\sum_{s \in S} a_s t^s)$, one can re-write any power series with constant term 1 as a plethystic exponential by computing the a_s term-wise.

§ 3.1.1 | Motivic vanishing cycles

The motivic vanishing cycle is a rule which assigns to a regular function $f: \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{A}^1$ on a smooth stack \mathcal{M} a motivic measure $\phi_f \in \mathrm{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathcal{M})$, and provides a measure of the critical locus of f. Its construction proceeds in successive levels of generality.

- 1) For a regular function $f: M \to \mathbb{A}^1$ on a smooth scheme M Denef-Loeser [DL99] construct the vanishing cycle via a certain rational function, defined by the (homogeneous) lifts $f_n: \mathcal{L}(M) \to \mathbb{A}^1$ of f to the arc-space of M.
- 2) For a regular function $f: \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{A}^1$ on a quotient stack $\mathcal{M} = M/G$ of a smooth scheme M by a linear algebraic group G one can define as in [DM15b]

$$\Phi_f = \mathbb{L}^{\dim G/2} \cdot [\mathrm{B}G] \cdot q_* \Phi_{f \circ q} \in \mathrm{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathcal{M}),$$

where $q: M \to \mathcal{M}$ is the quotient, and $\phi_{f \circ q} \in \operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(M)$ is defined as above.

3) For a general $\mathcal{M} \in St$, the vanishing cycle ϕ_f is recovered from an open cover of \mathcal{M} by suitable quotient stacks, via the cut-and-paste relations.

To compute the motivic measure on a smooth scheme M explicitly, Denef-Loeser [DL99] provide the following algorithm.

Let $f : M \to \mathbb{A}^1$ be a nonconstant regular function on a smooth scheme of pure dimension d, and write $M_0 := f^{-1}(0)$ for the associated divisor. Let $p : \widetilde{M} \to M$ be an *embedded resolution* of M_0 , i.e. p is an isomorphism away from M_0 and the pull-back $E := p^* M_0 = m_1 E_1 + \ldots + m_n E_n$ has normal crossings¹ in a neighbourhood of $p^{-1}(M_0)$.

^{$\overline{1}$}This is weaker than the *simple* normal crossing (snc) condition, as we allow multiplicities.

For any non-empty $I \subset Irr(E)$ of the set $Irr(E) = \{E_1, \ldots, E_n\}$ let

$$E_I := \bigcap_{E_i \in I} E_i, \quad E_I^\circ := E_I \setminus \bigcup_{E_i \in \operatorname{Irr}(E) \setminus I} E_i.$$

The spaces E_I° form a stratification² of $p^{-1}(X_0)$, and for each stratum there exists a cover $D_I \to E_I$, étale over E_I° , with Galois group μ_{m_I} for $m_I := \gcd\{m_i\}_{E_i \in I}$. By the construction in [Loo02], the action of μ_{m_I} on the cover D_I is canonical. The vanishing cycle is then computed by the following formula [DL99; Loo02]:

$$\Phi_f = \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{\dim M}{2}} \Big([M_0 \hookrightarrow M_0] - \sum_{\varnothing \neq I \subset \operatorname{Irr}(E)} (1 - \mathbb{L})^{|I| - 1} [D_I^\circ \to M_0 \hookrightarrow M] \Big), \qquad (3.1)$$

where D_I° is understood to carry the monodromy defined by the μ_{m_I} -action. We will use this identity explicitly in one of our computations.

The motivic integration formula can be quite difficult to use in practice, as it is often hard to find embedded resolutions explicitly. There are several results which can reduce this complexity, the first of which concerns the case where the function is homogenous.

Theorem 3.1 ([DM15b, Theorem 5.9]). Let M be a smooth variety of dimension dim M = d with a sufficiently nice \mathbb{G}_m -action, and suppose $f: M \to \mathbb{A}^1$ is homogenous of order n. Then the motivic measure is equal to

$$\Phi_f = \mathbb{L}^{-d/2} \left([f^{-1}(0) \to M] - [f^{-1}(1) \to M] \right),$$

where $f^{-1}(1)$ carries the residual μ_n -action and the monodromy on $f^{-1}(0)$ is trivial.

Next we recall the *motivic Thom-Sebastiani identity* which will be indispensable in what follows.

Theorem 3.2 ([GLM06]). Let $f: \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{A}^1$ and $g: \mathcal{M}' \to \mathbb{A}^1$ be functions on smooth stacks, and $\mathcal{X} \subset \mathcal{M}, \mathcal{X}' \subset \mathcal{M}$ closed substacks, then

$$\int_{\mathfrak{X}\times\mathfrak{Y}} \Phi_{f+g} = \int_{\mathfrak{X}} \Phi_f \cdot \int_{\mathfrak{Y}} \Phi_g.$$

Consider the homogeneous function $z^2 \colon \mathbb{A}^1 \to \mathbb{A}^1$, which has absolute vanishing cycle

$$\int_{\mathbb{A}^1} \phi_{z^2} = \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}} (1 - [\mu_2]) = 1.$$

By repeated use of the the Thom-Sebastiani theorem, one can use the above identity to derive the following statement about quadratic forms.

Corollary 3.3. Let $q: \mathbb{A}^n \to \mathbb{A}^1$ be a nondegenerate quadratic form, then $\int_{\mathbb{A}^n} \varphi_q = 1$.

 $^{^{2}}$ Here and in the rest of the paper, by a stratification of a space we simply mean a decomposition into locally closed subspaces.

§ 3.2 | The motivic Hall algebra

Let Q be a quiver with moduli stack \mathcal{M} as before. Given a potential $W \in \mathbb{C}Q_{\text{cyc}} := \mathbb{C}Q/[\mathbb{C}Q, \mathbb{C}Q]$, the critical locus $\mathcal{M}_{Q,W}$ of $\text{tr}(W) \colon \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{A}^1$ parametrises those $\mathbb{C}Q$ -modules that satisfy the relations in the Jacobi algebra

$$\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W) := \mathbb{C}Q/(\partial W/\partial a \mid a \in Q_1),$$

where $\partial W/\partial a \in \mathbb{C}Q$ denotes the cyclic derivative of W with respect to an arrow a. Because mod Jac(Q, W) is an abelian category, the points of $\mathcal{M}_{Q,W}$ are related by shortexact sequences, which endow $K(\mathrm{St}/\mathcal{M}_{Q,W})$ with an algebra structure, the *motivic Hall algebra* [Joy07]. A helpful introduction to motivic Hall algebras can be found in [Bri12].

Let $\Delta = \mathbb{N}Q_0$ denote the monoid of dimension vectors of Q. Given dimension vectors $\delta_1, \delta_2 \in \Delta$, there is a moduli stack $\operatorname{Ext}_{\delta_1, \delta_2}$ whose S-points for an C-algebra S, are the isomorphism classes of short-exact sequences

$$0 \to M_1 \to N \to M_2 \to 0$$

for $[M_i] \in \mathcal{M}_{Q,W,\delta_i}(S)$ and $[N] \in \mathcal{M}_{Q,W,\delta_1+\delta_2}(S)$. There are three projections, of the form

$$p_i \colon \operatorname{Ext}_{\delta_1, \delta_2} \to \mathcal{M}_{Q, W, \delta_i}, \quad q \colon \operatorname{Ext}_{\delta_1, \delta_2} \to \mathcal{M}_{Q, W, \delta_1 + \delta_2},$$

which map a s.e.s. to the respective modules M_i , N. Given a pair of finite-type maps $f_i: \mathfrak{X}_i \to \mathfrak{M}_{Q,W,\delta_i}$, there is a pullback diagram

The convolution product \star : K(St/ $\mathcal{M}_{Q,W,\delta_1}$) × K(St/ $\mathcal{M}_{Q,W,\delta_2}$) \rightarrow K(St/ $\mathcal{M}_{Q,W,\delta_1+\delta_2}$) of the classes $[f_i: \mathfrak{X} \rightarrow \mathcal{M}_{Q,W,\delta_i}]$ is defined by the top row in the diagram:

$$[\mathfrak{X}_1 \xrightarrow{f_1} \mathfrak{M}_{Q,W,\delta_1}] \star [\mathfrak{X}_2 \xrightarrow{f_2} \mathfrak{M}_{Q,W,\delta_2}] = [\mathfrak{Y} \xrightarrow{q \circ g} \mathfrak{M}_{Q,W,\delta_1+\delta_2}]$$

This endows $K(\operatorname{St}/\mathcal{M}_{Q,W})$ with the structure of an algebra over $K(\operatorname{St}/\mathbb{C})$. Restricting to the nilpotent locus $\mathcal{C} = \mathcal{N} \cap \mathcal{M}_{Q,W}$, we obtain a subgroup $K(\operatorname{St}/\mathcal{C}) \subset K(\operatorname{St}/\mathcal{M}_{Q,W})$ which is closed under the convolution product. The *motivic Hall algebra* of \mathcal{C} is the pair

$$\mathcal{H}(Q,W) := (\mathrm{K}(\mathrm{St}/\mathcal{C}), \star)$$

Let $\operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C})[[\Delta]]$ denote the ring of motivic power series over the monoid Δ of dimension vectors. Any class $[\mathfrak{X} \to \mathfrak{C}] \in \operatorname{K}(\operatorname{St}/\mathfrak{C})$ has a decomposition $[\mathfrak{X} \to \mathfrak{C}] = \sum_{\delta \in \Delta} [\mathfrak{X}_{\delta} \to \mathfrak{C}_{\delta}]$

over the components of \mathcal{C} . Hence, there is a well-defined integration

$$[\mathfrak{X} \to \mathfrak{C}] \to \int_{[\mathfrak{X} \to \mathfrak{C}]} \phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)}|_{\mathfrak{C}} := \sum_{\delta \in \Delta} \int_{\mathfrak{X}_{\delta}} \phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)} \cdot t^{\delta}.$$

Remarkably, the integration map $\int_{\bullet} \Phi_{tr(W)}|_{\mathcal{C}} \colon \mathcal{H}(Q,W) \to \operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C})[[\Delta]]$ obtained this way is a K(St/ \mathbb{C})-algebra homomorphism: this follows from [DM15a, Proposition 6.19] with the proof [Thu15] of the integral identity in [KS08]. The Donaldson-Thomas partition function of (Q, W) is the integral over the canonical element [Id: $\mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{C}$]:

$$\Phi(t) = \int_{[\mathrm{Id}: \ \mathfrak{C} \to \mathfrak{C}]} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)}|_{\mathfrak{C}}$$

With this setup, the partition function is controlled by the algebraic identities in the Hall algebra: and any decomposition of the canonical element gives a decomposition of the partition function.

§3.2.1 | Decomposition through stability

Definition 3.4. Let \mathcal{A} be an abelian category of finite rank: $K_0(\mathcal{A}) \simeq \mathbb{Z}^{\oplus n}$. Then a stability condition on \mathcal{A} is a group homomorphism $Z \colon K_0(\mathcal{A}) \to \mathbb{C}$ such that any nonzero object of $M \in \mathcal{A}$ is mapped to a nonzero vector Z([M]) with phase

$$\Theta([M]) := \operatorname{Arg}(Z([M])) \in (0, \pi].$$

A nonzero object $M \in \mathcal{A}$ is *semistable* if for every subobject $N \hookrightarrow M$ there is an inequality

$$\Theta([N]) \le \Theta([M]) \le \Theta([M/N]).$$

The object M is *stable* if this inequality is strict for $N \notin \{0, M\}$. The semistable objects of a phase $\theta \in (0, \pi]$ together with the zero-object, form an abelian subcategory $\mathcal{A}^{\theta} \subset \mathcal{A}$.

For the abelian category $\mathcal{A} = \operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$ of nilpotent modules, the Grothendieck group $\operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W))$ is the Grothendieck construction on the monoid Δ of dimension vectors. Moreover, every object has a finite composition series, i.e. $\operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$ is a *finite length category*. The finite length property implies the existence of *Harder*-*Narasimhan* filtrations: if Θ is a phase function for a stability condition, then for any $M \in \operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$ there exists a *unique* filtration

$$0 = M_0 \subset M_1 \subset \dots M_n = M$$

where the subquotients M_i/M_{i-1} are semistable and the phases satisfy an inequality

$$\Theta(M_1/M_0) > \Theta(M_2/M_1) > \dots \Theta(M_n/M_{n-1}).$$

The HN-filtration is unique, and hence defines a constructible function on $\mathcal C$ which

associates to a module the tuple $(\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_n)$ of phases of its semistable subquotients, which defines a stratification of this stack [Rei02]. For $\theta \in (0, \pi]$ let $\mathcal{C}^{\theta} \subset \mathcal{C}$ denote the (open) substack of semistable modules of phase θ , then the stratification gives the following identity in the motivic Hall algebra:

$$[\mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{C}] = [\mathcal{C}_0 \hookrightarrow \mathcal{C}] + \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \sum_{\theta_1 > \dots > \theta_n} [(\mathcal{C}^{\theta_1} \setminus \mathcal{C}_0) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{C}] \star \dots \star [(\mathcal{C}^{\theta_n} \setminus \mathcal{C}_0) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{C}].$$
(3.3)

For each phase θ , the integration map sends the element $[\mathcal{C}^{\theta} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{C}]$ to a power series

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) := \int_{[\mathcal{C}^{\theta} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{C}]} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W)}|_{\mathcal{C}} = \sum_{\delta \in \Delta} \int_{\mathcal{C}^{\theta}_{\delta}} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W)} \cdot t^{\delta},$$

and the identity (3.3) translates to the following result of Kontsevich–Soibelman [KS08].

Lemma 3.5. The following equality holds in the ring of motivic power series:

$$\Phi(t) = \prod_{\theta \in (0,\pi]}^{\uparrow} \Phi^{\theta}(t), \qquad (3.4)$$

where the product is taken clock-wise over all phases.

The identity (3.3) depends only the Harder-Narasimhan filtrations induced by the stability condition and not on the specific homomorphism $Z: K_0(\operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)) \to \mathbb{C}$ chosen. We therefore fix the following notion of equivalence, which preserves the decomposition (3.4).

Definition 3.6. Two stability conditions Z, Z': $K_0(nilp Jac(Q, W)) \to \mathbb{C}$ are *equivalent* if they induce the same Harder-Narasimhan filtration on every nonzero representation.

Not every choice of stability condition will give a good decomposition of the partition function. For instance, the stability condition $Z: K_0(\operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)) \to \mathbb{C}$ that maps all modules onto a single ray with phase θ gives the trivial relation $\Phi(t) = \Phi^{\theta}(t)$. We make the following genericity assumption, which guarantees that the decomposition is optimal.

Definition 3.7. Let $Z: K_0(\operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)) \to \mathbb{C}$ be a stability condition with Θ its phase function, then Z is *generic* if for every pair of Z-semistable representations N, M

$$\Theta(N) = \Theta(M) \quad \iff \quad [N] = q \cdot [M] \in \mathcal{K}_0(\operatorname{nilp}\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)) \quad \text{for some } q \in \mathbb{Q}.$$

Let Z be a generic stability condition, and θ a phase for which a semistable module exists. Then the genericity implies that the dimension vectors of semistable modules M with $\Theta(M) = \theta$ are multiples of a common, indivisible dimension vector $\delta \in \Delta$. Using the plethystic exponential, one may therefore expand the partition function of phase θ as

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) =: \operatorname{Sym}\left(\sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{n\delta}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t^{n\delta}\right),$$

where the quantities $BPS_{n\delta}$ are the *motivic BPS invariants* for the phase θ .

§ 3.3 | Formal noncommutative functions on a point

In chapter 4 we identify a stability condition and a set of phases for the quiver with potential of length 2 flops. With one exception, there exists a unique stable module M for each of these phases θ . In this setting the semistable locus C^{θ} parametrises the extensions of M, and the DT/BPS invariants are determined by the deformation theory of M: one has

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_M, \mathcal{W}_M}(t^{[M]})$$

for some potential \mathcal{W}_M on a "noncommutative neighbourhood" of M described by an N-loop quiver \mathcal{Q}_M . The potential \mathcal{W}_M is defined, up to a *formal* coordinate change, by a cyclic minimal A_{∞} -structure on $\text{Ext}^{\bullet}(M, M)$. We will prove a few results that allow us to work with formal coordinate changes, saving the A_{∞} -deformation theory for chapter 5.

Lemma 3.8. Let $f, g: Y \to \mathbb{A}^1$ be nonconstant regular functions on a smooth scheme, and $Z \subset Y$ a closed subscheme with $X \supset Z$ a formal neighbourhood in Y. Suppose there exists an automorphism $t: X \to X$ that identifies the germs $f|_X \circ t = g|_X$, then

$$\int_Z \Phi_f = \int_Z \Phi_g.$$

Proof. By the definition of the vanishing cycle in [DL99], the integral of $\int_Z \phi_f$ is the (well-defined) value at $T = \infty$ (see [DM15b, §5]) of a generating series

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} \int_{\mathcal{L}_n(Y)|_Z} \Phi_{f_n} \cdot T^n = \sum_{n\geq 1} \mathbb{L}^{-(n+1)\dim Y/2} \left(\left[(f_n|_Z)^{-1}(0) \right] - \left[(f_n|_Z)^{-1}(1) \right] \right) \cdot T^n$$

where $\mathcal{L}_n(Y)|_Z$ is the space of order *n* arcs in *Y* with support on *Z*, and

$$f_n|_Z \colon \mathcal{L}_n(Y)|_Z \xrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_n(f)|_Z} \mathcal{L}_n(\mathbb{A}^1) \simeq \mathbb{A}^n \xrightarrow{(z_1, \dots, z_n) \mapsto z_n} \mathbb{A}^1,$$

is the *n*th homogeneous component of the lift of f to the arc spaces. Every arc in with support on Z can be identified with an arc in a thickening of Z in Y. The automorphism $t: X \to X$ restricts to an automorphism on every finite thickening of Z and hence induces an automorphism $t_n: \mathcal{L}_n(Y)|_Z \to \mathcal{L}_n(Y)|_Z$ which satisfies $f_n|_Z \circ t_n = g_n|_Z$. In particular,

$$[(f_n|_Z)^{-1}(\lambda)] = [t_n^{-1}((g_n|_Z)^{-1}(\lambda))] = [(g_n|_Z)^{-1}(\lambda)] \in \operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C}),$$

for $\lambda = 0, 1$. It follows that the generating series for f_n and g_n coincide, and hence

their values $\int_Z \phi_f$ and $\int_Z \phi_g$ at $T = \infty$ are equal.

Let $(\mathcal{Q}, \mathcal{W})$ be a quiver with potential and $I = (a \mid a \in \mathcal{Q}_1)$ the two-sided ideal generated by its arrows. Then the path algebra has an *I*-adic completion $\widehat{\mathbb{CQ}} = \lim_n \mathbb{CQ}/I^n$ and the potential has a well-defined noncommutative cyclic germ $\widehat{\mathcal{W}} \in \widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}_{cyc} := \lim_n (\mathbb{CQ}/I^n)_{cyc}$. Given two potentials $\mathcal{W}, \mathcal{W}'$ it therefore makes sense to ask if the germs $\widehat{\mathcal{W}}$ and $\widehat{\mathcal{W}'}$ are related by an *I*-adic endomorphism $\psi \in \operatorname{End}(\widehat{\mathbb{CQ}})$. We have the following.

Lemma 3.9. Let \mathcal{Q} be a quiver with potentials $\mathcal{W}, \mathcal{W}' \in (\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q})_{cyc}$, Suppose there exists an *I*-adic automorphism $\psi : \widehat{\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}} \to \widehat{\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}}$ such that $\psi(\widehat{\mathcal{W}}) = \widehat{\mathcal{W}'}$ then

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}}(t) = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}'}(t).$$

Proof. Fix a dimension vector δ , and let $\{X^{(n)} \to X^{(m)}\}_{m \geq n}$ denote the directed system of subschemes $X^{(n)} \subset \operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(\mathcal{Q})$ defined by all powers I^m of I. Any cyclic path $a \in (\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}/I^n)_{cyc}$ has a well-defined trace $\operatorname{tr}(a) \colon X^{(n)} \to \mathbb{A}^1$, which satisfies

$$\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}_n) = \operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})|_{X^{(n)}},$$

for $\mathcal{W}_n \in (\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}/I^n)_{\text{cyc}}$ the value of \mathcal{W} in the quotient. An endomorphism $\psi_n \in \text{End}(\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}/I^n)$ induces a map $t_n \colon X^{(n)} \to X^{(n)}$ such that $\operatorname{tr}(a) \circ t_n = \operatorname{tr}(\psi_n(a))$. In particular

$$\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})|_{X^{(n)}} \circ t_n = \operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}_n) \circ t_n = \operatorname{tr}(\psi_n(\mathcal{W}_n)).$$

The *I*-adic isomorphism $\psi \in \operatorname{End}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}Q})$ consists of a compatible sequence $(\psi_n)_{n\geq 1}$ of isomorphisms of $\mathbb{C}Q/I^n$ for each *n* such that $\psi_n(\mathcal{W}_n) = \mathcal{W}'_n$. Let *X* be the colimit of the $X^{(n)}$, and let $t: X \to X$ be the isomorphism associated to the sequence $t_n: X^{(n)} \to X^{(n)}$ of isomorphisms induced by the ψ_n . Then for each *n*

$$\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})|_{X^{(n)}} \circ t_n = \operatorname{tr}(\psi_n(\mathcal{W}_n)) = \operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}'_n) = \operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}')|_{X^{(n)}},$$

which shows that $\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})|_X \circ t = \operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}')|_X$. Let $C_{\delta} \subset \operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)$ be the nilpotent part of the critical locus, i.e. $\mathcal{C}_{\delta} = C_{\delta}/\operatorname{GL}_{\delta}$. Then X is a formal neighbourhood of C_{δ} , and it follows from Lemma 3.8 that

$$\int_{\mathcal{C}_{\delta}} \varphi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})} = \frac{\mathbb{L}^{\dim \mathrm{GL}_{\delta}/2} \int_{\mathcal{C}_{\delta}} \varphi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})}}{[\mathrm{GL}_{\delta}]} = \frac{\mathbb{L}^{\dim \mathrm{GL}_{\delta}/2} \int_{\mathcal{C}_{\delta}} \varphi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W}')}}{[\mathrm{GL}_{\delta}]} = \int_{\mathcal{C}_{\delta}} \varphi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W}')}$$

The equality $\Phi_{Q,W}(t) = \Phi_{Q,W'}(t)$ follows by comparing coefficients for each δ . \Box

Using formal coordinate changes, the potential on an N-loop quiver can be brought into a simplified standard form, which consists of a minimal and quadratic part: let Qbe an N-loop quiver with loops $x_1, \ldots, x_n, y_1, \ldots, y_{N-n}$ then we consider potentials of the form $\mathcal{W}_{\min} + q$, where such that \mathcal{W}_{\min} is a polynomial which consists of degree ≥ 3

terms in the x_i and q is a nondegenerate quadratic form in the y_i . This quadratic form does not contribute to the invariants.³

Lemma 3.10. Let Q be an N-loop quiver with a potential $W = W_{\min} + q$ as above, then

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}}(t) = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{\min},\mathcal{W}_{\min}}(t),$$

where \mathcal{W}_{\min} is interpreted as a potential on the quiver \mathcal{Q}_{\min} with loops x_1, \ldots, x_n .

Proof. For each $k \in \mathbb{N}$ the variety $\operatorname{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q})$ decomposes as a product $\operatorname{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q}_{\min}) \times \mathbb{A}^{N-n}$ and $\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})$ is the two terms in $\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}_{\min}) + \operatorname{tr}(q)$ restrict to the respective factors. The trace of a noncommutative nondegenerate quadratic form is a nondegenerate quadratic form in the usual sense, hence by Thom-Sebastiani 3.2 and Corollary 3.3

$$\int_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{Q},k}} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}_{\min}+q)} = \int_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\min},k}} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}_{\min})} \cdot \int_{\mathbb{A}^{N-n}} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(q)} = \int_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{Q}_{\min},k}} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}_{\min})}.$$

and the equality $\Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}}(t) = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{\min},\mathcal{W}_{\min}}(t)$ follows by comparing coefficients.

§ 3.4 | Intermediate refinements

The motivic theory we described so far is a motivic refinement of the Donaldson– Thomas theory of Joyce–Song [JS08]. In their framework the partition function is an ordinary powerseries with rational coefficients that can be written as function in numerical BPS invariants, which are *integers*. In the motivic setup something similar happens: the motivic BPS invariants lie in the "integral" subring $K^{\hat{\mu}}(Var/\mathbb{C}) \subset Mot^{\hat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C})$ (see [DM15a, Conjecture 6.5, Corollary 6.25]).

There are various intermediate refinements between \mathbb{Z} and $K^{\widehat{\mu}}(Var/\mathbb{C})$, which are more closely related to vanishing cycle cohomology. Following [Dav19], we will consider the following hierarchy of invariant rings

$$\mathrm{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathrm{Var}/\mathbb{C}) \xrightarrow{\chi_{\mathrm{mmhs}}} \mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{MMHS}) \xrightarrow{\chi_{\mathrm{hsp}}^{\mathrm{mmhs}}} \mathbb{Z}[u^{\pm \frac{1}{n}}, v^{\pm \frac{1}{n}} \mid n \in \mathbb{N}] \xrightarrow{\chi_{\mathrm{wt}}^{\mathrm{hsp}}} \mathbb{Z}[q^{\pm \frac{1}{2}}] \xrightarrow{\chi^{\mathrm{wt}}} \mathbb{Z}[u^{\pm \frac{1}{n}}, v^{\pm \frac{1}{n}} \mid n \in \mathbb{N}] \xrightarrow{\chi_{\mathrm{mmhs}}^{\mathrm{hsp}}} \mathbb{Z}[q^{\pm \frac{1}{2}}] \xrightarrow{\chi^{\mathrm{wt}}} \mathbb{Z}[u^{\pm \frac{1}{n}}, v^{\pm \frac{1}{n}} \mid n \in \mathbb{N}]$$

Here $K_0(MMHS)$ is the Grothendieck ring of the category of monodromic mixed Hodge structures, and the map χ_{mmhs} assigns to $[X] \in K^{\widehat{\mu}}(Var/\mathbb{C})$ the class

$$\chi_{\mathrm{mmhs}}([X]) = [\mathrm{H}_{c}(X, \mathbb{Q})],$$

of the mixed Hodge structure on the compactly supported cohomology, with a monodromy induced by the action on X. The map χ_{hsp}^{mmhs} assigns to each monodromic mixed Hodge structure its *Hodge spectrum*: if H is a pure Hodge structure of dimension d

³In general such a quadratic form encodes *orientation data* on the A_{∞} -vector bundle associated to a family of modules. Here our family is a single module, i.e. a point, and the orientation data is immaterial.

with an action of μ_n , then the Hodge spectrum of its class [H] is defined as

$$\chi_{\rm hsp}^{\rm mmhs}([H]) = \sum_{p+q=d} (-1)^d \dim_{\mathbb{C}} H_{\mathbb{C}}^{p,q,0} u^p v^q + \sum_{a \neq 0} \sum_{p+q=d} (-1)^d \dim_{\mathbb{C}} H_{\mathbb{C}}^{p,q,a} u^{p+\frac{a}{n}} v^{q+\frac{n-a}{n}}$$

where $\bigoplus_{p+q=d} H^{p,q}_{\mathbb{C}} \simeq H_{\mathbb{C}}$ is the Hodge decomposition and $H^{p,q,a}_{\mathbb{C}} \subset H^{p,q}$ is the subspace on which μ_n acts with weight *a*. Extending linearly yields a map defined on all of $K_0(MMHS)$. The map χ^{hsp}_{wt} assigns the *weight-polynomial*

$$\chi_{\rm wt}^{\rm hsp}(h(u,v)) = h(q^{\frac{1}{2}},q^{\frac{1}{2}})$$

The map χ^{wt} is the evaluation at $q^{\frac{1}{2}} = 1$, and the composition $\chi: \operatorname{K}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\operatorname{Var}/\mathbb{C}) \to \mathbb{Z}$ calculates the classical Euler characteristic of a variety. We will find all these intermediate invariants for length 2 flops in chapter 6.

Chapter 4

Classifying Stable Objects

Let $\boldsymbol{p}: Y \to Y_{\text{con}} = \operatorname{Spec} R$ be a simple length 2 flopping contraction over a complete local ring (R, \mathfrak{o}) , let Λ be its NCCR and write

$$\Psi: \mathrm{D}^{b}(Y) \to \mathrm{D}^{b}(\Lambda)$$

for the associated derived equivalence induced by Van den Bergh's tilting bundle [VdB04b] as in Chapter 2. This derived equivalence restricts to an equivalence $D^b_C(Y) \simeq D^b_{fd}(\Lambda)$ between the complexes of sheaves with support on the exceptional curve C, and complexes of finite dimensional modules.¹ The category fdmod Λ therefore forms a noncommutative model for the objects supported on C.

The goal of this chapter is to classify the stable modules in fdmod Λ for a generic stability condition. Our approach relies on a close connection between stability and tilting theory: as shown in [HW19] the summands of tilting bundles on Y generate an affine hyperplane arrangement in the real Grothendieck group $K_0(\text{proj }\Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}$, determining a wall-and-chamber structure. We show that each hyperplane determines a unique stable module, and find the complexes of sheaves on Y that maps to them.

Theorem 4.1. Suppose that $Z: K_0(\operatorname{fImod} \Lambda) \to \mathbb{C}$ is a generic stability condition, such that the phase function Θ satisfies $\Theta(S_0) > \Theta(S_1)$. Then the Z-stable modules are the images of the following objects under the equivalence $\Psi: D^b(Y) \to D^b(\Lambda)$:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{O}_p & \text{for } p \in \mathcal{C}, \\ \mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n), & \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1) & \text{for } n \geq 0, \\ \mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n)[1], & \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)[1] & \text{for } n < 0. \end{aligned}$$

The proof uses the main result of [BST19], which shows a connection between stability and wall-and-chamber structures generated by silting complexes for finite dimensional algebras. Their theorem applies in particular to the fibres $\Lambda/I\Lambda \simeq \Lambda \otimes_R R/I$ of the NCCR over thickenings of the closed point of Spec R defined by an ideal $I \subset \mathfrak{o}$. We

¹These are exactly the subcategories of *homologically finite* objects in their respective categories.

show that for one such thickening, the wall-and-chamber structure induced by the silting complexes of $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ coincides with the wall-and-chamber structure induced by the tilting bundles on Y.

§4.1 | King stability

Let A be an algebra. Then $\operatorname{Hom}_A(-, -)$ defines a K-theory pairing between the K-theory of proj A with real coefficients and of the category fdmod A:

$$\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{proj}\,A)_{\mathbb{R}} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{fdmod}\,A) \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \langle [P], [M_{j}] \rangle = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathrm{Hom}_{A}(P_{i}, M_{i}).$$

This pairing is known to be nondegenerate if A is either finite dimensional or if A is finite over a complete local commutative ring. Any element $v \in K_0(\text{proj } A)_{\mathbb{R}}$ induces a group homomorphism $Z_v \colon K_0(\text{fdmod } A) \to \mathbb{C}$ which maps a class $M \in \text{fdmod } A$ to

$$Z_v([M]) = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} M \cdot i + \langle v, [M] \rangle.$$

Because the image of any M lies in the upper half-plane, this is a well-defined central charge on the abelian category fdmod A, and hence defines a stability condition. These stability conditions are closely related to King's stability conditions [Kin94]: a nonzero module M is King-(semi)stable for $v \in K_0(\text{proj } A)_{\mathbb{R}}$ if and only if it is Z_v -(semi)stable and $\langle v, [M] \rangle = 0$. We will therefore refer to the elements of $K_0(\text{proj } A)$ as King-stability parameters. Every King stability parameter defines a thick abelian subcategory

$$\mathcal{S}_{v}(A) := \{ M \mid M \text{ is } Z_{v} \text{-semistable}, \langle v, [M] \rangle = 0 \} \cup \{ 0 \},\$$

and by the finite length property, each $S_v(A)$ is the thick subcategory of fdmod A generated by the King-stable modules for the parameter v.

Returning to our setting, we consider the NCCR Λ of a simple $\ell = 2$ flop over (R, \mathfrak{o}) . The Grothendieck group $K_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda)$ is generated by the two simple modules S_0, S_1 , and $K_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)$ is generated by the projective covers $P_i \to S_i$. As shown below, there are (up to equivalence) only two generic stability conditions on fdmod Λ , which are described by King stability parameters $v = v_0[P_0] + v_1[P_1]$ with $v_0 < v_1$ and $v_0 > v_1$.

Lemma 4.2. A King-stability parameter $v = v_0[P_0] + v_1[P_1]$ defines a generic stability condition Z_v in the sense of 3.7 if and only if $v_0 \neq v_1$.

Proof. Suppose $v_0 = v_1$, then $Z_v([S_0]) = Z_v([S_1])$. Since $[S_0]$ is not a rational multiple of $[S_1]$ in $K_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda)$, Z_v is not generic. Conversely, suppose $v_0 \neq v_1$ and let $a = a_0[S_0] + a_1[S_1]$, $b = b_0[S_0] + b_1[S_1]$ be classes such that $Z_v(a) = r \cdot Z_v(b)$ for some $r \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. Then

$$(a_0 + a_1) \cdot i + (a_0 + a_1)v_0 + a_1(v_0 - v_1) = r(b_0 + b_1) \cdot i + r(b_0 + b_1)v_0 + rb_1(v_0 - v_1).$$

which implies $a_0 + a_1 = r(b_0 + b_1)$ and $a_1(v_0 - v_1) = rb_1(v_0 - v_1)$. Because $v_0 - v_1 \neq 0$ by assumption, it follows that $a = r \cdot b$, hence Z_v is generic.

Lemma 4.3. Let $Z: \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{fdmod} A) \to \mathbb{C}$ be a generic stability condition and M a Zstable module. Then there exists a King stability parameter $v \in \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)$ such that Z is equivalent to Z_v and $M \in \mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda)$.

Proof. Let $v = v_0[P_0] + v_1[P_1]$ be a nonzero vector that is perpendicular to [M]. If Z is generic, then $Z([S_0]), Z([S_1])$ form an \mathbb{R} -linear basis for \mathbb{C} and there is an \mathbb{R} -linear transformation mapping the basis vectors to $i-v_0, i-v_1$. Let Θ : $K_0(\text{fdmod } A) \to [0, \pi)$ be the phase function of Z, then $\Theta(a) \leq \Theta(b)$ for $a, b \in K_0(\text{fdmod } A)$ if and only if the signed area of the parallelogram spanned by Z(a), Z(b) is positive. Any orientation preserving \mathbb{R} -linear transformation of \mathbb{C} preserves the sign of the area, hence Z is equivalent to Z_v if the ordered basis $i-v_0, i-v_1$ has the same orientation as the ordered basis $Z([S_0]), Z([S_1])$, and is equivalent to Z_{-v} otherwise. In particular, $M \in \mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda)$ or $M \in \mathcal{S}_{-v}(\Lambda)$ depending on this orientation. \square

Consider an ideal $I \subset \mathfrak{o}$ such that R/I is artinian, i.e. $\operatorname{Spec} R/I$ is a fat point. Then the fibre of Λ over $\operatorname{Spec} R/I$ is the finite dimensional algebra

$$\Lambda/I\Lambda \simeq \Lambda \otimes_R R/I.$$

The categories mod Λ and mod $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ are related by the pair of adjoint functors

$$-\otimes_{\Lambda} \Lambda/I\Lambda \colon \operatorname{mod} \Lambda \rightleftharpoons \operatorname{mod} \Lambda/I\Lambda : (-)_{\Lambda},$$

of extension and restriction of scalars. Because I is contained in the radical $\mathfrak{o} \subset R$, the functor $-\otimes_{\Lambda}$ preserves/reflects projectives and $(-)_{\Lambda}$ preserves/reflects simples. Hence there are induced isomorphisms between the K-theory spaces:

$$\zeta \colon \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}} \to \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda/I\Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}, \quad [(-)_{\Lambda}] \colon \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda/I\Lambda) \to \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda),$$

which are adjoint with respect to the K-theory pairing $\langle -, - \rangle$. The first isomorphism identifies King stability parameters on Λ and $\Lambda/I\Lambda$, and as the following lemma shows, the second identifies the dimension vectors of stable modules.²

Proposition 4.4. Let $v \in K_0(\text{proj }\Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}$, then $(-)_{\Lambda}$ identifies $\zeta(v)$ -stable $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ -modules with v-stable Λ -modules. In particular

$$\mathcal{S}_{v}(\Lambda) = \operatorname{thick}(\mathcal{S}_{\zeta(v)}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)_{\Lambda})$$

Proof. Let Θ_v and $\Theta_{\zeta(v)}$ denote the phase functions of Z_v and $Z_{\zeta(v)}$. The exact functor $(-)_{\Lambda}$ embeds fdmod $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ into fdmod Λ as a Serre subcategory in mod Λ . Hence, for

^{$\overline{2}}This same result} was observed in [DM17] and used to compute stable modules for length 1 flops.$ </sup>

any module $N \in \text{fdmod } \Lambda/I\Lambda$ the submodules of its image N_{Λ} are precisely the images of its of submodules. It moreover follows from the adjunction that $Z_v((-)_{\Lambda}) = Z_{\zeta(v)}(-)$:

$$Z_{v}([N_{\Lambda}]) = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} N_{\Lambda} \cdot i + \langle v, [N_{\Lambda}] \rangle = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} N \cdot i + \langle \zeta(v), [N] \rangle = Z_{\zeta(v)}([N]).$$

for all $N \in \text{fdmod } \Lambda/I\Lambda$. Hence N_{Λ} is King (semi)stable for v if and only if N is King (semi)stable for $\zeta(v)$, and the functor $(-)_{\Lambda}$ restricts to an exact embedding

$$(-)_{\Lambda} : \mathcal{S}_{\zeta(v)}(\Lambda/I\Lambda) \to \mathcal{S}_{\zeta(v)}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)_{\Lambda} \subset \mathcal{S}_{v}(\Lambda),$$

By the finite length property, $S_v(\Lambda)$ is generated via extension by its stable modules, so it suffices to show that any stable module in $S_v(\Lambda)$ is in the image of $S_{\zeta(v)}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)$. Suppose $M \in \text{fdmod } \Lambda$ is Z_v -stable and let $c \in I$. Because c is central in Λ it induces an endomorphism $f: M \to M$. The submodule im $f \subset M$ satisfies $\Theta_v([\text{im } f]) \leq \Theta_v([M])$ by semistability, and because im f is also a quotient

$$0 \to \ker f \to M \to \operatorname{im} f \to 0,$$

it follows that $\Theta_v([\operatorname{im} f]) = \Theta_v([M])$. Hence $\operatorname{im} f = M$ or $\operatorname{im} f = 0$. Because I is contained in the radical $\mathfrak{o} \subset R$ and $c \in I$, it follows from Nakayama's lemma that $\operatorname{im} f = cM \neq M$, which implies that f acts trivially on M. It follows that $M \simeq (M/IM)_{\Lambda}$ lies in the image of $(-)_{\Lambda}$, which finishes the proof. \Box

§ 4.2 | Tilting theory of the length 2 flop

In what follows A denotes an algebra for which the homotopy category of projectives, which we will write as $\mathcal{K}^b(\text{proj } A)$, is Krull-Schmidt.

Definition 4.5. A complex $T \in \mathcal{K}^b(\text{proj } A)$ is

- basic if its Krull-Schmidt decomposition has no repeated summands,
- a 2-term complex if T is concentrated in degrees -1 and 0,
- partial tilting if $\operatorname{Ext}_{A}^{i}(T,T) = 0$ for all $i \neq 0$,
- *tilting* if it is partial tilting and T generates $\mathcal{K}^b(\text{proj } A)$ as a triangulated category.

The set of basic 2-term tilting complexes is denoted tilt A.

A famous result of Rickard [Ric89] shows that any tilting complex T determines a derived equivalence between A and the endomorphism algebra of T, via the functors

$$\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{A}(T,-)\colon \mathrm{D}^{b}(A) \leftrightarrows \mathrm{D}^{b}(\mathrm{End}_{\mathrm{D}(A)}(T)): - \bigotimes_{\mathrm{End}_{\mathrm{D}(A)}(T)}^{\mathbf{L}} T.$$

If a module $M \in \text{mod } A$ has a projective resolution that is a 2-term tilting complex, then we say that M is a (classical) tilting module.

The tilting theory of NCCRs for Gorenstein threefold singularities is now well understood [IR08; IW10; IW11; Wem18]. Let ref R denote the set of reflexive modules: recall that a module $M \in \text{mod } R$ is *reflexive* if the natural map $M \to M^{**}$ is an isomorphism, where $(-)^* := \text{Hom}_R(-, R)$ denotes the R-linear dual. By [IW11, Theorem 1.4] any NCCR of R is isomorphic to $\Gamma = \text{End}_R(M)$ for some reflexive $M \in \text{ref} R$, and the NCCRs are connected by tilting modules, since $\text{Hom}_R(M, -)$: ref $R \to \text{mod } \Gamma$ defines a bijection

$$\{L \in \operatorname{ref} R \mid \operatorname{End}_R(L) \text{ an NCCR}\} \xrightarrow{\sim} \{\text{tilting modules in ref }\Gamma\}$$
 (4.1)

where ref $\Gamma \subset \text{mod } \Gamma$ denotes the set of modules that are reflexive over R.

Let $p: Y \to \operatorname{Spec} R$ be a length 2 flop, and let $\mathcal{O}_Y \oplus \mathcal{N}$ be its Van den Bergh tilting bundle. Hirano–Wemyss [HW19] show that there are NCCRs $\Lambda_i := \operatorname{End}_R(M_i)$ for all $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, corresponding to the reflexive modules

$$M_{2k} := \boldsymbol{\flat}_* \mathcal{O}_Y(k) \oplus \boldsymbol{\flat}_* \mathcal{N}(k), \quad M_{2k-1} := \boldsymbol{\flat}_* \mathcal{O}_Y(k-1) \oplus \boldsymbol{\flat}_* \mathcal{N}(k).$$

The bijection in (4.1) relates the NCCRs Λ_i to our preferred NCCR $\Lambda_0 \simeq \Lambda$, via the tilting modules $\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_0, M_i)$. For $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, let $T_i \in \mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)$ be the minimal projective resolutions

$$T_{2k} \twoheadrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_R(M_0, \mathbf{p}_*\mathcal{O}_Y(k)), \quad T_{2k-1} \twoheadrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_R(M_0, \mathbf{p}_*\mathcal{N}(k))$$

of the summands. Likewise, the modules $\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_i, M_0)$ are tilting in $\mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda^{\operatorname{op}})$ with endomorphism algebra $\Lambda_i^{\operatorname{op}}$. Let $F_i \in \mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda^{\operatorname{op}})$ denote the minimal projective resolutions

$$F_{2k} \twoheadrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(\boldsymbol{p}_{*}\mathcal{O}_{Y}(k), M_{0}), \quad F_{2k-1} \twoheadrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{R}(\boldsymbol{p}_{*}\mathcal{N}(k), M_{0}),$$

and write $E_i \in \mathcal{K}^b(\text{proj }\Lambda)$ for the shifted dual $E_i = (F_i)^*[1]$.

Lemma 4.6. The complexes $T_{i-1} \oplus T_i$ and $E_{i-1} \oplus E_i$ are in tilt Λ for all $i \in \mathbb{Z}$.

Proof. Because the tilting module $\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_i, M_0)$ is reflexive, it follows from the generalised Auslander-Buchsbaum formula [IW10, Lemma 2.16] that $\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_i, M_0)$ has projective dimension ≤ 1 . Hence its minimal resolution $T_{i-1} \oplus T_i$ is a 2-term tilting complex, which is furthermore basic since

$$\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(T_{i-1}\oplus T_i)\simeq \Lambda_i=\operatorname{End}_R(M_i),$$

is a basic algebra. It follows from [IR08] that for each i the dual M_i^* of M_i defines an NCCR

$$\operatorname{End}_R(M_i^*) \simeq \operatorname{End}_R(M_i)^{\operatorname{op}} = \Lambda_i^{\operatorname{op}},$$

and $\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_0^*, M_i^*) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_R(M_i, M_0)$ is a tilting $\Lambda^{\operatorname{op}}$ -module. It follows from a similar

argument that $F_{i-1} \oplus F_i$ is a basic 2-term tilting complex in $\mathcal{K}^b(\text{proj }\Lambda^{\text{op}})$. By [IR08, Corollary 3.4], the *R*-linear dual $(-)^*$ defines an exact duality

$$(-)^* \colon \mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda^{\operatorname{op}}) \leftrightarrows \mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda) : (-)^*,$$

which implies $E_{i-1} \oplus E_i = (F_{i-1} \oplus F_i)^*[1]$ is also a basic 2-term tilting complex. \Box



Figure 4.1: Wall-and-chamber structure of the $\ell = 2$ flop.

For a basic complex $U \in \mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)$ with decomposition $U = U_1 \oplus \ldots \oplus U_n$, the indecomposable summands define *g*-vectors $[U_i] \in \mathrm{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}$, which span the cone

$$\operatorname{cone}(U) := \{\sum_i \lambda_i \cdot [U_i] \mid \lambda_i \ge 0\} \subset \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}.$$

If $U \in \text{tilt } \Lambda$, then by [AI12, Theorem 2.8] the g-vectors of U form a basis of $K_0(\text{proj } \Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}$.

In particular, U has exactly $\operatorname{rk} \operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda) = 2$ indecomposable summands and the interior $\operatorname{cone}^\circ(U)$ is a non-empty open subspace of $\operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}$. In this way, one obtains a wall-and-chamber structure in $\operatorname{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}$ whose walls correspond to the partial tilting complexes E_i and T_i and whose chambers correspond to the interior cones of tilting complexes. Using the results of [HW19], we find that this wall-and-chamber structure is the hyperplane arrangement of figure 4.1. Explicitly, the g-vectors are as follows.

Lemma 4.7. The g-vectors of the complexes T_i are

$$[T_i] = \begin{cases} [P_0] + n \cdot (2[P_0] - [P_1]) & \text{if } i = 2n \\ [P_1] + 2n \cdot (2[P_0] - [P_1]) & \text{if } i = 2n - 1 \end{cases}$$

and $[E_i] = -[T_i].$

Proof. As shown in [HW19], there is an isomorphism $\epsilon \colon \Lambda_{2n} \xrightarrow{\sim} \Lambda$ for all $n \in \mathbb{Z}$. Moreover, the isomorphism defined by the tilting module $\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_0, M_{2n})$

$$\mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{proj}\,\Lambda) \xrightarrow{[\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{\Lambda}(\mathrm{Hom}_{R}(M_{0},M_{2n}),-)]} \mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{proj}\,\Lambda_{2n}) \xrightarrow{\epsilon} \mathrm{K}_{0}(\mathrm{proj}\,\Lambda)$$

maps the class $[T_{2n}]$ to $[P_0]$ and the class $[T_{2n-1}]$ to $[P_1]$. By [HW19, Theorem 7.4,

Lemma 7.6] this isomorphism can be presented in the basis $[P_0], [P_1]$ as the matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} -1 & -4 \\ 1 & 3 \end{pmatrix}^n = \begin{pmatrix} 1 - 2n & -4n \\ n & 1 + 2n \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.2)

The g-vectors of T_{2n} and T_{2n-1} can then be computed from the inverse:

$$[T_{2n}] = (1+2n)[P_0] - n[P_1], \quad [T_{2n-1}] = 4n[P_0] + (1-2n)[P_1].$$

Likewise, each tilting module $\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_{2n}, M_0)$ defines an isomorphism

$$K_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda) \xrightarrow{\epsilon^{-1}} K_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda_{2n}) \xrightarrow{[\mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda_{2n}}(\operatorname{Hom}_R(M_{2n}, M_0), -)]} K_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)$$

which maps $[P_0]$ to $[F_{2n}^*]$ and $[P_1]$ to $[F_{2n-1}^*]$. This isomorphism can also be presented as the inverse of the matrix (4.2) by [HW19, Rem. 7.5], hence

$$[E_i] = -[F_i^*] = -[T_i].$$

§ 4.3 | From tilting to silting on the fibre

In [BST19] and [Asa21] it is shown how to recover the subcategories $S_v(A)$ of semistable modules over a finite dimensional algebra A using *silting theory*.

Definition 4.8. Let A be an algebra such that $\mathcal{K}^b(\text{proj } A)$ is Krull-Schmidt. Then a complex $U \in \mathcal{K}^b(\text{proj } A)$ is called

- pre-silting if $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} A)}(U, U[i]) = 0$ for i > 0,
- silting if it is pre-silting and generates $\mathcal{K}^b(\text{proj } A)$ as a triangulated category.

The set of isomorphism classes of basic 2-term silting complex is denoted silt A.

Clearly, the set tilt Λ of tilting complexes is contained in silt Λ , so that silting is suitable generalisation. The set silt Λ is moreover partially ordered: one considers $U \leq V$ if and only if $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} A)}(U, V[i]) = 0$ for all i > 0.

To apply the results of [BST19] and [Asa21] to our geometric setting, we will relate the silting theory of Λ with that of a finite dimensional fibre $\Lambda/I\Lambda$.

Proposition 4.9. There exists an ideal $I \subset \mathfrak{o}$ for which $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ is finite dimensional, such that the functor $-\otimes_R R/I \colon \mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda) \to \mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda/I\Lambda)$ induces a map of posets

$$\operatorname{silt}\Lambda \to \operatorname{silt}\Lambda/I\Lambda$$

Proof. Because R is a Gorenstein local of dimension 3, the maximal ideal \mathfrak{o} contains an ideal $I \subset \mathfrak{o}$ generated by a regular sequence $g_1, g_2, g_3 \in I$. Hence, R/I is artinian and $\Lambda/I\Lambda \simeq \Lambda \otimes_R R/I$ is finite dimensional. Because Λ is an NCCR, it is moreover a maximal Cohen-Macaulay over R, and so g_1, g_2, g_3 is also a regular sequence for any projective Λ -module. As a result, if $U = U^1 \rightarrow U^0$ is a basic 2-term silting complex of projective Λ -modules, there are induces short exact sequences in chain complexes:

$$0 \longrightarrow U/I_{k-1}U \xrightarrow{g_k} U/I_{k-1}U \longrightarrow U/I_kU \longrightarrow 0$$
(4.3)

where the successive quotients by $I_k = (g_1, \ldots, g_k)$ slice down to yield a 2-term complex of projectives over the finite dimensional algebra $\Lambda/I\Lambda$. Applying $\operatorname{Hom}_{D(\Lambda)}(U, -)$ yields the following long exact sequence in cohomology:

$$\xrightarrow{\cdots} \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U, U/I_{k-1}U[i]) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U, U/I_{k}U[i]) }_{(\mathsf{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U, U/I_{k-1}U[i+1]) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U, U/I_{k-1}U[i+1]) \longrightarrow \cdots }$$

Because U is silting, $\operatorname{Hom}_{D(\Lambda)}(U, U[i]) = 0$ for i > 0 and it also follows by (finite) induction that $\operatorname{Hom}_{D(\Lambda)}(U, U/I_k U[i]) = 0$ for i > 0. In particular, there is an adjunction

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)}(U/IU, U/IU[i]) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U, U/IU[i]) = 0 \quad \forall i > 0,$$

which implies that U/IU is a 2-term pre-silting complex in $\mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda/I\Lambda)$, and that the map $- \bigotimes_R R/I$: $\operatorname{End}_{\Lambda}(U) \to \operatorname{End}_{\Lambda/I\Lambda}(U \otimes_R R/I)$ induces an algebra isomorphism

$$\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U)/I\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U) \xrightarrow{\sim} \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)}(U/IU)$$
 (4.4)

Because $\operatorname{End}_{D(\Lambda)}(U)$ is a complete algebra and I is contained in the radical, it follows that idempotents lift over the quotient $R \to R/I$. Hence, any indecomposable summand of U remains indecomposable in the quotient U/IU. Because U is a basic 2-term silting complex, it has exactly rk $K_0(\Lambda) = 2$ indecomposable summands, and therefore U/IU is a basic presilting complex with 2 indecomposable summands. By [AIR14, Proposition 3.3] a basic presilting complex for a finite dimensional algebra is silting if and only if it has the maximal number of indecomposable summands. Hence U/IU is in fact silting, because $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ is finite dimensional.

The above shows that $-\otimes_R R/I$ restricts to a map silt $\Lambda \to \operatorname{silt} \Lambda/I\Lambda$, which we claim to be a morphism of posets. To see this, consider $U, V \in \operatorname{silt} \Lambda$ with $V \ge U$, then by applying $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(V, -)$ to the short exact sequence (4.3) one sees that

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)}(V/I, U/IU[i]) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(V, U/IU[i]) = 0 \quad \forall i > 0$$

which shows that $V/IV \ge U/IU$ in silt $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ as claimed.

Remark 4.10. In independent work by Kimura [Kim20], which appeared while writing this thesis, it is shown that the above map is a bijection in a much more general setting.

Using the map silt $\Lambda \to \text{silt } \Lambda/I\Lambda$, the results of [BST19] and [Asa21] now yield the

following proposition.

Proposition 4.11. Let $U = U_1 \oplus U_2 \in \text{silt } \Lambda$, then for any stability parameter v,

- if $v \in \operatorname{cone}^{\circ}(U)$ then the subcategory $\mathcal{S}_{v}(\Lambda)$ is trivial,
- if $v \in \operatorname{cone}^{\circ}(U_i)$ then the subcategory $\mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda)$ contains a unique stable module.

Proof. It follows from Proposition 4.9 that $U/IU \in \operatorname{silt} \Lambda/I\Lambda$ with g-vectors

 $[U_i/IU_i] = \zeta([U_i]) \in \mathcal{K}_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda/I\Lambda).$

If v lies in cone[°](U_i) then $\zeta(v)$ lies in cone[°](U_i/IU_i), so it follows from [BST19, Theorem 1.1] that $\mathcal{S}_{\zeta(v)}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)$ contains a unique stable module N. By Proposition 4.4

$$\mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda) = \operatorname{thick}(N_\Lambda),$$

so that N_{Λ} is the unique stable module in \mathcal{S}_v . Likewise, if $v \in \operatorname{cone}^{\circ}(U)$, then [BST19, Theorem 1.1] implies $\mathcal{S}_{\zeta(v)}(\Lambda) = 0$ and hence $\mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda) = 0$ is trivial.

Suppose $U, V \in \text{silt } \Lambda$ share a summand $U_1 = V_1$ and U > V, then the larger silting complex U is called the Bongartz completion of U_1 , as in [AIR14].

Proposition 4.12. Suppose $U \in \operatorname{silt} \Lambda$ is the Bongartz completion of a summand U_1 , then $\operatorname{Hom}_{D(\Lambda)}(U, -)$ restricts to an abelian equivalence

$$\mathcal{S}_{[U_1]}(\Lambda) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathrm{fdmod} \operatorname{End}_{\mathrm{D}(\Lambda)}(U)/(e),$$

where (e) denotes the two-sided ideal of the idempotent $e: U \to U_1 \to U$.

Proof. Let $M \in \mathcal{S}_{[U_1]}(\Lambda)$ be the unique stable module, then $M = N_{\Lambda}$ for some stable module $N \in \mathcal{S}_{[U_1/IU_1]}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)$ by Proposition 4.4. By Proposition 4.9 the complex U/IU is in silt $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ and is the Bongartz completion of U_1/IU_1 . Because $\Lambda/I\Lambda$ is finite dimensional, the silting version [Asa21, Proposition 4.1] of [BST19, Theorem 1.1] then implies that

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)}(U/IU, N[i]) = \begin{cases} S & \text{if } i = 0, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

where S is the simple $\overline{\Gamma} := \operatorname{End}_{D(\Lambda)}(U/IU)$ -module that is killed by the idempotent $\overline{e}: U/IU \to U_1/IU_1 \to U/IU$. By (4.4) the algebra $\overline{\Gamma}$ is a quotient of $\Gamma := \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj}\Lambda)}(U)$ by an ideal contained in the radical, hence $(-)_{\Gamma}$: fdmod $\overline{\Gamma} \to$ fdmod Γ maps S to a simple module S_{Γ} . Because Γ is I-adically complete, the idempotent $\overline{e} \in \overline{\Gamma}$ lifts to the idempotent $e: U \to U_1 \to U$. By adjunction,

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U, M[i]) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda/I\Lambda)}(U/IU, N[i])_{\Gamma} = \begin{cases} S_{\Gamma} & \text{if } i = 0, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Because $\mathcal{S}_{[U_1]}(\Lambda)$ is generated by its stable modules and $\operatorname{fdmod} \Gamma/(e) \subset \operatorname{fdmod} \Gamma$ is generated by S_{Γ} , it follows that U defines an additive functor

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U, -) \colon \mathcal{S}_{[U_1]}(\Lambda) \to \operatorname{fdmod} \Gamma/(e),$$

which is exact by the vanishing of $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\Lambda)}(U, M[i])$ for $i \neq 0$.

§ 4.4 | Identifying the stable modules

The results of the previous section imply that the hyperplane arrangement of figure 4.1 controls the stability of Λ : if $v \in K_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}$ is a King stability parameter such that $\mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda)$ is nontrivial, then either

$$v = [T_i]$$
 or $v = [E_i]$

for some $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, or v lies on the accumulation hyperplane spanned by $2[P_0] - [P_1]$. In the former case $S_v(\Lambda)$ contains a unique stable module M and $S_v(\Lambda) = \text{thick}\{M\}$. The objects in $D^b(Y)$ corresponding to these stable modules have been identified in [DW19b], and hence we may conclude the following.

Lemma 4.13. Let v_i denote the g-vector $v_i = [T_i]$, then for all $n \ge 0$,

$$\mathcal{S}_{v_{2n}}(\Lambda) = \operatorname{thick} \Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)), \quad \mathcal{S}_{v_{2n+1}}(\Lambda) = \operatorname{thick} \Psi(\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n)).$$

Likewise, let w_i denote the g-vector $w_i = [E_i]$, then for all n < 0.

$$\mathcal{S}_{w_{2n}}(\Lambda) = \operatorname{thick} \Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)[1]), \quad \mathcal{S}_{w_{2n+1}}(\Lambda) = \operatorname{thick} \Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{2C}}(n)[1]).$$

Proof. Let $i \ge 0$. By the construction in [HW19], the tilting complexes $T_{i-1} \oplus T_i$ and $T_i \oplus T_{i+1}$ are obtained via finite sequence of mutations:

$$P_0 \oplus P_1 \dashrightarrow \cdots \dashrightarrow T_{i-1} \oplus T_i \dashrightarrow T_i \oplus T_{i+1},$$

from the largest element ${}^{3}P_{0} \oplus P_{1}$ in the silting order to $T_{i} \oplus T_{i+1}$. The silting order is known to be monotonic with respect to mutation, see e.g. [IW20, Theorem 9.34], which shows that $T_{i-1} \oplus T_{i} > T_{i} \oplus T_{i+1}$. Therefore $T = T_{i-1} \oplus T_{i}$ is the Bongartz-completion of T_{i} , and Proposition 4.12 implies that

$$\mathcal{S}_{v_i}(\Lambda) = \operatorname{thick} S \overset{\mathbf{L}}{\otimes}_{\Lambda_i} T$$

for $S \in \text{mod } \Lambda_i$ the simple that is annihilated by the idempotent $T \to T_i \to T$. The ³Note that $\text{Ext}^1(P_0 \oplus P_1, -) = 0$ because P_i are the projectives

images of these simples were calculated in [DW19b, Theorem 4.13]; explicitly:

$$S \overset{\mathbf{L}}{\otimes}_{\Lambda_i} T \simeq \begin{cases} \Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)) & \text{if } i = 2n \\ \Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{2}\mathcal{C}}(n)) & \text{if } i = 2n+1 \end{cases}$$

We proceed similarly for the case i < 0 using the complexes $E_i = F_i^*[1]$. The tilting complexes F_i are again related by a sequence of mutations in $\mathcal{K}^b(\text{proj }\Lambda^{\text{op}})$

$$F_{i-1} \oplus F_i \dashrightarrow F_i \oplus F_{i+1} \dashrightarrow \cdots \dashrightarrow P_0^{\mathrm{op}} \oplus P_1^{\mathrm{op}}$$

so that $F_i \oplus F_{i+1} > F_{i-1} \oplus F_i$ with respect to the silting order. Because $(-)^*$ is an exact duality between $\mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda^{\operatorname{op}})$ and $\mathcal{K}^b(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)$, it follows that

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{\Lambda}^{1}(E_{i-1} \oplus E_{i}, E_{i} \oplus E_{i+1}) \simeq (\operatorname{Ext}^{1}(F_{i} \oplus F_{i+1}, F_{i-1} \oplus F_{i+1}))^{*} = 0$$

which shows that $E = E_{i-1} \oplus E_i$ is the Bongartz-completion of E_i in tilt Λ . Hence, it follows from Proposition 4.12 that

$$\mathcal{S}_{w_i}(\Lambda) = \operatorname{thick} S \bigotimes_{\Lambda_i}^{\mathbf{L}} E$$

for $S \in \text{mod } \Lambda_i$ the simple module that is annihilated by the idempotent $E \to E_i \to E$. Because Λ is 3-CY [IR08, Theorem 3.8] shows that there are natural isomorphisms

$$(-) \overset{\mathbf{L}}{\otimes}_{\Lambda_{i}} E \simeq \mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda_{i}}(\mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda_{i}^{\operatorname{op}}}(E, \Lambda_{i}^{\operatorname{op}}), -)$$
$$\simeq \mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda_{i}}(E^{*}, -)$$
$$= \mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda_{i}}(F_{i-1} \oplus F_{i}, -)[1].$$

For i < 0 the image of S under the functor $\mathbf{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda_i}(F_{i-1} \oplus F_i, -)$ was also calculated in [DW19b, Proposition 4.13]. Shifting their results by [1] then yields

$$S \bigotimes_{\Lambda_i} E = \begin{cases} \Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)[1]) & \text{if } i = 2n \\ \Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{2}\mathcal{C}}(n)[1]) & \text{if } i = 2n+1. \end{cases}$$

For v on the ray spanned by $2[P_0] - [P_1]$, the vector v is perpendicular to the class of the module $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ where \mathcal{O}_p is structure sheaf of a point $p \in \mathbb{C}$. These modules are stable, and we can show that these are the only stable modules in $\mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda)$ in a way similar to the proof of Nakamura's conjecture in [BKR01, §8].

Lemma 4.14. For $p \in C$ let \mathcal{O}_p denote the skyscraper sheaf on p. If $v \in K_0(\operatorname{proj} \Lambda)_{\mathbb{R}}$ is a positive real multiple of $2[P_0] - [P_1]$, then

$$\mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda) = \operatorname{thick}\{\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p) \mid p \in \mathbf{C}\}.$$

Proof. Because the projectives P_0 , P_1 are the images of the bundles \mathcal{O}_Y and \mathcal{N} respec-

tively, for each $p \in C$ the skyscraper sheaf \mathcal{O}_p is mapped to an object which satisfies

$$\begin{aligned} &\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{\Lambda}(P_0,\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p))\simeq\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{Y}(\mathcal{O}_{Y},\mathcal{O}_p)\simeq\mathbb{C},\\ &\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{\Lambda}(P_1,\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p))\simeq\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{Y}(\mathcal{N},\mathcal{O}_p)\simeq\mathbb{C}^{\mathrm{rk}\,\mathcal{N}}=\mathbb{C}^2. \end{aligned}$$

Hence $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ is a module of dimension vector (1, 2). A module of this dimension vector is King stable for a multiple of $2[P_0] - [P_1]$ if $\langle v, [N] \rangle < 0$ for any proper submodule N, or equivalently that the dimension vectors of its proper submodules are a multiple of (0, 1). The module $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ cannot contain a submodule of dimension vector (1, 1), because any such submodule would induce a nontrivial quotient map $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p) \rightarrow S_1$, but

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda}(\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p), S_1) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_Y(\mathcal{O}_p, \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(-1)) = 0$$

shows that this is not possible. Likewise, $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ cannot contain S_0 as a submodule:

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda}(S_0, \Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{Y}(\mathcal{O}_{2C}(-1)[1], \mathcal{O}_p) \simeq \operatorname{Ext}^{-1}(\mathcal{O}_{2C}(-1), \mathcal{O}_p) = 0.$$

It follows that $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ is indeed a stable module in $\mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda)$ for every $p \in \mathbb{C}$.

Now suppose there exists a module $M \in \mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda)$ which is not isomorphic to $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ for any $p \in \mathbb{C}$. We claim that $\operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda}(M, \Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)) = 0$ for all $p \in \mathbb{C}$. If $f: M \to \Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ is a homomorphism, then im f is a submodule of $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$, which implies $\langle v, \operatorname{im} f \rangle \leq 0$, but im f is also a quotient module of M, which implies $\langle v, \operatorname{im} f \rangle \geq 0$. Hence $\operatorname{im} f = \Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ and f is an isomorphism, which contradicts the assumption, or f = 0.

By [Bri02] the complex $\Psi^{-1}(M)$ is a *perverse sheaf of perversity* 0 and is thus quasiisomorphic to a complex of sheaves supported in degrees -1, 0. However, the vanishing of $\operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda}(M, \Psi(\mathcal{O}_p))$ for all p implies that the cohomology sheaf $\mathcal{H}^0(\Psi^{-1}(M)) \in \operatorname{coh} Y$ satisfies

$$\mathcal{H}^{0}(\Psi^{-1}(M))_{p} \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{Y}(\Psi^{-1}(M), \mathcal{O}_{p}) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda}(M, \Psi(\mathcal{O}_{p})) = 0,$$

over every point $p \in \mathbb{C}$. Hence, $\mathcal{H}^0(\Psi^{-1}(M))$ has empty support and it follows that $\Psi^{-1}(M)$ is quasi-isomorphic to $\mathcal{F}[1]$ for some sheaf $\mathcal{F} \in \operatorname{coh} Y$.

Because Y is quasiprojective, there is an embedding $j: Y \hookrightarrow \overline{Y}$ into a projective variety, and the sheaf $j_*\mathcal{F} \otimes_{\overline{Y}} \mathcal{L}$ has Euler characteristic $\chi(\mathcal{F} \otimes_{\overline{Y}} \mathcal{L}) \ge 0$ for some sufficiently ample line bundle \mathcal{L} on \overline{Y} . The King stability condition $\langle v, [M] \rangle = 0$ implies that $[\mathcal{F}] = -n[\mathcal{O}_p]$ for some $n \ge 0$, so that by the positivity

$$0 \leq \chi(\mathcal{F} \otimes_{\overline{Y}} \mathcal{L}) = -n\chi(\mathcal{O}_p \otimes_{\overline{Y}} \mathcal{L}) = -n\chi(\mathcal{O}_p) = -n,$$

which implies n = 0. It follows $[M] = -[\mathcal{F}] = 0$, so that M is a module with dimension vector (0,0), and is therefore not stable by definition. It follows that all stable modules in $\mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda)$ are isomorphic to $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ for some $p \in \mathbb{C}$, which yields the equality. \Box The proof of the main theorem is now immediate.

Proof of Theorem 4.1. Let $Z: K_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda) \to \mathbb{C}$ be a stability condition for which the phase function Θ satisfies $\Theta([S_0]) > \Theta([S_1])$ as in the assumption of the theorem. Then for every Z-stable module $M \in \operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda$ it follows from Lemma 4.3 that

$$M \in \mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda)$$
 for some $v = v_0[P_0] + v_1[P_1], v_0 > v_1$

If v is a multiple of $2[P_0] - [P_1]$, it follows from Lemma 4.14 that $M \simeq \Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ for some point $p \in \mathbb{C}$. Otherwise, it follows from Proposition 4.11 that v lies on one of the hyperplanes in the lower-right quadrant of figure 4.1. But then Lemma 4.7 implies that v is a multiple of v_i for $i \geq 0$ or w_i for i < 0, and it follows that

$$\mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda) = \mathcal{S}_{v_i}(\Lambda) \quad \text{or} \quad \mathcal{S}_v(\Lambda) = \mathcal{S}_{w_i}(\Lambda).$$

Hence it follows by Lemma 4.13 that M is isomorpic to one of the objects $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1))$, $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n))$ for $n \geq 0$, or one of the objects $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)[1])$, $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n)[1])$ for n < 0. \Box

Calabi-Yau Structures

Let $p: Y \to \operatorname{Spec} R$ be a flopping contraction as before, which is (at least in a neighbourhood of the flopping curve C) described by a Jacobi algebra $A = \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$. In this chapter we relate the DT theory of objects in $\operatorname{D}^b_{\mathrm{C}}(Y) \simeq \operatorname{D}^b_{\mathrm{nilp}}(A)$ to their deformation theory, which is captured by a Calabi–Yau enhancement. The Calabi–Yau structure endows every module $M \in \operatorname{nilp} A \subset \operatorname{D}^b_{\mathrm{nilp}}(A)$ with a quiver with minimal potential $(\mathcal{Q}_M, \mathcal{W}_M)$, which determines its contribution to the DT theory of (Q, W).

In this model it becomes possible to compare potentials of different objects M and N related by $N \simeq F(M)$ via a *standard* derived equivalence F, i.e. a derived equivalence that lifts to an enhancement of $D^b(A)$. This includes in particular all tilting functors defined in chapter 4. Any standard equivalence has an action on Hochschild homology

 $\operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(F) \colon \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \to \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A).$

We formulate the following sufficient condition for the potentials to be preserved by F in terms of the action $HH_3(F)$ on Hochschild homology.

Theorem 5.1. Suppose $F: D^b(A) \to D^b(A)$ is an *R*-linear standard equivalence which acts on Hochschild homology as $HH_3(F) = \lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$. Then for every pair of nilpotent modules $M, N \in nilpA$ such that $End_A(M) \simeq End_A(N) \simeq \mathbb{C}$ and $F(M) \simeq N$, the associated minimal potentials \mathcal{W}_M and $\lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_N$ are equivalent.

In chapter 6 we will consider the DT theory contributions of certain stable modules $M \in \operatorname{nilp} A$, which will be obtained as a motivic integral over the stack $\mathcal{P}_M = \coprod_{k\geq 0} \mathcal{P}_{M,k}$ of extensions of M. The theorem has the following consequence for these contributions.

Corollary 5.2. Let $M, N \in \operatorname{nilp} A$ be modules with $\operatorname{End}_A(M) \simeq \operatorname{End}_A(N) \simeq \mathbb{C}$, and suppose $F: D^b(A) \to D^b(A)$ is a functor that satisfies the condition of Theorem 5.1 and maps M to $F(M) \simeq N$. Then for all $k \ge 0$ there is an equality

$$\int_{\mathcal{P}_{M,k}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)} = \int_{\mathcal{P}_{N,k}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)}$$
In Chapter 6 we will use this corollary to compute the partition functions $\Phi^{\theta}(t)$ when the stack $\mathcal{C}^{\theta} = \mathcal{P}_M$ parameterises extensions of a stable module M.

For the family of length 2 flops we work with, the units R^{\times} of the base are absolute, and the homological condition is automatically satisfied.

Proposition 5.3. Suppose R has absolute units $R^{\times} \simeq \mathbb{C}^{\times}$, then the assumptions of Theorem 5.1 are satisfied by every R-linear standard derived auto-equivalence of $D^{b}(A)$.

To prove the theorem requires us to relate the Hochschild homology of a smooth DGenhancement \mathcal{A} of $D^b(A)$ with (a version of) the Hochschild cohomology of a proper DG-enhancement \mathcal{N} of $D^b_{nilp}(A)$, and to show that this relation is compatible with derived equivalences. This relation comes from a pairing on Hochschild homology reviewed in §5.1 and is related to Koszul duality as we show in §5.2. The potentials are defined on the minimal model of \mathcal{N} , which as we explain in §5.3.1 is given by a *cyclic* A_{∞} -category of twisted complexes. The cyclic inner product on this category expresses the Calabi–Yau property, and is the crucial additional structure which allows one to define the potentials as we recall in §5.3.

§ 5.1 | Hochschild homology

We recall the notion of Hochschild (co-)homology and Calabi–Yau structures on DGcategories and A_{∞} -categories. Detailed introductions to the theories of DG and A_{∞} categories can be found in [Kel06] and [Lef03] respectively. In what follows we work over the base-field \mathbb{C} , all DG- $/A_{\infty}$ -categories are assumed to be small and all A_{∞} categories are assumed to have strict units. If \mathcal{C} is a DG- $/A_{\infty}$ -category we write $\mathcal{P}erf\mathcal{C}$ for its DG-category of perfect complexes.

Given a DG-/ A_{∞} -category \mathcal{C} , the Hochschild complex is (see e.g. [Kel06, §5.3])

$$\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}) := \left(\bigoplus_{k \ge 0} \bigoplus_{c_i \in \mathrm{Ob}\,\mathcal{C}} \mathcal{C}(c_1, c_0) \otimes (\mathcal{C}(c_2, c_1) \otimes \ldots \otimes \mathcal{C}(c_0, c_k)), b \right)$$

where the differential b is given by application of the composition \circ and differential d if C is a DG-category, and involves also the higher multiplications in case C is an A_{∞} -category (see e.g. [Gan13] or the appendix to [She16]). Its homology is the *Hochschild* homology of C:

$$\mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{C}) := \mathrm{H}^{-\bullet} \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}).$$

The complex $\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C})$ is an explicit model for the derived tensor product $\mathcal{C} \bigotimes_{\mathcal{C}^e}^{\mathbf{L}} \mathcal{C}$ of \mathcal{C} as a bimodule over itself. If \mathcal{C} is a *smooth* DG-category, i.e. a DG-category that is perfect as a \mathcal{C}^e -module then the elements of $\mathrm{HH}_k(\mathcal{C})$ can be interpreted as morphisms:

$$\operatorname{HH}_{k}(\mathcal{C}) \simeq \operatorname{H}^{0}(\mathcal{C} \overset{\mathbf{L}}{\otimes}_{\mathcal{C}^{e}} \mathcal{C}[-k]) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{D}(\mathcal{C}^{e})}(\mathcal{C}^{!}, \mathcal{C}[-k]),$$

where $\mathcal{C}^! := \mathbf{R} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}^e}(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}^e)$ denotes the derived bimodule dual.

Write $(-)^* = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(-,\mathbb{C})$ for the *linear* dual, then the *Hochschild cohomology* with coefficients in \mathcal{C}^* is the cohomology of the dual complex:

$$\mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(\mathcal{C},\mathcal{C}^*) := \mathrm{H}^{\bullet}(\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C})^*)$$

Recall that \mathcal{C} is *proper* if the cohomology $\operatorname{H}^{\bullet}\mathcal{C}(c, c')$ of the underlying complex is finite dimensional for all $c, c' \in \operatorname{Ob}\mathcal{C}$. For proper $\operatorname{DG}_{-}/A_{\infty}$ -categories one can identify the cohomology classes in $\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}^{*})$ with morphisms through the adjunction:

$$\mathrm{HH}^{k}(\mathcal{C},\mathcal{C}^{*})\simeq\mathrm{H}^{k}\mathrm{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}\overset{\mathbf{L}}{\otimes}_{\mathcal{C}^{e}}\mathcal{C},\mathbb{C})\simeq\mathrm{Hom}_{\mathrm{D}(\mathcal{C}^{e})}(\mathcal{C},\mathcal{C}^{*}[k]).$$

The Hochschild (co-)homology can be used to define the two (dual) versions of the Calabi-Yau property.

Definition 5.4. A (weak) *left* k-*Calabi–Yau structure* on a smooth DG-category \mathcal{C} is a cycle $\mathbf{v} \in \mathbf{C}_k(\mathcal{C})$ such that $[\mathbf{v}] \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\mathcal{C}^e)}(\mathcal{C}^!, \mathcal{C}[-k])$ is an isomorphism.

Definition 5.5. A (weak) right k-Calabi-Yau structure on a proper DG-/ A_{∞} -category \mathcal{C} is a cocycle $\xi \in (\mathbf{C}_k(\mathcal{C}))^*$ such that $[\xi] \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}(\mathcal{C}^e)}(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}^*[-k])$ is an isomorphism.

Suppose $F: \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{D}$ is a DG-/ A_{∞} -functor, then application of F defines a chain map $\mathbf{C}(F): \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}) \to \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{D})$. For a DG-functor the map $\mathbf{C}(F)$ is defined pointwise:

$$\mathcal{C}(c_1, c_0) \otimes \ldots \otimes \mathcal{C}(c_0, c_k) \xrightarrow{F \otimes \ldots \otimes F} \mathcal{D}(F(c_1), F(c_0)) \otimes \ldots \otimes \mathcal{D}(F(c_0), F(c_k))$$

and for an A_{∞} -functor $F = (F_k)_{k \ge 1}$ it also involves the higher maps (see [Gan13, §2.9]). We denote its dual as $\mathbf{C}(F)^* \colon \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{D}) \to \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C})$, and write

$$\mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(F) \colon \mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{C}) \to \mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{D}), \quad \mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(F) \colon \mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(\mathcal{D}) \to \mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(\mathcal{C})$$

for the induced maps on (co-)homology. If a DG category \mathcal{C} is smooth and proper, it admits a perfect pairing $HH_{\bullet}(\mathcal{C}) \simeq HH^{\bullet}(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}^*)$ which is compatible with DG-functors (see [Shk13]), and identifies left and right Calabi–Yau structures. This is the DGcategorical analogue of the Mukai pairing for smooth projective schemes [Cal03].

In the noncompact Calabi-Yau setting we work in, all DG-categories of interest (e.g. enhancements of $D^b(Y)$) are smooth but *not* proper. There nonetheless exists a pairing when restricting to a subcategory $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{C}$ of *compactly supported* objects, as shown in [BD19]. Recall that an object $p \in \mathcal{C}$ is compactly supported if $\mathcal{C}(c, p) \in \mathcal{P}erf\mathbb{C}$ for all $c \in \mathcal{C}$. If $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{C}$ is the full DG-subcategory on a set of compactly supported objects, then the diagonal bimodule \mathcal{C} defines a DG-functor

$$\mathcal{C}(-,-)\colon \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}}\otimes\mathcal{N}\to\mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf}\mathbb{C},$$

into $\mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf}\mathbb{C}$, and the Hochschild complex construction yields a morphism $\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \otimes \mathcal{N}) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}(-,-))} \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf}\mathbb{C})$. Recall (see e.g. [Lod97, §4.2.1]) that there is a shuffle product $\nabla : \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}}) \otimes \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{N}) \to \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \otimes \mathcal{N})$, which maps a pair of classes $\mathbf{f} = f_0[f_1 \mid \ldots \mid f_n]$, $\mathbf{g} = g_0[g_1 \mid \ldots \mid g_m]$ (written in bar notation) to the class

$$abla(\mathbf{f},\mathbf{g}) = \sum_{\sigma} \pm (f_0 \otimes g_0)[\sigma_1| \dots |\sigma_{m+n}]$$

where the sum is over the (n, m)-shuffles of the terms $f_1 \otimes 1, \ldots, f_n \otimes 1, 1 \otimes g_1, \ldots, 1 \otimes g_m$. Using the shuffle product, one defines a pairing between the Hochschild complexes

$$\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}}) \otimes \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{N}) \xrightarrow{\nabla} \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \otimes \mathcal{N}) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}(-,-))} \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf}\mathbb{C}),$$
 (5.1)

and this yields a pairing on cohomology:

$$\langle -, - \rangle_{\mathcal{N}} \colon \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{C}^{\operatorname{op}}) \otimes \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{N}) \to \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf}\mathbb{C}) \simeq \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathbb{C}) \simeq \mathbb{C}$$

If $\mathbf{v} \in \mathrm{HH}_d(\mathcal{C}) \simeq \mathrm{HH}_d(\mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}})$ is the Hochschild class of a (weak) left Calabi-Yau structure on \mathcal{C} , then its dual $\langle \mathbf{v}, - \rangle \in (\mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{N}))^* \simeq \mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(\mathcal{N}, \mathcal{N}^*)$ is the class of a (weak) right Calabi-Yau structure on \mathcal{N} (see [BD19, Theorem 3.1]); although not every right Calabi– Yau structure arises in this way. Just as the Mukai-pairing of a smooth projective variety is preserved under Fourier-Mukai transforms (see [Cal03]), so is the above pairing preserved under suitable DG-functors.

Lemma 5.6. Suppose $F: \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{D}$ is a quasi-fully-faithful DG-functor that maps a compactly supported subcategory \mathcal{N} to \mathcal{N}' , then $\langle \mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(F^{\mathrm{op}})(-), \mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(F)(-) \rangle_{\mathcal{N}'} = \langle -, - \rangle_{\mathcal{N}}$.

Proof. First, note that the map $\mathbf{C}(F^{\text{op}} \otimes F)$ is given by term-wise application, and therefore commutes with the shuffle product:

$$\nabla \circ (\mathbf{C}(F^{\mathrm{op}}) \otimes \mathbf{C}(F)) = \mathbf{C}(F^{\mathrm{op}} \otimes F) \circ \nabla.$$

Because F is quasi-fully-faithful, for all $M \in \mathcal{C}$, $N \in \mathcal{N}$ there are quasi-isomorphisms

$$F_{M,N}: \mathcal{C}(M,N) \to \mathcal{D}(F(M),F(N)),$$

which are natural in M, N. This data defines a DG-natural transformation between the functors $\mathcal{C}(-,-)$ and $\mathcal{D}(-,-) \circ (F^{\mathrm{op}} \otimes F)$, which is a homotopy equivalence. It follows that the DG-functors $\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}(-,-)) \circ \nabla$ and $\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{D}(-,-)) \circ \nabla \circ \mathbf{C}(F^{\mathrm{op}} \otimes F)$ are homotopic, from which the claim follows by [Kel99, Lemma 3.4]:

$$\langle \mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(F^{\mathrm{op}})(-), \mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(F)(-) \rangle_{\mathcal{N}'} = \mathrm{H}^{0}(\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{D}(-,-)) \circ \nabla \circ (\mathbf{C}(F^{\mathrm{op}}) \otimes \mathbf{C}(F)))$$

$$\simeq \mathrm{H}^{0}(\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{D}(-,-)) \circ \mathbf{C}(F^{\mathrm{op}} \otimes F) \circ \nabla)$$

$$\simeq \mathrm{H}^{0}(\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}(-,-)) \circ \nabla) = \langle -, - \rangle_{\mathcal{N}}.$$

Some of the DG-categories we consider are defined over a commutative \mathbb{C} -algebra R. To avoid technical issues, we will however only work with DG-categories and Hochschild homology over \mathbb{C} and view them as being equipped with a compatible R-linear structure. This R-action still induces an R-module structure on the Hochschild homology: given $f_0[f_1 | \ldots | f_n] \in \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C})$ (in bar notation) the action of $r \in R$ is simply

$$f_0[f_1 \mid \ldots \mid f_n] \mapsto rf_0[f_1 \mid \ldots \mid f_n].$$

The action is compatible with the Hochschild differential, so that $\operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{C})$ is a graded *R*-module. If a DG-functor $F \colon \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{D}$ is *R*-linear, the induced chain map $\mathbf{C}(F) \colon \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C}) \to \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{D})$ is also *R*-linear, and similarly for the maps $\operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(F)$ and $\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(F)$. The *R*-linear structure is compatible with the pairing in Lemma 5.6 in the following sense.

Lemma 5.7. If C is an R-linear DG-category $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{A}$ a subcategory of compactly supported objects, then the pairing is R-linear: $\langle r \cdot -, - \rangle_{\mathcal{N}} = \langle -, r \cdot - \rangle_{\mathcal{N}}$ for all $r \in R$.

Proof. For clarity, we write $G: \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \otimes \mathcal{N} \to \mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf}\mathcal{C}$ for the functor that maps a pair of morphisms $(f: c' \to c, g: p \to p')$ in $\mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \otimes \mathcal{N}$ to the map

$$G(f,g): \mathcal{C}(c,p) \to \mathcal{C}(c',p'), \quad h \mapsto g \circ h \circ f.$$

By inspection this satisfies $G(r \cdot f, g) = G(f, r \cdot g)$ because the composition commutes with the *R*-action. Applying the shuffle product now yields

$$(\mathbf{C}(G) \circ \nabla)(r \cdot \mathbf{f}, \mathbf{g}) = \sum \pm G(rf_0, g_0)[G(\sigma_1) \mid \dots \mid G(\sigma_{n+m})]$$
$$= \sum \pm G(f_0, rg_0)[G(\sigma_1) \mid \dots \mid G(\sigma_{n+m})]$$
$$= (\mathbf{C}(G) \circ \nabla)(\mathbf{f}, r \cdot \mathbf{g}).$$

The same identity then holds in cohomology, making $\langle -, - \rangle_{\mathcal{N}}$ an *R*-linear pairing. \Box

§5.2 | Koszul duality

Let A be a (module-)finite algebra over a commutative Noetherian \mathbb{C} -algebra R, and assume it is homologically smooth over \mathbb{C} . Then the DG-category of perfect complexes $\mathcal{A} := \mathcal{P}\text{erf}A$ is a smooth DG-category which is moreover R-linear. Given a maximal ideal $\mathfrak{m} \subset R$ there is a full DG-subcategory $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{A}$ of objects with cohomology supported on $\mathfrak{m} \in \text{Spec } R$, i.e. $\mathrm{H}^{0}\mathcal{N} = \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{perf}}_{\mathfrak{m}}(A) \subset \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{perf}}(A)$. These are compactly supported objects and hence induce a pairing $\langle -, - \rangle_{\mathcal{N}}$ as in (5.1).

The objects in $D_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\text{perf}}(A)$ have finite length: they are obtained as a finite extension of shifts of the simple A-modules supported over \mathfrak{m} . Hence $D_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\text{perf}}(A)$ is generated by some finite sum $S = \bigoplus_i S_i$ of simple modules. Let $\mathbf{p}S \in \mathcal{N}$ be the associated perfect complex, so that the DG-algebra

$$E := \mathcal{A}(\mathbf{p}S, \mathbf{p}S),$$

computes $\operatorname{\mathbf{REnd}}_A(S)$. Because S generates, the embedding $E \to \mathcal{N}$ is a Morita equivalence, hence defines a quasi-isomorphism $\mathbf{C}(E) \to \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{N})$ between the Hochschild complexes. Likewise, $\mathcal{A}^{\operatorname{op}}$ is Morita equivalent to $\mathcal{A}^{\operatorname{op}}(A, A) \simeq A$, giving a quasiisomorphism $\mathbf{C}(A) \to \mathbf{C}(\mathcal{A}^{\operatorname{op}})$. The pairing therefore restricts to a pairing between Hochschild homologies of (DG-)algebras

$$\langle -, - \rangle_{\mathcal{N}} \colon \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \otimes \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(E) \to \mathbb{C},$$

and by adjunction this gives a morphism of R-modules

$$\Upsilon \colon \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \to \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(E)^* = \operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(E, E^*)$$

In general this map fails to be an isomorphism (certainly for flops) but this is to be expected: we may as well have replaced A by a suitable localisation. In fact, one can replace A by its **m**-adic completion, in which case the analogous map is an isomorphism due to Koszul duality [VdB10, Corollary D.2].

Proposition 5.8. The map Υ factors through the completion of $HH_{\bullet}(A)$ as

$$\Upsilon \colon \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \to \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \otimes_R \widehat{R} \simeq \operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(E, E^*).$$

Proof. As remarked before, the Hochschild homology and its dual compute derived bimodule morphisms: there are R-linear isomorphisms

$$\operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \simeq \operatorname{\mathbf{R}Hom}_{A^{e}}(A^{!}, A), \quad \operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(E, E^{*}) \simeq \operatorname{\mathbf{R}Hom}_{E^{e}}(E, E^{*}).$$

It follows from the proof of [BD19, Theorem 3.1], the composition of these isomorphisms with the map $\Upsilon \colon \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \to \operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(E, E^*)$ is induced by the following derived functor

$$\mathbf{R}\operatorname{Hom}_A(S, \mathbf{R}\operatorname{Hom}_A(-, S)): \operatorname{D}^{\operatorname{perf}}(A^e) \to \operatorname{D}^{\operatorname{perf}}(E^e)^{\operatorname{op}}$$

which maps A to E and $A^!$ to E^* . Let \widehat{R} be the completion of R at \mathfrak{m} , then because Ris Noetherian we may identify the completion \widehat{M} of any finitely generated R-module Mwith $M \otimes_R \widehat{R}$. In particular, the completion of A is the base-change $\Lambda \simeq A \otimes_R \widehat{R}$. This completion is a pseudocompact algebra, which Van den Bergh shows [VdB10] is Koszul dual to E. Let $D_{pc}^{perf}(\Lambda^e)$ denote the category of perfect complexes of pseudocompact Λ -bimodules (see e.g. the appendix of [KY11]). By Koszul duality, the functor

$$\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{\Lambda}(S, \mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{\Lambda}(-, S)) \colon \mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{pc}}^{\mathrm{perf}}(\Lambda^{e}) \to \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{perf}}(E^{e})^{\mathrm{op}}, \tag{5.2}$$

is an equivalence of triangulated categories. In particular, it defines an isomorphism

 $\mathbf{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda^{e}}(\Lambda^{!},\Lambda) \to \mathbf{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{E^{e}}(E,E^{*})$, making the following diagram of *R*-modules commute:



where $-\otimes_R \hat{R}$ is the map induced by the completion functor (which is exact). The *R*-module \mathbf{R} Hom_{A^e}($\Lambda^!, \Lambda$) is obtained by base-change from the Hochschild homology:

$$\mathbf{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{\Lambda^{e}}(\Lambda^{!},\Lambda)\simeq\mathbf{R}\operatorname{Hom}_{A^{e}}(A^{!},A)\otimes_{R}\widehat{R}\simeq\operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A)\otimes_{R}\widehat{R}.$$

Let K denote the composition of this isomorphism with (5.2), then Υ is the composition

$$\operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \xrightarrow{-\otimes_{R}R} \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \otimes_{R} \widehat{R} \xrightarrow{K} \operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(E, E^{*}).$$

Suppose $F: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$ is an *R*-linear quasi-equivalence preserving \mathcal{N} , then it induces *R*-linear endomorphisms $\mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(F)$ on $\mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{A}) \simeq \mathrm{HH}_{\bullet}(\mathcal{A}^{\mathrm{op}})$ and $\mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(F)$ on $\mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(E, E^*) \simeq \mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(\mathcal{N}, \mathcal{N}^*)$. By the previous proposition, the actions are related as follows:

Proposition 5.9. Let $F: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$ be an *R*-linear quasi-equivalence preserving \mathcal{N} , then

$$\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(F) = K \circ (\operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(F)^{-1} \otimes_{R} \widehat{R}) \circ K^{-1}$$

for $K: \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \otimes_R \widehat{R} \to \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(E, E^*)$ the isomorphism from the previous proposition.

Proof. By Lemma 5.6 the pairing $\langle -, - \rangle_{\mathcal{N}}$ is invariant under the simultaneous action of $HH_{\bullet}(F)$ on both arguments. Hence, by adjunction the map Υ satisfies

$$\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(F) \circ \Upsilon \circ \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(F) = \Upsilon,$$

for any quasi-fully faithful functor F. If F is a quasi-equivalence, then $HH_{\bullet}(F)$ is moreover invertible, so that

$$\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(F) \circ \Upsilon = \Upsilon \circ \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(F)^{-1}.$$
(5.3)

Let $c: \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \to \operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(A) \otimes_{R} \widehat{R}$ denote the completion map. Then by Proposition 5.8 above, there is a factorisation $\Upsilon = K \circ c$, and we can consider the following diagram of *R*-modules

The outer compositions agree by (5.3), and by the universal property of the completion $\operatorname{HH}_{\bullet}(F)^{-1} \otimes_R \widehat{R}$ is the unique map which makes the left inner square commute. Hence

the right-inner square also commutes and the result follows.

Corollary 5.10. Suppose $F: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$ is an *R*-linear quasi-equivalence and which acts on $HH_d(\mathcal{A})$ as multiplication $HH_d(F) = r \cdot by$ a unit $r \in R^{\times}$. Then $HH^{-d}(F) = r^{-1} \cdot .$

Remark 5.11. In the context of CY structures, Proposition 5.8 shows that any right CY structure for the objects \mathcal{N} supported on \mathfrak{m} is determined by a left CY structure defined in a formal neighbourhood of \mathfrak{m} , and that a 'global' left CY structure restricts to this formal neighbourhood. Although not every right CY structure for \mathcal{N} is the image of a global left CY structure, Proposition 5.9 shows that the action of a global equivalence on the right CY structures on \mathcal{N} is nonetheless determined by its action on the global left CY structures.

§ 5.3 | Cyclic A_{∞} -categories

We would like to endow the properly supported objects in our 3-CY categories with a *potential* that expresses their deformation theory, and compare the potentials of objects related by a derived auto-equivalence. To this end we use A_{∞} -categories equipped with a *cyclic structure* which are a strict version of a right Calabi–Yau structure. Because we can, we assume that all A_{∞} -categories/functors/modules are strictly unital.

Given an A_{∞} -category \mathcal{C} , we write $\mathcal{C} \mod \mathcal{C}$ for its DG-category of A_{∞} -bimodules. The Hom-complex between bimodules $M, N \in \mathcal{C} \mod \mathcal{C}$ is of the form

$$\mathcal{C} \operatorname{mod}^{\infty} \mathcal{C}(M, N) := \left(\bigoplus_{i,j>0} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}^{\otimes i} \otimes M \otimes \mathcal{C}^{\otimes j}, N), \mathrm{d} \right),$$

and so any degree k bimodule map $\alpha \colon M \to N[k]$ is given by its components $\alpha_{i,j}$. Any A_{∞} category \mathcal{C} is a bimodule over itself, and so is its linear dual \mathcal{C}^* by pre-composition. Given an A_{∞} -functor $F \colon \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{D}$ there is a pullback $F^* \colon \mathcal{D} \mod \mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{C} \mod \mathcal{C}$, which identifies $F^*\mathcal{M}(c,c') = \mathcal{M}(F(c),F(c'))$. The functor also gives a morphism $F \colon \mathcal{C} \to F^*\mathcal{D}$ in a natural way, so that we may complete any bimodule morphism $\alpha \colon \mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{D}^*$ to a bimodule morphism $\mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{C}^*$ via the diagram

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathcal{C} & \xrightarrow{F} & F^*\mathcal{D} \\ & \downarrow & & \downarrow \alpha \\ \mathcal{C}^* & \xleftarrow{F^*} & F^*\mathcal{D}^* \end{array}$$

in $\mathcal{C} \mod \mathcal{C}$. By slight abuse of notation we denote the dashed vertical arrow as $F^* \alpha$. In this bimodule formalism, a cyclic structure is defined as follows.

Definition 5.12. Let \mathcal{C} be a finite dimensional A_{∞} -category, by which we mean that $\mathcal{C}(c,c')$ is a finite dimensional vectorspace for all $c,c' \in \text{Ob}\,\mathcal{C}$. A cyclic structure on \mathcal{C} is an A_{∞} -bimodule homomorphism $\sigma = (\sigma_{i,j}) \colon \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{C}^*[-3]$ such that:

- 1) the higher maps $\sigma_{i,j}$ for $(i,j) \neq (0,0)$ vanish,
- 2) for all $a, b \in Ob \mathcal{C}$ the map $\sigma_{0,0}(a, b) \colon \mathcal{C}(a, b) \to \mathcal{C}(b, a)^*$ is an isomorphism,
- 3) the dual $\sigma^* \colon \mathcal{C}^{**}[3] \to \mathcal{C}^*$ is identified with σ via the isomorphism $\mathcal{C} \simeq \mathcal{C}^{**}$ and obvious shift

Under these conditions the pair (\mathcal{C}, σ) is a cyclic A_{∞} -category. A cyclic A_{∞} -functor $F: (\mathcal{C}, \sigma) \to (\mathcal{D}, \sigma')$ is given by the those A_{∞} -functors $F: \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{D}$ such that $F^*\sigma' = \sigma$.

Objects in a cyclic A_{∞} -category are endowed with a potential. Let (\mathcal{C}, σ) be a cyclic A_{∞} -category and $T \in \operatorname{Ob} \mathcal{C}$ an object with endomorphism A_{∞} -algebra $\mathcal{C}_T := \mathcal{C}(T, T)$, which has a cyclic structure $\sigma|_T \colon \mathcal{C}_T \to \mathcal{C}_T^*$ given by the restriction of σ . Then the potential of T is the noncommutative formal function

$$\mathcal{W} = \mathcal{W}_T \in \left(\bigoplus_{k \ge 1} (\mathcal{C}_T^1)^{\otimes k}\right)^*$$

which maps the k + 1 tuple $f_0 \otimes \ldots \otimes f_k$ of degree 1 elements to

$$\mathcal{W}(f_0,\ldots,f_k) := \sigma(f_0)(m_k(f_1,\ldots,f_k)).$$
(5.4)

Let $N = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathcal{C}_T^1$ and define \mathcal{Q}_T to be the N-loop quiver, then \mathcal{W} may be regarded as a formal potential $\mathcal{W} \in \widehat{\mathbb{C}Q}_{cyc}$. If $F \colon (\mathcal{C}, \sigma) \to (\mathcal{D}, \sigma')$ is a cyclic A_∞ -functor then Kajiura [Kaj07, Proposition 4.16] shows that there is an induced formal homomorphism $\widehat{\mathbb{C}Q}_{F(T)} \to \widehat{\mathbb{C}Q}_T$ of the quiver algebras which maps the potential $\mathcal{W}_{F(T)}$ to \mathcal{W}_T .

For a general A_{∞} -functor F the pullback $F^*\sigma$ of a cyclic structure fails to be cyclic, but can be made cyclic via a perturbation, as Kontsevich–Soibelman [KS09] have shown. Given a cyclic A_{∞} -category (\mathcal{C}, σ), the map $\sigma = \sigma_{0,0}$ defines an cochain in the dual Hochschild complex via the isomorphism¹

$$\bigoplus_{c,c'\in\mathrm{Ob}\,\mathcal{C}}\mathrm{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}(c,c'),\mathcal{C}^*(c,c'))\simeq \bigoplus_{c,c'\in\mathrm{Ob}\,\mathcal{C}}\mathrm{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{C}(c,c')\otimes\mathcal{C}(c',c),\mathbb{C})\subset\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C})^*,$$

and its homotopy class coincides with a class $[\sigma] \in \mathrm{HH}^{-3}(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}^*)$. If $F: \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{D}$ is an A_{∞} -functor onto a second cyclic A_{∞} -category (\mathcal{D}, σ') , then $\mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(F)[\sigma']$ corresponds to the homotopy class of the bimodule morphism $F^*\sigma'$. One can therefore ask that the condition $F^*\sigma' = \sigma$ holds up to homotopy:

$$\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(F)[\sigma'] = [\sigma].$$

If this condition holds, there exists an automorphism of C that perturbs $F^*\sigma$ to σ . These automorphisms are described in [CL10] in the setting of A_{∞} -algebras.

Lemma 5.13. Let (C, σ) and (D, σ') be minimal cyclic A_{∞} -algebras with an A_{∞} homomorphism $f: C \to D$. Suppose $\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(f)([\sigma']) = [\sigma]$, then there exists an A_{∞} -

¹N.B. one checks that this isomorphism is compatible with the Hochschild and bimodule differential. It extends to a quasi-isomorphism $\mathbf{C}(\mathcal{C})^* \to \mathcal{C} \mod^{\infty} \mathcal{C}(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}^*)$, see e.g. [Gan13].

automorphism $g: C \to C$ such that the composition $f \circ g$ is a cyclic A_{∞} -homomorphism.

Proof. See the proof of [CL10, Proposition 7.4].
$$\Box$$

This result applies to the endomorphism A_{∞} -algebras of objects in a cyclic A_{∞} -category.

Lemma 5.14. Let (\mathcal{C}, σ) and (\mathcal{D}, σ') be minimal cyclic A_{∞} -categories and $F : \mathcal{C} \to \mathcal{D}$ a quasi-fully-faithful A_{∞} -functor which satisfies $\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(F)[\sigma'] = [\sigma]$. Then for every $M \in \mathcal{C}$ there exists a cyclic A_{∞} -algebra isomorphism $(\mathcal{C}_M, \sigma|_M) \to (\mathcal{D}_{F(M)}, \sigma'|_{F(M)})$.

Proof. If an A_{∞} -functor between minimal A_{∞} -categories is quasi-fully-faithful, then the restrictions $F|_M \colon \mathcal{C}_M \to \mathcal{D}_{F(M)}$ are A_{∞} -isomorphisms. By the perturbation Lemma 5.13 it suffices to shows that this preserves the Hochschild cohomology classes of the cyclic structures. Let $i_{F(M)}$ and i_M denote the inclusion functors of $\mathcal{D}_{F(M)}$ and \mathcal{C}_M , then

$$\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(F|_{M})[\sigma'|_{F(M)}] = \operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(i_{F(M)} \circ F|_{M})[\sigma'] = \operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(i_{M})(\operatorname{HH}^{\bullet}(F)[\sigma']) = [\sigma|_{M}]. \quad \Box$$

Although the lemma allows one to compare cyclic structures of an object with its image, we are usually interested in objects up to quasi-isomorphism. The following lemma tells us that the cyclic structure (hence the potential) is preserved under quasi-isomorphism.

Lemma 5.15. Let (\mathcal{C}, σ) be a minimal cyclic A_{∞} -category and $M, N \in Ob \mathcal{C}$. If Mand N are isomorphic in $H^0\mathcal{C}$, then $(\mathcal{C}_M, \sigma|_M) \simeq (\mathcal{C}_N, \sigma|_N)$ as cyclic A_{∞} -algebras.

Proof. Consider the DG-envelope \mathcal{D} of \mathcal{C} , i.e. a DG-category with the same set of objects with \mathcal{C} as its minimal model. Let $u \in \mathcal{C}(M, N)$ and $u^{-1} \in \mathcal{C}(N, M)$ be the lifts of the isomorphism in $\mathrm{H}^0\mathcal{D} = \mathrm{H}^0\mathcal{C}$ and its homotopy inverse. There is an induced map

$$u \circ - \circ u^{-1} \colon \mathcal{D}_M \to \mathcal{D}_N$$

which gives rise to DG-bimodule morphisms $\overline{u} \colon \mathcal{D}_M \to \mathcal{D}_N$ and $\overline{u}^* \colon \mathcal{D}_N^* \to \mathcal{D}_M^*$. If $\alpha \colon \mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{D}^*[k]$ is a DG-bimodule morphism, with restrictions $\alpha|_N$ and α_M , then

$$(\overline{u}^* \circ \alpha|_N \circ \overline{u})(f)(g) = \alpha(u \circ f \circ u^{-1}, u \circ g \circ u^{-1})$$
$$= \alpha(f \circ u^{-1} \circ u, g \circ u^{-1} \circ u).$$

Because $u^{-1} \circ u$ is homotopic to the identity, it follows that for any such $\alpha \colon \mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{D}^*[k]$

$$[\boldsymbol{\alpha}|_M] = [\overline{u}^* \circ \boldsymbol{\alpha}|_N \circ \overline{u}] = \mathrm{HH}^{\bullet}(\overline{u})[\boldsymbol{\alpha}|_N].$$

The same holds for the induced map $\mathcal{C}_M \to \mathcal{C}_N$ on the minimal model, so the result follows from the perturbation Lemma 5.13.

Remark 5.16. Note that the existence of a quasi-isomorphism $M \simeq N$ in C is much stronger than the existence of a A_{∞} -isomorphism $C_M \simeq C_N$, as the latter is not guaranteed to satisfy the homotopy-cyclic condition.

§ 5.3.1 | Cyclic minimal models

There is a standard cyclic A_{∞} -category associated to a choice of quiver with potential.

Definition 5.17. Let (Q, W) be a quiver with potential and for vertices $v, w \in Q_0$ denote by Q(v, w) the set of arrows from v to w. The A_{∞} -category $\mathcal{D} = \mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ has objects $Ob \mathcal{D} = Q_0$ and morphism spaces

$$\mathcal{D}(v,w) = \begin{cases} \mathbb{C}1_v \oplus \mathbb{C}Q(w,v)^*[1] \oplus \mathbb{C}Q(v,w)[2] \oplus \mathbb{C}1_v^*[3] & v = w \\ \mathbb{C}Q(w,v)^*[1] \oplus \mathbb{C}Q(v,w)[2] & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

The higher products are required to have 1_v as strict units, for each $a \in Q(v, w)$

$$m_2(a^*, a) = 1_v^*, \quad m_2(a, a^*) = 1_w^*$$

and for any chain of arrows a_1, \ldots, a_k in Q where $a_1 \in Q(v, w')$ and $a_k \in Q(v', w)$,

$$m_k(a_k^*,\ldots,a_1^*) = \sum_{a \in Q(w,v)} c_{a_1\cdots a_k}^a \cdot a,$$

where $c_{a_k\cdots,a_1}^a$ is the coefficient of $a_1\cdots a_k$ in the cyclic derivative $\partial W/\partial a \in \mathbb{C}Q$ of the potential. All other compositions are zero, and in particular \mathcal{D} is minimal.

As Kontsevich and Soibelman show [KS09], there is a cyclic structure on \mathcal{D} defined by choice of trace: given a linear map $\operatorname{tr}_Q \colon \bigoplus_{v \in Q_0} \mathcal{D}^3(v, v) \to \mathbb{C}$ the pairing

$$\sigma(f)(g) = \operatorname{tr}_Q(m_2(f,g)),$$

is a cyclic structure $\sigma: \mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{D}^*$. In particular, we may fix the trace which sends the generators $1_v^* \mapsto 1 \in \mathbb{C}$, so that $\sigma(a^*)(a) = \sigma(a)(a^*) = a^*(a) = 1$ for all arrows. With this choice of cyclic structure, the potential of the cyclic A_∞ -category (\mathcal{D}, σ) agrees with W as an element of the completed path algebra $\widehat{\mathbb{C}Q}$ and hence encodes the same data as the quiver with potential.

We now wish to extend \mathcal{D} to a cyclic A_{∞} -model for nilpotent modules, so that we may describe the DT invariants in terms of a local potential. This model is provided by the A_{∞} -category of twisted complexes tw $\mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$, a definition of which can be found in [Lef03, §7]. It is quasi-equivalent to the DG-category $\mathcal{P}erf\mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ of perfect complexes, but in contrast to $\mathcal{P}erf\mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ the A_{∞} -category tw $\mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ is finite dimensional and admits a cyclic structure. The cyclic structure extends the cyclic structure on $\mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$, and we will therefore again denote it by σ . If W is a finite potential then the potential \mathcal{W}_T is also finite for any $T \in \text{tw } \mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$. **Theorem 5.18** (see [Dav11, Theorem 7.1.3]). Let $M \in \operatorname{nilp} \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$ be a module with $\operatorname{End}_{\operatorname{Jac}(Q,W)}(M) \simeq \mathbb{C}$ and let $\mathcal{P} \subset \mathcal{M}$ denote locus of repeated self-extensions of M. Then there exists a twisted complex T such that

$$\int_{[\mathcal{P}\to\mathcal{C}]} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)}|_{\mathcal{C}} = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_T,\mathcal{W}_T}(t^{[M]}), \qquad (5.5)$$

where Q_T is the N-loop quiver of T with potential W_T as defined in (5.4).

The potential \mathcal{W}_T of a twisted complex is too coarse of an invariant to track under derived quasi-equivalences and we will instead consider the *minimal* potential.

Let T be a twisted complex in $\mathcal{C} := \operatorname{tw} \mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ corresponding to a nilpotent module M with $\operatorname{End}_A(M) \simeq \mathbb{C}$. The cyclic decomposition theorem [Kaj07, Theorem 5.15] gives a splitting of the cyclic endomorphism A_{∞} -algebra \mathcal{C}_T of T: there is a cyclic A_{∞} -isomomorphism

$$(\mathcal{C}_T, \sigma|_T) \xrightarrow{\sim} (\mathrm{H}^{\bullet} \mathcal{C}_T, \sigma_{\min}) \oplus (L_T, \sigma'),$$
 (5.6)

where $(\mathrm{H}^{\bullet}\mathcal{C}_{T}, \sigma_{\min})$ is the cyclic minimal model, a cyclic minimal A_{∞} -algebra structure on the cohomology of \mathcal{C}_{T} , and (L_{T}, σ') is a linearly contractible A_{∞} , i.e. a cyclic A_{∞} -algebra with $m_{k} = 0$ for $k \geq 2$. There is an associated splitting of the set of loops

$$(\mathcal{Q}_T)_1 = \{x_1, \dots, x_n\} \sqcup \{y_1, \dots, y_{N-n}\}$$
(5.7)

of the N-loop quiver \mathcal{Q}_T , so that x_i form a basis for the cohomology $\mathrm{H}^1\mathcal{C}_T$. Let $\mathcal{Q}_{\min,T}$ be the subquiver of \mathcal{Q}_T generated by the n-loops $\{x_1, \ldots, x_n\}$, then the minimal potential

$$\mathcal{W}_{\min,T} = \mathcal{W}_{\min,T}(x_1,\ldots,x_n),$$

on $\mathcal{Q}_{\min,T}$ is the noncommutative formal function of $(\mathrm{H}^{\bullet}\mathcal{C}_{T}, \sigma_{\min})$ as in (5.4). Likewise, the linearly contractible summand (L, σ') has a potential $q = q(y_{1}, \ldots, y_{N-n})$, which is a nondegenerate quadratic form. The splitting (5.6) induces formal isomorphism $\psi_{T}: \widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}_{T} \to \widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}_{T}$ such that $\psi_{T}(\mathcal{W}_{T}) = \mathcal{W}_{\min,T} + q$.

If $\mathcal{W}_{\min,T}$ is again a *finite* potential, then the partition function $\Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{\min,T},\mathcal{W}_{\min,T}}(t)$ is welldefined, and Lemma 3.10 implies that it is equal to the partition function $\Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_T,\mathcal{W}_T}(t)$. Even if the minimal potential is a formal powerseries, it can still be used to compare the partition functions associated to two twisted complexes.

Lemma 5.19. Let $T_1, T_2 \in Ob \mathcal{C}$ be twisted complexes corresponding to nilpotent modules $M, N \in \operatorname{nilp} A$ with simple endomorphism algebras as above. If there exists a formal isomorphism $\psi \colon \widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}_{\min,T_1} \to \widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}_{\min,T_2}$ between their complete path algebras such that

$$\psi(\mathcal{W}_{\min,T_1}) = \lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_2},$$

for some scalar $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$, then the partition functions of T_1 , T_2 are equal:

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{T_1},\mathcal{W}_{T_1}}(t) = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{T_2},\mathcal{W}_{T_2}}(t).$$
(5.8)

Proof. Without loss of generality, we can identify the first n loops in the N_1 -loop quiver \mathcal{Q}_{T_1} with the first n loops in the N_2 -loop quiver \mathcal{Q}_{T_2} , and write the splitting in (5.7) as

$$(\mathcal{Q}_{T_1})_1 = \{x_1, \dots, x_n\} \sqcup \{y_1, \dots, y_{N_1 - n}\}, \quad (\mathcal{Q}_{T_2})_2 = \{x_1, \dots, x_n\} \sqcup \{z_1, \dots, z_{N_2 - n}\},$$

so that ψ is a formal automorphism of the quiver generated by the variables x_i . The potentials \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_1} , \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_2} are functions in the variables x_i , and the quadratic terms q_1, q_2 of the linearly contractible summands for T_1 and T_2 are functions in the variables y_i and z_i respectively. Let \mathcal{Q} be the $N_1 + N_2 - n$ -loop quiver with loops

$$Q_1 = \{x_1, \ldots, x_n\} \sqcup \{y_1, \ldots, y_{N_1 - n}\} \sqcup \{z_1, \ldots, z_{N_2 - n}\}.$$

Then the formal isomophisms ψ_{T_1} , ψ_{T_2} , ψ lift to formal automorphisms of the completed path algebra $\widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}$ in the obvious way, and satisfy:

$$\begin{split} \psi_{T_1}(\mathcal{W}_{T_1} + \lambda \cdot q_2) &= \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_1} + q_1 + \lambda \cdot q_2, \\ \psi(\mathcal{W}_{\min,T_1} + q_1 + \lambda \cdot q_2) &= \lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_2} + q_1 + \lambda \cdot q_2, \\ \psi_{T_2}(\lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{T_2} + q_1) &= \lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_2} + q_1 + \lambda \cdot q_2. \end{split}$$

By inspection, the composition $\psi_{T_2}^{-1} \circ \psi \circ \psi_{T_1}$ maps $\mathcal{W}_{T_1} + \lambda \cdot q_2$ to $\lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{T_2} + q_1$. Hence, Lemma 3.9 and Lemma 3.10 imply that

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{T_1},\mathcal{W}_{T_1}}(t) \stackrel{3.10}{=} \Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}_{\min,T_1}+\lambda \cdot q_2}(t) \stackrel{3.9}{=} \Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_2}+q_1}(t) \stackrel{3.10}{=} \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{T_2},\lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{T_2}}(t).$$

The partition function of $(\mathcal{Q}_{T_2}, \lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{T_2})$ is independent of λ as the vanishing cycle of $\operatorname{tr}(\lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{T_2}) = \lambda \cdot \operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}_{T_2})$ depends only on the zero locus of the function.

In view of the above, it suffices to work with the cyclic minimal model $\mathrm{H}^{\bullet}\mathrm{tw}\,\mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ of the cyclic A_{∞} -category tw $\mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$.

§ 5.3.2 | Cyclic minimal models associated to finite *R*-algebras

We return to the setting of §5.2 where A is an algebra over a commutative Noetherian \mathbb{C} -algebra R, which is smooth over \mathbb{C} . We let $\Lambda = A \otimes_R \hat{R}$ denote the completion of A at a choice of maximal ideal $\mathfrak{m} \subset R$, and let E denote the Koszul dual of A in \mathfrak{m} .

If the completion is isomorphic to a completed Jacobi algebra of a quiver with potential (Q, W), then the following theorem of Van den Bergh relates the Koszul dual to the A_{∞} -category of (Q, W).

Theorem 5.20 (See [VdB10, Theorem 12.1]). Suppose the completion Λ is isomorphic to $\widehat{\operatorname{Jac}}(Q,W)$ for some quiver with potential (Q,W). Then $\mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ is A_{∞} -quasi-

isomorphic to the DG algebra E.

If A satisfies the conditions of the theorem we then obtain the following chain of quasiequivalences

$$U\colon \mathcal{H} \xrightarrow{\sim q.e} \operatorname{tw} \mathcal{D}_{Q,W} \xrightarrow{\sim q.e} \mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf} \mathcal{D}_{Q,W} \xrightarrow{\sim q.e} \mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf} E \xrightarrow{\sim q.e} \mathcal{N}.$$

where $\mathcal{H} := \mathrm{H}^{\bullet} \mathrm{tw} \, \mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ is the cyclic minimal model of $\mathrm{tw} \, \mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ and $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{A} = \mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf} A$ is the DG-subcategory of objects supported on the maximal ideal $\mathfrak{m} \subset R$ as in §5.2. Via the equivalence U we can relate the Hochschild actions of autoequivalences on \mathcal{H} and \mathcal{N} , yielding the following.

Proof of Theorem 5.1. Let A be an algebra with a completion isomorphic to $\widehat{\operatorname{Jac}}(Q, W)$, and write $\mathcal{A} = \operatorname{Perf} A$ as before. If $F \colon \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$ is an R-linear quasi-equivalence, such that $\operatorname{HH}_3(F) = \lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$, then by Corollary 5.10 it acts on $\operatorname{HH}^{-3}(\mathcal{N}, \mathcal{N}^*)$ as

$$\operatorname{HH}^{-3}(F) = \lambda^{-1} \cdot .$$

By [Lef03, Theorem 9.2.0.4], the A_{∞} -functor $U: \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{N}$ has a quasi-inverse $U^{-1}: \mathcal{N} \to \mathcal{H}$. Then the composition $F' := U^{-1} \circ F \circ U$ is a quasi-auto-equivalence on \mathcal{H} and acts as

$$\mathrm{HH}^{-3}(F') = \mathrm{HH}^{-3}(U^{-1}) \circ \mathrm{HH}^{-3}(F) \circ \mathrm{HH}^{-3}(U) = \lambda^{-1},$$

on $\operatorname{HH}^{-3}(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{H}^*)$. This shows that the functor F' satisfies the homotopy-cyclic condition

$$\operatorname{HH}^{-3}(F')([\lambda \cdot \sigma]) = [\sigma],$$

with respect to the cyclic structures σ and $\lambda \cdot \sigma$ on \mathcal{H} . Let $T \in Ob \mathcal{H}$ be a twisted complex, then Lemma 5.14 shows that there exists a cyclic A_{∞} -algebra isomorphism

$$(\mathcal{H}_T, \sigma|_T) \to (\mathcal{H}_{F(T)}, \lambda \cdot \sigma|_{F'(T)}).$$
 (5.9)

Now suppose $M, N \in \operatorname{nilp} A$ are modules with $\operatorname{End}_A(M) \simeq \operatorname{End}_A(N) \simeq \mathbb{C}$ such that there exists a quasi-isomorphism $F(M) \simeq N$ in the derived category $D_{\mathfrak{m}}(A) \simeq \operatorname{H}^0 \mathcal{N}$. Then they can be represented by the twisted complexes $T_1, T_2 \in \operatorname{Ob} \mathcal{H}$ such that $U(T_1) \simeq M$ and $U(T_2) \simeq N$. Because $F(M) \simeq N$, it then it also follows that $F'(T_1) \simeq$ T_2 in $\operatorname{H}^0 \mathcal{H}$. Combining the map (5.9) with Lemma 5.15, we obtain a cyclic A_{∞} isomorphism

$$(\mathcal{H}_{T_2}, \lambda \cdot \sigma|_{T_2}) \to (\mathcal{H}_{F(T_1)}, \lambda \cdot \sigma|_{F'(T_1)}) \to (\mathcal{H}_{T_1}, \sigma|_{T_1}).$$

In particular, there is an isomorphism $\psi \colon \widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}_{\min,T_1} \to \widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}_{\min,T_2}$ of the completed path algebras which maps $\mathcal{W}_M = \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_1}$ to the potential defined by the noncommutative

formal function associated to the minimal cyclic A_{∞} -algebra $(\mathcal{H}_{T_2}, \lambda \cdot \sigma|_{T_2})$:

$$\begin{aligned} \Psi(\mathcal{W}_M)(f_0,\ldots,f_i) &= \sum_{i=2}^{\infty} (\lambda \cdot \sigma|_{T_2})(f_0)(m_i(f_1,\ldots,f_i)) \\ &= \lambda \cdot \sum_{i=2}^{\infty} \sigma|_{T_2}(f_0)(m_i(f_1,\ldots,f_i)) \\ &= \lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_2}(f_0,\ldots,f_i). \end{aligned}$$

Hence $\psi(\mathcal{W}_M) = \lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_2} = \lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_N$ as claimed.

With Theorem 5.1 established, the proof of the corollary now follows almost directly from Theorem 5.18 and Lemma 5.19.

Proof of Corollary 5.2. By assumption $M \in \operatorname{nilp} A$ and $F(M) \in \operatorname{nilp} A$ are modules with $\operatorname{End}_A(M) \simeq \operatorname{End}_A(F(M)) \simeq \mathbb{C}$, so Theorem 5.18 implies that

$$\sum_{k\geq 0} \int_{\mathcal{P}_{M,k}} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W)} \cdot t^{[M]} = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{T_1},\mathcal{W}_{T_1}}(t^{[M]}),$$
$$\sum_{\kappa\geq 0} \int_{\mathcal{P}_{F(M),k}} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W)} \cdot t^{[F(M)]} = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{T_2},\mathcal{W}_{T_2}}(t^{[F(M)]}),$$

for some twisted complexes $T_1, T_2 \in \text{tw} \mathcal{D}_{Q,W}$ corresponding to M and F(M) respectively. Theorem 5.1 shows that there exists a formal isomorphism between the completed path algebras of \mathcal{Q}_{\min,T_1} and \mathcal{Q}_{\min,T_2} which maps \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_2} to $\lambda \cdot \mathcal{W}_{\min,T_1}$ for some scalar $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$. Hence, Lemma 5.19 show that

$$\sum_{k\geq 0} \int_{\mathcal{P}_{M,k}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)} \cdot t^{[M]} = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{T_1}, \mathcal{W}_{T_1}}(t^{[M]}) = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q}_{T_2}, \mathcal{W}_{T_2}}(t^{[M]}) = \sum_{k\geq 0} \int_{\mathcal{P}_{F(M), k}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)} \cdot t^{[M]},$$

and the result follows after comparing coefficients.

§ 5.4 | The case of flops

Let Y be a threefold and suppose $\mathfrak{p}: Y \to \operatorname{Spec} R$ a small contraction. Then the bounded complexes of locally free sheaves form an R-linear DG-category $\operatorname{Perf} Y$, which forms an enhancement of $\operatorname{D}^{\operatorname{perf}}(Y)$.

Lemma 5.21. Let Y be a smooth quasi-projective threefold Y, then $\mathcal{P}erfY$ is a smooth DG-category with Hochschild homology $HH_3(\mathcal{P}erfY) \simeq H^0(Y, \omega_Y)$.

Proof. The smoothness of $\mathcal{P}erfY$ follows from [Orl16; Lun10]. As shown in [Kel98] the Hochschild homology $HH_{\bullet}(\mathcal{P}erfY)$ coincides with the geometric Hochschild homology $HH_{\bullet}(Y)$. Because Y is smooth, the Hochschild-Kostant-Rosenberg theorem (see e.g.

[Lod97, Theorem 3.4.4]) induces a decomposition

$$\operatorname{HH}_d(Y) \simeq \bigoplus_{j-i=d} \operatorname{H}^i(Y, \Omega_Y^j)$$

where Ω_Y^j denotes the sheaf of differential *j*-forms on *Y*. Because *Y* is a threefold, it then follows that $\operatorname{HH}_3(Y) \simeq \operatorname{H}^0(Y, \Omega_Y^3) = \operatorname{H}^0(Y, \omega_Y)$

Lemma 5.22. Suppose $\not : Y \to \operatorname{Spec} R$ is a contraction with R Gorenstein, then

$$\operatorname{Aut}_R(\operatorname{HH}_3(\operatorname{\mathcal{P}erf} Y)) \simeq R^{\times}$$

$$\mathrm{H}^{0}(Y,\omega_{Y}) = \mathrm{H}^{0}\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{Y}(\mathcal{O}_{Y},\boldsymbol{p}^{!}\omega_{R}) \simeq \mathrm{H}^{0}\mathbf{R}\mathrm{Hom}_{R}(\mathbf{R}\boldsymbol{p}_{*}\mathcal{O}_{Y},\omega_{R}) \simeq \mathrm{H}^{0}(\mathrm{Spec}\,R,\omega_{R}).$$

Because ω_R is a line bundle, the *R*-linear endomorphism group is

$$\operatorname{End}_R(\operatorname{H}^0(\operatorname{Spec} R, \omega_R)) = \operatorname{End}_{\operatorname{Spec} R}(\omega_R) \simeq R$$

and the automorphisms are the invertible elements $R^{\times} \subset R$.

Now let $\not{p}: Y \to \operatorname{Spec} R$ be a flopping contraction of a curve $C \subset Y$ in a smooth threefold onto a maximal ideal $\mathfrak{m} \subset R$ with R Gorenstein. Suppose Y admits a tilting bundle \mathcal{P} with $A = \operatorname{End}_Y(\mathcal{P})$, and write $\mathcal{A} = \operatorname{Perf} A$ and $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{A}$ as before. Then there are R-linear quasi-inverse quasi-equivalences

$$-\otimes_{\mathcal{A}} \mathcal{P} \colon \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{P}erfY, \quad (\mathcal{P}erfY)(\mathcal{P}, -) \colon \mathcal{P}erfY \to \mathcal{A},$$

which identifies $\operatorname{H}^{0}\mathcal{N}$ with $\operatorname{D}^{b}_{\operatorname{C}}(Y)$. If moreover, $\widehat{A} \simeq \widehat{\operatorname{Jac}}(Q, W)$ for some quiver with potential (Q, W), then the (minimal) potentials of objects in \mathcal{H} compute DT-invariants for objects in $\operatorname{D}^{b}_{\operatorname{C}}(Y)$.

Proof of Proposition 5.3. If the base ring R satisfies $R^{\times} = \mathbb{C}^{\times}$, then it follows from Lemma 5.22 that the Hochschild homology of \mathcal{A} has R-linear automorphisms

$$\operatorname{Aut}_R(\operatorname{HH}_3(\mathcal{A})) \simeq \operatorname{Aut}_R(\operatorname{HH}_3(\mathcal{P}\mathrm{erf}Y)) \simeq R^{\times} \simeq \mathbb{C}^{\times}.$$

Suppose $F: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$ is an *R*-linear quasi-equivalence, then $HH_3(F)$ is an *R*-linear autoequivalence of $HH_3(\mathcal{A})$ and is therefore given by a nonzero scalar $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$.

Chapter 6

Donaldson-Thomas Invariants

In this chapter we will finally compute the Donaldson–Thomas partition function of the length 2 flops we constructed in chapter 2. Our computation relies on the methods we introduced in chapter 4 & chapter 5, which reduce the computation to a finite number of cases. Because these methods work in a wider context than the family constructed in 2 we will first work in a more general setup.

Let $\not{p}: Y \to Y_{con} = \operatorname{Spec} R$ be a flopping contraction of a length 2 curve $C \subset Y$ in a smooth threefold onto $\mathfrak{o} \in \operatorname{Spec} R$, and suppose that there is an *R*-linear tilting equivalence

$$\Psi: D^b(Y) \to D^b(\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)),$$

where (Q, W) is a quiver with potential such that $\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$ is an NCCR over R. We moreover assume that Q has vertices $Q_0 = \{0, 1\}$, and that the vertex simples S_0 , S_1 are the images of the objects $\mathcal{O}_{2C}(-1)[1]$ and $\mathcal{O}_{C}(-1)$ respectively. Then the category nilp $\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$ of nilpotent modules is naturally identified with the category fdmod Λ of finite dimensional modules over the completion $\Lambda := \operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$ at \mathfrak{o} . Hence the Donaldson-Thomas partition function

$$\Phi(t) = \Phi_{Q,W}(t) \in \operatorname{Mot}^{\mu}(\mathbb{C})[[t_0, t_1]],$$

counts objects in fdmod Λ for each dimension vector in $\Delta = \mathbb{N}Q_0$. In what follows we identify Δ with the positive cone $\mathbb{N}[S_0] \oplus \mathbb{N}[S_1] \subset K_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda)$, and identify the *K*-theories $K_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda) \simeq K_0(\operatorname{D}^b_{\mathbb{C}}(Y))$ via the equivalence Ψ .

Let $P_0, P_1 \in \text{mod } \Lambda$ be the projective covers of S_0 and S_1 as before and fix the stability parameter $v = 2[P_0] - [P_1]$. Then Theorem 4.1 implies that the Z_v -stable modules are

$$\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p), \quad \frac{\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1))}{\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n))} \right\} \text{ for } n \ge 0, \quad \frac{\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)[1])}{\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n)[1])} \right\} \text{ for } n < 0,$$

The central charge Z_v : $K_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda) \to \mathbb{C}$ maps the classes of these stable modules into the upper half-plane, as depicted in figure 6.1. Let Θ : $K_0(\operatorname{fdmod} \Lambda) \to (0, 1]$ denote



Figure 6.1: The dimension vectors of semistable modules (left) are mapped into the upper half-plane by the central charge Z_v of the parameter $v = 2[P_0] - [P_1]$. Semistable objects on the same coloured ray filter by a stable module of type $\mathcal{O}_{\rm C}$ (red), $\mathcal{O}_{\rm 2C}$ (blue) or \mathcal{O}_p (green).

the phase function of Z_v , and write the phases of the stable objects as $\theta_{pt} = \Theta([pt])$,

$$\theta_{\mathcal{C},n} = \begin{cases} \Theta([\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)]) & n \ge 0\\ \Theta([\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n-1)[1]]) & n < 0 \end{cases}, \quad \theta_{2\mathcal{C},n} = \begin{cases} \Theta([\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n)]) & n \ge 0\\ \Theta([\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n-1)[1]]) & n < 0 \end{cases},$$

Then Lemma 3.5 yields a decomposition of the partition function into an ordered product

$$\Phi(t) := \prod_{n=-\infty}^{-1} \left(\Phi^{\theta_{2\mathrm{C},n}}(t) \cdot \Phi^{\theta_{\mathrm{C},n}}(t) \right) \cdot \Phi^{\theta_{\mathrm{pt}}}(t) \cdot \prod_{n=0}^{\infty} \left(\Phi^{\theta_{2\mathrm{C},n}}(t) \cdot \Phi^{\theta_{\mathrm{C},n}}(t) \right)$$

where $\Phi^{\theta}(t) := \int_{[\mathcal{C}^{\theta} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{C}]} \phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W)}|_{\mathcal{C}}$ denotes the partition function counting semistable nilpotent modules of phase θ as defined in §3.2.1. Because Z_v is generic, each of these partition functions expands as a function of the BPS invariants

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) = \operatorname{Sym}\left(\sum_{k \ge 1} \frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{k\delta}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} t^{k\delta}\right),$$

where δ denotes the unique K-theory class (or dimension vector) of the stable modules with phase θ . Hence, the DT partition function is completely determined by the BPS invariants associated to the sheaves $\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n)[m]$, $\mathcal{O}_{2\mathcal{C}}(n)[m]$ and \mathcal{O}_p for $p \in \mathcal{C}$.

If the base Spec R has absolute units $R^{\times} = \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ (as is the case for our family by Lemma 2.17) then the main theorem of chapter 5 implies that the BPS invariants do not depend on the twist/shift by n and m.

Proposition 6.1. Suppose $R^{\times} = \mathbb{C}^{\times}$, then for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and $n, m \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that the object $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}}(n)[m])$ lies in fdmod Λ , there is an equality of motivic BPS invariants

$$BPS_{k[\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{C}}(n)[m]]} = BPS_{k[\mathcal{C}]},$$

where $[C] := [\mathcal{O}_C]$ denotes the class of the curve. Likewise, for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and $n, m \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that the object $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_{2C}(n)[m])$ lies in fdmod Λ , there is an equality

$$BPS_{k[\mathcal{O}_{2C}(n)[m]]} = BPS_{k[2C]},$$

where $[2C] := [\mathcal{O}_{2C}]$ denote the class of the scheme fibre.

Proof. Fix $n, m \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $M = \Phi(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}}(n-1)[m])$ is stable. By Theorem 4.1 every semistable objects of phase $\theta_{\mathbb{C},n}$ is a repeated self-extensions of this stable module, which implies that $\mathcal{C}^{\theta_{\mathbb{C},n}}$ is equivalent to the stack \mathcal{P}_M parametrising the self-extensions of M as in Theorem 5.18, and it follows that

$$\operatorname{Sym}\left(\sum_{k\geq 1}\frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{k[M]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}}t^{k[M]}\right) = \Phi^{\theta_{\mathrm{C},n}}(t) = \sum_{\kappa\geq 0}\int_{\mathcal{P}_{M,k}} \varphi_{\operatorname{tr}(W)} \cdot t^{k[M]}.$$

The derived functor $F = \Phi \circ (-\bigotimes^{\mathbf{L}} \mathcal{O}_Y(1-n)[-m]) \circ \Phi^{-1}$ maps M to the stable module $F(M) \simeq \Phi(\mathcal{O}_C)$, and lifts to a DG enhancement of $D^b(\Lambda)$ because it is a composition of tilting functors. By Proposition 5.3 the action $HH_3(F)$ on Hoschild homology is a scalar multiplication, so that Corollary 5.2 implies that

Hence the equalities $BPS_{k[M]} = BPS_{k[C]}$ follow after comparing coefficients. The proof for the curve class [2C] is analogous.

Hence, in this general setup the motivic DT partition function is controlled by the invariants $BPS_{k[pt]}$, $BPS_{k[C]}$, and $BPS_{k[2C]}$ associated to the point class $[pt] = [\mathcal{O}_p]$ and the curve classes [C] and [2C].

Now we return to the family constructed in Theorem 2.7. Fix a parameter $f \in \mathbb{C}[y]$ divisible by y^3 such that $f_{\text{even}} \neq 0$, let $p: Y \to Y_{\text{con}} = \operatorname{Spec} R_f$ be the associated flop, and (Q, W_f) its quiver with potential, as pictured in figure 6.2. Let $a, b \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$



Figure 6.2: The family (Q, W_f) , repeated for the reader's convenience.

denote the maximal integers such that y^{2a} divides $f_{\text{even}}(y)$ and y^{2b} divides $f_{\text{odd}}(y)$, where we set $b = \infty$ if $f_{\text{odd}} = 0$. Then we compute BPS invariants $\text{BPS}_{k[\text{pt}]}$, $\text{BPS}_{k[\text{C}]}$ and $\text{BPS}_{k[2\text{C}]}$ at the following levels of refinement.

Theorem 6.2. The BPS invariants associated to the point sheaves on C are

$$BPS_{k[pt]} = \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{3}{2}}[\mathbb{P}^1] \quad for \ k \ge 1.$$
(6.1)

The BPS invariants associated to the curve class 2C are

$$BPS_{[2C]} = \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}} (1 - [\mu_a]), \quad BPS_{k[2C]} = 0 \quad for \ k > 1.$$
(6.2)

The first BPS invariant associated to the curve class C is

$$BPS_{[C]} = \begin{cases} \mathbb{L}^{-1}(1 - [D_{4a}]) + 2 & a \le b, \\ \mathbb{L}^{-1}(1 - [D_{2b+1}]) + 3 & a > b. \end{cases}$$
(6.3)

where D_{4a} and D_{2b+1} are curves of genus a resp. b which carry a monodromy representation of μ_{4a} and μ_{2b+1} respectively. The other BPS invariants have the realisation

$$BPS_{2[C]}^{mmhs} = \chi_{mmhs} \left(\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}} (1 - [\mu_a]) \right), \qquad (6.4)$$

$$BPS_{k[C]}^{mmhs} = 0 \quad for \ k > 2, \tag{6.5}$$

where $BPS_{\delta}^{mmhs} := \chi_{mmhs}(BPS_{\delta})$ denotes the realisation in the ring $K_0(MMHS)$ of monodromic mixed Hodge structures.

Proof. The proof is split over the rest of the chapter: identity (6.1) is shown in Proposition 6.13, identity (6.2) is shown in Lemma 6.8, identity (6.3) is shown in Proposition 6.22, identity (6.4) is shown in Proposition 6.19, and identity (6.5) in Lemma 6.15. \Box

Corollary 6.3. $K_0(MMHS)$ -refined DT-invariants do not determine flops.

Proof. The Tjurina-number calculation in §2.2.4 shows that for each $a \ge 2$, the flops defined by the parameters

$$f(y) = y^{2a}, \quad f(y) = y^{2a} + y^{2a+1}, \quad \dots \quad f(y) = y^{2a} + y^{4a-1},$$

are not all pairwise non-isomorphic (even analytically). By inspection, Theorem 6.2 shows that $K_0(MMHS)$ -refined BPS invariants only depend on a and is not influenced by the perturbations $y^{2a+1}, \ldots, y^{4a-1}$ in the potentials. Because the BPS invariants determine the DT partition function, the result follows.

As remarked in the introduction, the derived equivalence Ψ induces an isomorphism $[\Psi]: K_0(D^b_C(Y)) \xrightarrow{\sim} K_0(D^b(\mathrm{fdmod}\,\Lambda))$ in K-theory, which identifies the dimension vectors $\delta \in \Delta \subset K_0(\mathrm{fdmod}\,\Lambda)$ with K-theory classes $[\Psi]^{-1}(\delta) \in K_0(D^b_C(Y))$. From a

geometric point of view, a natural way to present $K_0(D^b_C(Y))$ is as pairs of rank and Euler-characteristic: there is an isomorphism $K_0(D^b_C(Y)) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbb{Z}^2$ which maps

$$[\mathcal{F}] \mapsto (r, \chi) = (\operatorname{rk} \mathcal{F}, \chi(\mathcal{F})),$$

for every sheaf \mathcal{F} supported on C. The rank/Euler characteristic of the sheaves $\mathcal{O}_{\rm C}$, $\mathcal{O}_{\rm 2C}$ were computed in [Kat06], and are $(r, \chi) = (1, 1)$, $(r, \chi) = (2, 1)$ respectively. Moreover, one can check that the twist $\mathcal{O}_Y(1) \otimes -$ acts on these pairs as $(r, \chi) \mapsto (r, \chi + r)$. Hence, the classes of S_0 and S_1 are mapped to the following (r, χ) pairs:

$$[\Psi^{-1}(S_0)] = [\mathcal{O}_{2C}(-1)[1]] \mapsto (r, \chi) = (-2, 1),$$
$$[\Psi^{-1}(S_1)] = [\mathcal{O}_{C}(-1)] \mapsto (r, \chi) = (1, 0).$$

In general, any dimension vector δ can be represented as a pair $(r, \chi) = (\delta_1 - 2\delta_0, \delta_0)$. Indexing the BPS invariants BPS_{δ} as BPS_{(r,χ)} for (r, χ) corresponding to δ , we arrive at the *strong-rationality conjecture* (see [Tod15] and [Dav19] for the refined version) which proposes that BPS_{(r,χ)} is independent of χ . Theorem 6.2 allows us to verify this conjecture for our family at the MMHS level of refinement.

Corollary 6.4. Let $Y = Y_f$ be a length 2 flop as in Theorem 6.2, and consider a pair (r, χ) corresponding to some dimension vector $\delta \in \Delta$. Then

$$BPS_{(r,\chi)}^{mmhs} = \begin{cases} BPS_{[pt]}^{mmhs} & r = 0\\ BPS_{[C]}^{mmhs} & r = \pm 1\\ BPS_{2[C]}^{mmhs} & r = \pm 2\\ 0 & otherwise \end{cases}$$

In particular, BPS^{mmhs} is independent of χ , and the strong rationality conjecture holds in the MMHS-refinement.

Remark 6.5. We expect that the identities (6.4) and (6.5) lift to the motivic refinement, which would imply Corollary 6.4 also holds at this level. However, to produce the identities (6.4) and (6.5) we require the theory of monodromic mixed Hodge modules, which categorify K₀(MMHS). One might hope to lift the proof to the motivic setting via a similar categorification, but such a thing is currently not present in the literature.

Other refined invariants can be deduced by first determining the Hodge structure and monodromy on the curves D_{4a} and D_{2b+1} . The monodromy is concentrated on the middle cohomology and, as we show in §6.3.2, has the following form.

Proposition 6.6. The Hodge decomposition of $H^1(D_{4a}, \mathbb{Q})$ consists of representations

$$H^{1,0}(D_{4a}) = H^{1}(D_{4a}, \mathcal{O}_{D_{4a}}) \simeq \bigoplus_{j=1}^{a} \xi^{2j-1+2a}$$
$$H^{0,1}(D_{4a}) = H^{0}(D_{4a}, \Omega^{1}_{D_{4a}}) \simeq \bigoplus_{j=1}^{a} \xi^{2j-1}.$$

where ξ denotes the primitive μ_{4k} -representation. Likewise, the Hodge decomposition of $H^1(D_{2b+1}, \mathbb{Q})$ is the following direct sum of μ_{2b+1} -representations

$$H^{1,0}(D_{4a}) = H^{1}(D_{2b+1}, \mathcal{O}_{D_{2b+1}}) \simeq \bigoplus_{j=1}^{b} \xi^{b+j},$$

$$H^{0,1}(D_{4a}) = H^{0}(D_{2b+1}, \Omega^{1}_{D_{2b+1}}) \simeq \bigoplus_{j=1}^{b} \xi^{j}.$$

From the above, one can calculate the Hodge spectrum $hsp_k := \chi_{hsp}([BPS_{k[C]}).$

Corollary 6.7. The nontrivial Hodge spectrum realisations are

$$\operatorname{hsp}_{1}(z_{1}, z_{2}) = \begin{cases} 1 + \sum_{j=1}^{a} \left(z_{1}^{\frac{2j-1}{4a}} z_{2}^{-\frac{2j-1}{4a}} + z_{1}^{-\frac{2j-1}{4a}} z_{2}^{\frac{2j-1}{4a}} \right) & a \leq b \\ 2 + \sum_{j=1}^{b} \left(z_{1}^{\frac{j}{2b+1}} z_{2}^{-\frac{j}{2b+1}} + z_{1}^{-\frac{j}{2b+1}} z_{2}^{\frac{j}{2b+1}} \right) & a > b \end{cases}$$

and

$$hsp_2(z_1, z_2) = \sum_{j=1}^{a} z_1^{\frac{j}{a}} z_2^{\frac{a-j}{a}} - 1$$

By inspection, the weight-polynomial $\operatorname{wt}_k(q) = \operatorname{hsp}_k(q^{\frac{1}{2}}, q^{\frac{1}{2}})$ is constant in each case, and coincides with the numerical BPS invariants

wt₁(q) = hsp₁(
$$q^{\frac{1}{2}}, q^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
) = min{2a + 1, 2b + 2} = $\chi([BPS_{[C]}]),$
wt₂(q) = a - 1 = $\chi([BPS_{2[C]}]).$

The numerical BPS invariants determine the *Gopakumar-Vafa* numbers of the flop: for each $i = 1, ..., \ell$ this curve counting invariant is given by (see [Tod15])

$$n_i = \chi([BPS_{[iC]}]).$$

By the above calculation the Gopakumar-Vafa numbers of Y are therefore

$$(n_1, n_2) = \begin{cases} (2a+1, a-1) & a \le b \\ (2b+2, a-1) & a > b \end{cases}$$

As shown by Toda [Tod15], the GV invariants also determine the dimension of the contraction algebra and of its abelianisation, which we can now easily compute:

$$\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \Lambda_{\text{con}} = n_1 + 4n_2 = \begin{cases} 6a - 3 & a \le b \\ 4a + 2b - 2 & a > b \end{cases},$$
$$\dim_{\mathbb{C}} \Lambda_{\text{con}}^{\text{ab}} = n_1 = \min\{2a, 2b + 1\} + 1.$$

These same dimensions were also found independently by Kawamata [Kaw20] via a direct calculation.

We proceed with the calculation of the invariants.

§ 6.1 | Motivic invariants for the class [2C]

By Proposition 6.1, the BPS invariants $BPS_{k[2C]}$ are equal to the BPS invariants associated to the class $[S_0] = [\mathcal{O}_{2C}(-1)[1]]$. Fix the phase $\theta = \theta_{2C,-1} = \Theta([S_0])$, then the BPS invariants are obtained via the motivic powerseries

$$\operatorname{Sym}\left(\sum_{k\geq 0}\frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{k[2C]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}}-\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}}t_{0}^{k}\right)=\Phi^{\theta}(t):=\sum_{k\geq 0}\int_{\mathcal{C}_{(k,0)}^{\theta}}\Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W_{f})}\cdot t_{0}^{k},$$

where $\mathcal{C}^{\theta} = \mathcal{M}_{Q,W}^{\theta} \cap \mathcal{N}$ denotes the closed substack of \mathcal{M}^{θ} which parametrises nilpotent semistable $\operatorname{Jac}(Q, W)$ -modules of phase θ , as defined in chapter 3.

Fix a dimension vector $\delta = (k, 0)$. Then every representation $\rho \in \operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)$ is trivial on all paths in Q that factors through the vertex 1, and is therefore completely determined by its value $\rho(s) \in \operatorname{Mat}_{k \times k}$ on the loop s. Moreover, the module corresponding to such a representation is automatically semistable, so that

$$\mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{\delta} = \mathcal{M}_{\delta} \simeq \operatorname{Mat}_{k \times k} / \operatorname{GL}_{k} \simeq \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k},$$

where $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k}$ is the moduli stack of the one-loop quiver \mathcal{Q} with loop s. This isomorphism identifies $\phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W_f)}$ with the vanishing cycle $\phi_{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})}$ of the potential $\mathcal{W} = 2f_{\operatorname{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})$, and maps $\mathcal{C}^{\theta}_{\delta}$ to the closed substack $\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{Q},k} \subset \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k}$ which parametrises nilpotent $\operatorname{Jac}(\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W})$ modules. It follows that

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) = \sum_{k \ge 0} \int_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{Q},k}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})} \cdot t_0^k = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}}(t_0).$$

The DT partition function $\Phi_{Q,W}(t)$ of a one-loop quiver with potential was found by Davison-Meinhardt [DM15b], and the BPS invariants for the class [2C] follow directly from their computation.

Lemma 6.8. Let $a \in \mathbb{N}$ be the maximal integer such that s^a divides $2f_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})$, then

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) = \text{Sym}\left(\frac{\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}(1-[\mu_{a}])}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}}-\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t_{0}\right).$$

In particular BPS_[2C] = $\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}(1 - [\mu_a])$ and BPS_{k[2C]} = 0 for k > 1.

Proof. By [DM15b, Theorem 6.4] the right hand side is exactly $\Phi_{Q,W}(t_0)$.

§6.2 | Motivic point count

Next we calculate the BPS invariants for the phase $\theta = \theta_{pt} = \Theta([pt])$. As in chapter 3, we let \mathcal{M}^{θ} denote the moduli stack of semistable modules of phase θ , let $\mathcal{C} = \mathcal{M}_{Q,W_f} \cap \mathcal{N}$ be the stack of nilpotent representations satisfying the relations of the Jacobi algebra Jac (Q, W_f) , and write $\mathcal{C}^{\theta} = \mathcal{C} \cap \mathcal{M}^{\theta}$. The BPS invariants for the phase θ are determined

by the partition function

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) = \int_{[\mathbb{C}^{\theta} \to \mathbb{C}]} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)}|_{\mathbb{C}} = \sum_{k \ge 0} \int_{\mathbb{C}^{\theta}_{(k,2k)}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W)} \cdot t_0^k t_1^{2k},$$

associated to the class $[\mathcal{C}^{\theta} \to \mathcal{C}]$ in the Hall algebra on \mathcal{C} . By Lemma 4.14 the only *stable* modules of phase θ are the images $\Psi(\mathcal{O}_p)$ of point sheaves supported on $p \in \mathbb{C}$ under the derived equivalence $\Psi: D^b_{\mathcal{C}}(Y) \to D^b_{\mathrm{fd}}(\Lambda)$. All other semistable modules are extensions of stable modules, and therefore correspond to the images of finite length sheaves supported on \mathbb{C} .

We will show how the partition function decomposes along the support of these finite length sheaves. Fix a point $p \in C$, and define \mathcal{C}^p to be the closed substack of \mathcal{C}^{θ} parametrising semistable modules M such that $\Psi^{-1}(M)$ is a skyscraper sheaf on p. Likewise, let \mathcal{C}° be the open substack of \mathcal{C}^{θ} parametrising finite length sheaves with support in the complement $C \setminus \{p\}$. Consider the partition functions

$$\Phi^{\circ}(t) = \int_{[\mathcal{C}^{\circ} \to \mathcal{C}]} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W_{f})}|_{\mathcal{C}}, \quad \Phi^{p}(t) = \int_{[\mathcal{C}^{p} \to \mathcal{C}]} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W_{f})}|_{\mathcal{C}}$$

obtained by integrating the vanishing cycle over the two substacks. Then we have the following.

Lemma 6.9. There is a decomposition $\Phi^{\theta}(t) = \Phi^{\circ}(t) \cdot \Phi^{p}(t)$.

Proof. Because the integration map is a homomorphism, it suffices to show the identity

$$[\mathcal{C}^{\theta} \to \mathcal{C}] = [\mathcal{C}^{\circ} \to \mathcal{C}] \star [\mathcal{C}^{p} \to \mathcal{C}]$$
(6.6)

in the motivic Hall algebra. Consider the substack $\mathcal{Y} \subset \mathcal{E}xt$, parametrising those short exact sequences

$$0 \to M^{\circ} \to M \to M^p \to 0,$$

with M° in \mathbb{C}° and M^{p} in $\mathbb{C}_{\delta_{2}}^{p}$. The right hand side of (6.6) is then the class $[\mathcal{Y} \to \mathbb{C}]$ of the map $\mathcal{Y} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}xt \to \mathbb{C}$ which maps a short-exact sequence to its middle term. Because an extension of semistable modules of phase θ is again semistable of phase θ , this map factors as $\mathcal{Y} \to \mathbb{C}^{\theta} \hookrightarrow \mathbb{C}$, and we claim that this factorisation identifies the classes $[\mathcal{Y} \to \mathbb{C}]$ and $[\mathbb{C}^{\theta} \hookrightarrow \mathbb{C}]$ in K(St/ \mathbb{C}). By [Bri12, Lemma 3.2] it is sufficient to check that functor $\mathcal{Y}(\mathbb{C}) \to \mathbb{C}^{\theta}(\mathbb{C})$ on \mathbb{C} -points is an equivalences of categories. The support property guarantees that this is true: a semistable module M of phase θ is the image $M = \Psi(\mathcal{F})$ of a finite length sheaf on \mathbb{C} , hence it is the unique extension $M \simeq M^{\circ} \oplus M^{p}$ of the modules

$$M^{\circ} := \Psi(\mathcal{F}|_{\mathbb{A}^1}), \quad M^p = \Psi(\mathcal{F}|_p),$$

in $\mathcal{C}^{\circ}(\mathbb{C})$ and $\mathcal{C}^{p}(\mathbb{C})$. Hence any object of $\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{C})$ lifts uniquely to $\mathcal{Y}(\mathbb{C})$.

The explicit construction for the substacks \mathcal{C}^p and \mathcal{C}° is analogous to the construction in §2.1.2. The moduli space $\operatorname{Rep}_{(1,2)}^{\theta}(Q)$ of semistable representations is covered by two open charts $\operatorname{Rep}_{(1,2)}^{\theta}(Q) = U_y \cup U_x$, where

$$U_y = \{ \rho \mid \det(\rho(c) \mid \rho(yc)) \neq 0 \}, \quad U_x := \{ \rho \mid \det(\rho(c) \mid \rho(xc)) \neq 0 \}.$$

The curve C parametrises the nilpotent representations of $\operatorname{Rep}_{(1,2)}^{\theta}(Q)$, so we can stratify accordingly: we fix the point p to correspond to the unique nilpotent representation in the complement of U_y , which is the semistable nilpotent representation ρ_p such that $\rho_p(yc) = 0$. With this choice of p, the stack \mathcal{C}° parametrises semistable nilpotent Jac(Q, W)-representations ρ such that the matrix det $(\rho(c) \mid \rho(yc))$ is invertible. Hence, \mathcal{C}° is precisely the intersection of the nilpotent locus \mathcal{N} with the critial locus of tr(W)restricted to the open substack

$$\mathcal{M}^{\circ} := \prod_{k \ge 0} \left\{ \rho \in \operatorname{Rep}_{(k,2k)}(Q) \mid (\rho(c) \mid \rho(yc)) \text{ is invertible} \right\} / \operatorname{GL}_{(k,2k)}.$$

To compute the partition function Φ° , it is convenient to rewrite \mathcal{M}° as the moduli stack of a different quiver. Consider the quiver \mathcal{Q} with a unique vertex and 9 loops

$$\mathcal{Q}_1 = \{ \alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3, \beta_1, \beta_2, \beta_3, \gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3 \}.$$

Let $\operatorname{loc}_y \colon \mathbb{C}Q_{\operatorname{cyc}} \to \mathbb{C}Q_{\operatorname{cyc}}$ be the composition of the trace map $\operatorname{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}} \colon \operatorname{Mat}_{3\times 3}(\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}) \to \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}$ with the homomorphism $\mathbb{C}Q \to \operatorname{Mat}_{3\times 3}(\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q})$ defined on generators as

$$s \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} \gamma_{3} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad c \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad d \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \beta_{1} & \beta_{2} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

$$x \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \gamma_{2} & \beta_{3} - \gamma_{1} \gamma_{3} \\ 0 & \gamma_{1} & \alpha_{3} - \gamma_{2} \end{pmatrix}, \quad y \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \alpha_{1} + \gamma_{3} \\ 0 & 1 & \alpha_{2} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(6.7)

Then $\mathcal{W} = \operatorname{loc}_y(W_f) \in \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}_{\operatorname{cyc}}$ is a potential on \mathcal{Q} , and we have the following.

Lemma 6.10. There is an isomorphism $\mathcal{M}^{\circ} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q}}$ that pulls back $\operatorname{tr}(W_f)$ to $\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})$.

Proof. Fix $\delta = (k, 2k)$ and consider the tautological representation τ on $\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)$: the $\mathbb{C}[\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)]$ -valued representation corresponding to the identity across the isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)(\mathbb{C}[\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)]) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Sch}}(\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q), \operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)).$$

Let $A = (\tau(c) | \tau(yc))$ denote the $\mathbb{C}[\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)]$ -valued $2k \times 2k$ -matrix obtained by adjoining the block matrices $\tau(c)$ and $\tau(yc)$. Then \mathcal{M}° is the stack quotient $U/\operatorname{GL}_{\delta}$ of

the invariant subspace

$$U = \operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}[\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)][(\det A)^{-1}] \subset \operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q).$$

There is a closed subspace $V \subset U$ defined by the vanishing of the $(2k)^2$ entries in the matrix $A - \mathrm{Id}_{2k \times 2k}$. We claim that U is a GL_{2k} -torsor over V with respect to the action of subgroup $\mathrm{GL}_{2k} \simeq {\mathrm{Id}} \times \mathrm{GL}_{2k} \subset \mathrm{GL}_{\delta}$. To show this, consider the invertible $\mathbb{C}[U]$ -valued matrix

$$g = \left(\begin{array}{c|c} \operatorname{Id}_{k \times k} & 0\\ \hline 0 & A^{-1} \end{array} \right) \in \operatorname{GL}_{\delta}(\mathbb{C}[U]).$$

then the family $g \cdot \tau$ of representations satisfies $(g \cdot \tau(c) | g \cdot \tau(yc)) = \mathrm{Id}_{2k \times 2k}$ and hence defines a map $U \to V$. The GL_{2k} -action restricts to a free & transitive action on the fibres of this map, which shows that U is indeed a GL_{2k} -torsor over V. It follows that

$$\mathfrak{M}^{\circ} \simeq U/\operatorname{GL}_{\delta} \simeq V/\operatorname{GL}_{k}.$$

Because V is affine, any k-dimensional representation of \mathcal{Q} with values in $\mathbb{C}[V]$ determines a map $V \to \operatorname{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q})$ via $\operatorname{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q})(\mathbb{C}[V]) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{Sch}}(V, \operatorname{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q}))$. We can construct one such $\mathbb{C}[V]$ -valued representation as follows. The tautological representation τ restricted to the space V is of the form

$$\tau(s), \quad \tau(c) = \left(\frac{\operatorname{Id}_{k \times k}}{0}\right), \quad \tau(d) = \left(\begin{array}{c|c} d_0 & d_1 \end{array}\right),$$
$$\tau(x) = \left(\frac{x_{00} & x_{01}}{x_{10} & x_{11}}\right), \quad \tau(y) = \left(\frac{0 & y_{01}}{\operatorname{Id}_{k \times k} & y_{11}}\right),$$

where $\tau(s), d_0, d_1, x_{00}, x_{01}, x_{10}, x_{11}, y_{01}, y_{11}$ are $\mathbb{C}[V]$ -valued $k \times k$ matrices. Hence there is a representation $\sigma \in \operatorname{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q})(\mathbb{C}[V])$ which maps the loops in \mathcal{Q} to

$$\begin{aligned} \sigma(\alpha_1) &= y_{01} - \tau(s), \quad \sigma(\alpha_2) = y_{11}, \quad \sigma(\alpha_3) = x_{11} + x_{00}, \\ \sigma(\beta_1) &= d_0, \quad \sigma(\beta_2) = d_1, \quad \sigma(\beta_3) = x_{01} + x_{10}\tau(s), \\ \sigma(\gamma_1) &= x_{10}, \quad \sigma(\gamma_2) = x_{00}, \quad \sigma(\gamma_3) = \tau(s). \end{aligned}$$

One checks that this map is a GL_k -equivariant isomorphism, and therefore yields an isomorphism $\mathcal{M}^{\circ} \simeq V/\operatorname{GL}_k \simeq \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k}$ of moduli stacks. Moreover, by comparing the above with (6.7) one sees that the isomorphism identifies the functions $\operatorname{tr}(W_f)$ and $\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})$ on the two spaces. Repeating this process for all k and taking the disjoint union gives the required isomorphism.

The contribution of the stratum \mathcal{C}° can now be calculated as follows.

Lemma 6.11. The contribution of the stratum \mathbb{C}° is

$$\Phi^{\circ}(t) = \operatorname{Sym}\left(\sum_{k \ge 1} \frac{\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{3}{2}}[\mathbb{A}^1]}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t_0^k t_1^{2k}\right)$$

Proof. The potential $\mathcal{W} = \operatorname{loc}_y(W_f) \in \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}_{\operatorname{cyc}}$ has the following form:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{W} &= \log_y (x^2 y - f(y) + c dy^2 - s dc + 2 f_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})) \\ &= \alpha_1 \beta_1 + \alpha_2 \beta_2 + \alpha_3 \beta_3 + [\gamma_1, \gamma_2] \gamma_3 + \alpha_1 ([\gamma_1, \gamma_2] + \alpha_3 \gamma_1) - \alpha_3 \gamma_1 \gamma_3 \\ &+ \alpha_2 ((\alpha_3 - \gamma_2)^2 + \gamma_1 \beta_3 - \gamma_1^2 \gamma_3) - \text{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}} \left(f \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \alpha_1 + \gamma_3 \\ 1 & \alpha_2 \end{pmatrix} \right) + 2 f_{\text{even}}(\gamma_3^{\frac{1}{2}}). \end{aligned}$$

We will construct an automorphism $\psi \colon \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q} \to \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}$ which maps \mathcal{W} to the simplified form $\sum_{i=1,2,3} \alpha_i \beta_i + \mathcal{W}_{\min}$, for some minimal potential $\mathcal{W}_{\min} = \mathcal{W}_{\min}(\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3)$. By inspection, the potential can be written as

$$\mathcal{W} = \alpha_1 \beta_1 + \alpha_2 \beta_2 + \alpha_3 \beta_3 + \alpha_1 \cdot u_1 + \alpha_2 \cdot u_2 + \alpha_3 \cdot u_3 + [\gamma_1, \gamma_2] \gamma_3 - \operatorname{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}} \left(f \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \gamma_3 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \right) + 2 f_{\operatorname{even}}(\gamma_3^{\frac{1}{2}}).$$

for nc-polynomials u_i of order ≥ 2 such that u_i only depends on the γ -variables and on α_j , β_j for j > i. Consider the automorphisms $\psi_1, \psi_2, \psi_3 \colon \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q} \to \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}$ which map

$$\psi_i(\beta_i) = \beta_i - u_i$$

and send the other generators to themselves. Then $\psi_i(u_j) = u_j$ for j > i, and one sees that the composition $\psi := \psi_3 \circ \psi_2 \circ \psi_1$ maps \mathcal{W} to $\psi(\mathcal{W}) = \sum_{i=1,2,3} \alpha_i \beta_i + \mathcal{W}_{\min}$ where

$$\mathcal{W}_{\min} = [\gamma_1, \gamma_2]\gamma_3 - \operatorname{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}}\left(f\left(\begin{smallmatrix}0 & \gamma_3\\ 1 & 0\end{smallmatrix}\right)\right) + 2f_{\operatorname{even}}(\gamma_3^{\frac{1}{2}}).$$

is the minimal potential on the loops γ . By inspection the last two terms cancel:

$$\operatorname{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}}\left(f\left(\begin{smallmatrix}0&\gamma_{3}\\1&0\end{smallmatrix}\right)\right) = \operatorname{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}}\left(\begin{smallmatrix}f_{\operatorname{even}}(\gamma_{3}^{\frac{1}{2}})&0\\0&f_{\operatorname{even}}(\gamma_{3}^{\frac{1}{2}})\end{smallmatrix}\right) + \operatorname{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}}\left(\begin{smallmatrix}0&f_{\operatorname{odd}}(\gamma_{3}^{\frac{1}{2}})\gamma_{3}^{\frac{1}{2}}\\f_{\operatorname{odd}}(\gamma_{3}^{\frac{1}{2}})\gamma_{3}^{-\frac{1}{2}}&0\end{smallmatrix}\right) = 2f_{\operatorname{even}}(\gamma_{3}^{\frac{1}{2}})$$

so that \mathcal{W}_{\min} is simply given by the cubic term $[\gamma_1, \gamma_2]\gamma_3$.

Let $\mathcal{J} \subset \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q}}$ be a finite type substack of $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q}}$, then by motivic Thom-Sebastiani

$$\int_{\mathcal{J}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W_{f})} = \int_{\mathcal{J}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(\psi(\mathcal{W}))} = \int_{\mathcal{J} \cap \{\alpha_{i} = \beta_{i} = 0\}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}([\gamma_{1}, \gamma_{2}]\gamma_{3})}$$

In particular, this applies to the images \mathcal{J}_k of the strata $\mathcal{C}^{\circ}_{(k,2k)} \subset \mathcal{M}^{\circ}$ under the isomorphism $\mathcal{M}^{\circ} \simeq \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q}}$ in Lemma 6.10. It then follows from the main result of [BBS13] that the partition function $\Phi^{\circ}(t)$ is a motivic count of the points on $\mathbb{A}^1 \subset \mathbb{A}^3$, which is

$$\Phi^{\circ}(t) = \sum_{k \ge 0} \int_{\mathcal{J}_k \cap \{\alpha_i = \beta_i = 0\}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}([\gamma_1, \gamma_2]\gamma_3)} \cdot t_0^k t_1^{2k} = \mathrm{Sym}\left(\sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{3}{2}}[\mathbb{A}^1]}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t_0^k t_1^{2k}\right). \qquad \Box$$

For the second partition function we proceed in a similar fashion. As in Lemma 6.10, for each $\delta = (k, 2k)$ define the matrix $A = (\tau(c) | \tau(xc))$ where τ still denotes the tautological representation. Then there is an open neighbourhood \mathcal{U} of \mathcal{C}^p_{δ} in $\mathcal{M}^{\theta}_{\delta}$ of the form $\mathcal{U} \simeq U/\operatorname{GL}_{\delta}$, where

$$U = \operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}[\operatorname{Rep}_{\delta}(Q)][\det A^{-1}].$$

As before, U is a GL_{2k} -torsor over the closed subspace $V \subset U$ defined by the entries of the matrix $A - \operatorname{Id}_{2k \times 2k}$, so that $\mathcal{U} \simeq V/\operatorname{GL}_k$. The restriction of τ to V is of the form

$$\begin{aligned} \boldsymbol{\tau}(s), \quad \boldsymbol{\tau}(c) &= \left(\frac{\mathrm{Id}_{k \times k}}{0}\right), \quad \boldsymbol{\tau}(d) = \left(\begin{array}{c|c} d_0 & d_1 \end{array}\right), \\ \boldsymbol{\tau}(x) &= \left(\frac{0 & x_{01}}{\mathrm{Id}_{k \times k} & x_{11}}\right), \quad \boldsymbol{\tau}(y) = \left(\frac{y_{00} & y_{01}}{y_{10} & y_{11}}\right), \end{aligned}$$

for $\mathbb{C}[V]$ -valued $k \times k$ -matrices $\tau(s), d_0, d_1, x_{01}, x_{11}, y_{00}, y_{01}, y_{10}, y_{11}$. and there is a GL_k equivariant isomorphism $V \to \mathrm{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q})$ determined by the family of representations $\sigma \in \mathrm{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q})(\mathbb{C}[V])$ which takes the following values on generators:

$$\begin{aligned} \sigma(\alpha_1) &= -d_0, & \sigma(\alpha_2) &= x_{01}, & \sigma(\alpha_3) &= x_{11}, \\ \sigma(\beta_1) &= \tau(s) - y_{00}^2 - y_{01}y_{10}, & \sigma(\beta_2) &= y_{00} + y_{11}, & \sigma(\beta_3) &= y_{01}, \\ \sigma(\gamma_1) &= y_{10}, & \sigma(\gamma_2) &= y_{00}, & \sigma(\gamma_3) &= d_1, \end{aligned}$$

Again, the isomorphism of stacks $\mathcal{V}_k \simeq \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k}$ identifies $\operatorname{tr}(W_f)$ with the trace of the potential $\mathcal{W} = \operatorname{loc}_x(W_f)$ on \mathcal{Q} , where $\operatorname{loc}_x \colon \mathbb{C}Q_{\operatorname{cyc}} \to \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}_{\operatorname{cyc}}$ is the composition of the trace $\operatorname{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}} \colon \operatorname{Mat}_{3\times 3}(\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}) \to \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}$ with the homomorphism $\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q} \to \operatorname{Mat}_{3\times 3}(\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q})$ which maps the generators of \mathcal{Q} to

$$s \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} \beta_1 + \gamma_2^2 + \beta_3 \gamma_1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad c \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad x \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \alpha_2 \\ 0 & 1 & \alpha_3 \end{pmatrix},$$
$$d \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -\alpha_1 & \gamma_3 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad y \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \gamma_2 & \beta_3 \\ 0 & \gamma_1 & \beta_2 - \gamma_2 \end{pmatrix}.$$

One can check that the isomorphism identifies \mathcal{C}^p with the critical locus $\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}}$.

Lemma 6.12. There is an equality

$$\Phi^{p}(t) = \text{Sym}\left(\sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{3}{2}}[\text{pt}]}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t_{0}^{n} t_{1}^{2n}\right).$$

Proof. As in Lemma 6.11, we calculate the motivic contribution via the potential

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{W} &= \log_x (x^2 y - f(y) + c dy^2 - s dc + 2 f_{\text{even}}(s^{\frac{1}{2}})) \\ &= \alpha_1 \beta_1 + \alpha_2 \beta_2 + \alpha_3 \beta_3 + \gamma_3 [\gamma_1, \gamma_2] + \alpha_2 \alpha_3 \gamma_1 + \alpha_3^2 (\beta_2 - \gamma_2) + \gamma_3 \beta_2 \gamma_1 \\ &+ 2 f_{\text{even}} ((\beta_1 + \gamma_2^2 + \beta_3 \gamma_1)^{\frac{1}{2}}) - \log_x (f(y)). \end{aligned}$$

on the completed quiver $\mathbb{C}\hat{Q}$. Below, we will construct a formal automorphism of $\mathbb{C}\hat{Q}$ that maps \mathcal{W} to a potential of the form $\sum_i \alpha_i \beta_i + \gamma_3 [\gamma_1, \gamma_2]$. Note that this is sufficient to yield the required identity: the isomorphism $\mathcal{U} \simeq \mathcal{M}_Q$ identifies \mathcal{C}^p with the nilpotent locus $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{M}_Q$, and the theorem of [BBS13] again yields

$$\begin{split} \Phi^{p}(t) &= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathcal{C}^{p}_{(k,2k)}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(W_{f})} t_{0}^{k} t_{1}^{2k} = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{k}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(\sum_{i} \alpha_{i} \beta_{i} + \gamma_{3}[\gamma_{1},\gamma_{2}])} t_{0}^{k} t_{1}^{2k} \\ &= \mathrm{Sym}\left(\sum_{k\geq 1} \frac{\mathbb{L}^{-3/2}[\mathrm{pt}]}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot t_{0}^{k} t_{1}^{2k}\right). \end{split}$$

To construct the automorphism, we first write \mathcal{W} as

$$\mathcal{W} = \alpha_1 \beta_1 + \alpha_2 \beta_2 + \alpha_3 \beta_3 + \gamma_3 [\gamma_1, \gamma_2] + u \cdot \beta_1 + \alpha_2 (\alpha_3 \gamma_1) + \alpha_3 (-\alpha_3 \gamma_2) + w \cdot \beta_3 + (\alpha_3^2 + \gamma_1 \gamma_2 + v) \cdot \beta_2 + 2f_{\text{even}}(\gamma_2) - \text{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}} \begin{pmatrix} f(\gamma_2) & 0 \\ \dots & f(-\gamma_2) \end{pmatrix},$$
(6.8)

for $u = u(\beta_1, \beta_3, \gamma_1, \gamma_2)$ of order ≥ 1 , and $v = v(\beta_2, \beta_3, \gamma_1, \gamma_2)$, $w = w(\beta_3, \gamma_1, \gamma_2)$ of order ≥ 3 . Note moreover, that the last two terms in (6.8) cancel by a parity argument:

$$\operatorname{tr}_{\mathcal{Q}}\left(\begin{smallmatrix}f(\gamma_{2}) & 0\\ \dots & f(-\gamma_{2})\end{smallmatrix}\right) = f_{\operatorname{even}}(\gamma_{2}) + f_{\operatorname{even}}(-\gamma_{2}) + f_{\operatorname{odd}}(\gamma_{2}) + f_{\operatorname{odd}}(-\gamma_{2}) = 2f_{\operatorname{even}}(\gamma_{2}).$$

Let $\psi_1,\psi_2,\psi_3\colon\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}\to\mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}$ be the automorphisms which map

$$\psi_1(\alpha_1) = \alpha_1 - u, \quad \psi_2(\beta_2) = \beta_2 - \alpha_3 \gamma_1, \quad \psi_3(\alpha_2) = \alpha_2 - \alpha_3^2 - \gamma_1 \gamma_2 - \psi_2(v),$$

and act as the identity on the other generators. By construction, these map \mathcal{W} to

$$\begin{split} \psi_3(\psi_2(\psi_1(\mathcal{W}))) &= \alpha_1\beta_1 + \alpha_2\beta_2 + \alpha_3\beta_3 + \gamma_3[\gamma_1,\gamma_2] \\ &+ w \cdot \beta_3 + \alpha_3 \cdot (-\alpha_3\gamma_2 - \gamma_1\alpha_3^2 - \gamma_1^2\gamma_2 - \gamma_1\psi_2(v)). \end{split}$$

Because the terms on the bottom line are of order ≥ 3 , one can use a recursive algorithm analogous to [DWZ08, §3] to further reduce the cross-terms order by order: one defines automorphisms $\psi_n : \mathbb{C}Q \to \mathbb{C}Q$, trivial up to order n-1, a sequence of nc-polynomials $w^{(n)}(\beta_1, \beta_3, \gamma_1, \gamma_2), v^{(n)} = v^{(n)}(\beta_1, \gamma_1, \gamma_2)$, and $\mathcal{W}_{\min}^{(n)}(\gamma_1, \gamma_2)$ of orders $\geq n-1, \geq n-1$, and $\geq n$ respectively, such that $\psi_n(\psi_{n-1}(\cdots \psi_1(\mathcal{W})))$ is of the form

$$\alpha_1\beta_1+\alpha_2\beta_2+\alpha_3\beta_3+\mathcal{W}^{(3)}_{\min}+\ldots+\mathcal{W}^{(n)}_{\min}+w^{(n)}\beta_3+\alpha_3v^{(n)}.$$

The existence of the above data can be shown by induction on the base case

$$\mathcal{W}_{\min}^{(3)} = \gamma_3[\gamma_1, \gamma_2], \quad w^{(3)} = w, \quad v^{(3)} = -\alpha_3\gamma_2 - \gamma_2\alpha_3^2 - \gamma_1^2\gamma_2 - \gamma_1\psi(v).$$

Suppose the data ψ_n , $\mathcal{W}_{\min}^{(n)}$, $v^{(n)}$, $w^{(n)}$ as above are given for $n \leq N$, then we construct the automorphism ψ_{N+1} by letting

$$\psi_{N+1}(\alpha_2) = \alpha_2 + w^{(N)}, \quad \psi_{N+1}(\beta_3) = \beta_3 + v^{(N)},$$

and sending all other generators to themselves. By assumption, this satisfies

$$\begin{split} \psi_{N+1}(\cdots(\psi_1(\mathcal{W}))) &= \alpha_1 \beta_1 + \alpha_2 \beta_2 + \alpha_3 \beta_3 + \mathcal{W}_{\min}^{(3)} + \ldots + \mathcal{W}_{\min}^{(N)} \\ &+ w^{(N)} v^{(N)} - \psi_{N+1}(w^{(N)}) v^{(N)} - w^{(N)} \psi_{N+1}(v^{(N)}). \\ &+ (\psi_{N+1}(w^{(N)}) - w^{(N)}) \beta_3 + \alpha_3(\psi_{N+1}(v^{(N)}) - v^{(N)}). \end{split}$$

The bottom two lines contain only terms of order $\geq (N-1)^2 \geq N+1$. Hence, these lines can be written (up to cyclic permutation) as $\mathcal{W}_{\min}^{(n)} + w^{(n)}\beta_3 + \alpha_2 v^{(n)}$ for nc-polynomials of the claimed form. By induction the required data then exists for all $n \geq 4$.

The limit $\psi = \lim_{n \to \infty} \psi_n \circ \cdots \circ \psi_1$ is a well-defined formal automorphism $\widehat{\mathbb{CQ}} \to \widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}$, and maps \mathcal{W} to the nc-powerseries

$$\psi(\mathcal{W}) = \sum_{i=1}^{3} \alpha_i \beta_i + \mathcal{W}_{\min} = \sum_{i=1}^{3} \alpha_i \beta_i + \gamma_3 [\gamma_1, \gamma_2] + \mathcal{W}'_{\min}$$

where \mathcal{W}'_{\min} a nc-powerseries in the variables γ_1, γ_2 . Because ψ is an automorphism on $\widehat{\mathbb{CQ}}$, it induces an isomorphism $\operatorname{Jac}(\mathcal{Q}, \psi(\mathcal{W})) \simeq \operatorname{Jac}(\mathcal{Q}, \mathcal{W}) \simeq \mathbb{C}[[\mathcal{O}_{Y,p}]]$ onto the ring of formal functions at p. In particular, the Jacobi algebra is commutative, so that the cyclic derivatives of \mathcal{W}_{\min} are contained in the (completed) commutator ideal. In particular, because \mathcal{W}'_{\min} is only a function of γ_1, γ_2 we find:

$$\partial_{\gamma_1} \mathcal{W}'_{\min} \equiv 0 \mod ([\gamma_1, \gamma_2])_{top}, \quad \partial_{\gamma_2} \mathcal{W}'_{\min} \equiv 0 \mod ([\gamma_1, \gamma_2])_{top}, \quad \partial_{\gamma_3} \mathcal{W}'_{\min} = 0.$$

A moment of reflection shows¹ that $\mathcal{W}_{\min} = \gamma_3[\gamma_1, \gamma_2] + q \cdot [\gamma_1, \gamma_2]$ for some nc-polynomial q of order ≥ 2 . One final automorphism $\gamma_3 \mapsto \gamma_3 - q$ then maps \mathcal{W}_{\min} to $\gamma_3[\gamma_1, \gamma_2]$, as required. The result follows.

Adding up the contributions of \mathcal{C}° and \mathcal{C}^{p} now yields the desired DT invariants.

Proposition 6.13. The BPS invariants are $BPS_{k[pt]} = \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{3}{2}}[\mathbb{P}^1]$ for all $k \ge 1$.

Proof. By Lemma 6.9 the partition function decomposes as $\Phi^{\theta}(t) = \Phi^{\circ}(t) \cdot \Phi^{p}(t)$, so it follows from Lemma 6.11, Lemma 6.12 and the properties of the plethystic exponential

¹One can for example, apply the Euler identity $\sum_{i} \gamma_i \partial_{\gamma_i} H = n \cdot H$ to the homogeneous parts.

that

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) = \text{Sym}\left(\sum_{k \ge 0} \frac{\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{3}{2}}\left([\mathbb{A}^{1}] + [\text{pt}]\right)}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} t_{0}^{k} t_{1}^{2k}\right).$$

Remark 6.14. In the framework of [BBS13] the BPS invariants are interpreted as a virtual count of points, and are *defined* as the restriction of the *virtual motive* of Y:

$$[Y]_{\text{virt}}|_{\mathcal{C}} = \mathbb{L}^{-3/2}[\mathbb{P}^1].$$

The proposition shows that the invariants $BPS_{k[pt]}$, which we compute in the framework of [KS08], are in fact given by this virtual motive.

§ 6.3 | Invariants for the class [C]

Finally we calculate the BPS invariants $BPS_{[C]}$. By Proposition 6.1 these invariants are equal to $BPS_{k[S_1]}$ (as $[S_1] = [\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}}(-1)]$) and can therefore be calculated via:

$$\operatorname{Sym}\left(\sum_{k\geq 1}\frac{\operatorname{BPS}_{k[C]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}}-\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}}\cdot t_{1}^{k}\right)=\Phi^{\theta}(t)=\sum_{k\geq 0}\int_{\mathcal{C}_{(0,k)}^{\theta}}\Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(W_{f})},$$

where $\theta = \theta_{C,0} = \Theta([S_1])$. As in §6.1, we see that the stability condition is trivial on the space $\operatorname{Rep}_{(0,k)}(Q)$, and the moduli space \mathcal{M}^{θ} is isomorphic to the moduli space $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q}}$ of a quiver \mathcal{Q} with a unique vertex and loops $\mathcal{Q}_1 = \{x, y\}$. The potential restricts to $\mathcal{W} = x^2 y - f(y) \in \mathbb{C}\mathcal{Q}_{cyc}$ and the BPS invariants are determined by the partition function of $(\mathcal{Q}, \mathcal{W})$ via

$$\Phi^{\theta}(t) = \sum_{k \ge 0} \int_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{Q},k}} \phi_{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})} \cdot t_1^k = \Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}}(t).$$

To calculate this partition function explicitly, one would have to use the integration formula of Denef-Loeser, which requires one to find an embedded resolution of the zero locus $\{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}) = 0\}$ in $\operatorname{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q})$. We are able to find such an embedded resolution for k = 1, but for k > 2 the dimension of $\operatorname{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q})$ is at least 8 and finding a suitable embedded resolution is rather complicated.

Instead, we will determine the realisations $BPS_{k[C]}^{mmhs} := \chi_{mmhs}(BPS_{k[C]})$ in the Grothendieck ring of monodromic mixed Hodge structures. As shown in [DM20], this realisation coincides with the class $[\mathcal{BPS}_k]$ of a monodromic mixed Hodge structure

$$\mathcal{BPS}_k := \mathrm{H}_c\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k}, \left(\phi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})}^{\mathrm{mmhs}} \mathrm{IC}_{\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k}}\right)^{\mathrm{nilp}}\right),$$

where $\mathcal{M}_k \to \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k} := \operatorname{Rep}_k(\mathcal{Q})//\operatorname{GL}_k(\mathbb{C})$ is the associated *coarse moduli scheme* of $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k}$, and the cohomology with compact support takes values in the image of the intersection complex $\operatorname{IC}_{\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},k}}$ under the vanishing cycle functor $\phi_{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})}^{\operatorname{mmhs}}$, restricted to the nilpotent locus. The following follows from the main result of [Dav19].

Lemma 6.15. \mathcal{BPS}_k vanishes for k > 2.

Proof. By [Dav19, Theorem B] the monodromic mixed Hodge structures \mathcal{BPS}_k are all concentrated in degree 0, and by [Dav19, Proposition 5.2] the dimension $\dim_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathcal{BPS}_k)$ of their degree 0 part is given by the Gopakumar-Vafa invariant n_k of the flop. Because Y is a length $\ell = 2$ flop, the GV invariant n_k vanishes if $k > \ell = 2$ and \mathcal{BPS}_k is therefore trivial for k > 2.

Corollary 6.16. BPS^{mmhs}_{k[C]} = 0 for <math>k > 2.</sub>

§ 6.3.1 | The realisation for k = 2

The coarse moduli space $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2}$ is a smooth scheme.

Lemma 6.17. $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2} \simeq \mathbb{A}^5$

Proof. As shown by Procesi [Pro84], the ring of GL₂-invariant functions on the space of representations $\operatorname{Rep}_2(\mathbb{C}\langle x_1,\ldots,x_n\rangle)$ of the free algebra $\mathbb{C}\langle x_1,\ldots,x_n\rangle$ is the ring of trace functions $\operatorname{tr}(p): \rho \mapsto \operatorname{tr}(\rho(p))$ of noncommutative polynomials $p \in \mathbb{C}\langle x_1,\ldots,x_n\rangle$, subject to the relations

$$tr(p_1p_2p_3) + tr(p_1p_3p_2) = tr(p_1p_2)tr(p_3) + tr(p_1p_3)tr(p_2) + tr(p_1)tr(p_2p_3) - tr(p_1)tr(p_2)tr(p_3).$$
(6.9)

for any triple of noncommutative polynomials p_1, p_2, p_3 . In the case of two generators the trace ring is the polynomial ring (see [LP87, Proposition II.3.1]), hence

$$\mathcal{M}_2(\mathcal{Q}) = \operatorname{Rep}_2(\mathcal{Q}) / \!/ \operatorname{GL}_2 \simeq \operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}[\operatorname{tr}(x), \operatorname{tr}(y), \operatorname{tr}(x^2), \operatorname{tr}(y^2), \operatorname{tr}(xy)]. \qquad \Box$$

Because $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2}$ is smooth, its intersection complex $\mathrm{IC}_{\mathcal{M}_2(\mathcal{Q})}$ is trivial, and we can calculate the BPS invariant of the function $\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})$ on the coarse scheme.

Lemma 6.18. Let $\{0\} \subset \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2}$ denote the origin, then there is an equality

$$\mathrm{BPS}_{2[C]}^{\mathrm{mmhs}} = \chi_{\mathrm{mmhs}} \left(\int_{\{0\}} \varphi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})} \right),$$

where on the right-hand side $tr(\mathcal{W})$ is regarded as a function on $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2}$.

Proof. Because $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2} \simeq \mathbb{A}^5$ is smooth of dimension 5, its intersection complex is simply

$$\operatorname{IC}_{\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2}} = \underline{\mathbb{Q}}[\dim \mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2}] = \underline{\mathbb{Q}}[5],$$

where \mathbb{Q} denotes the constant sheaf with value \mathbb{Q} on $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2}$. It then follows from the

monodromic version of [DL98, Theorem 4.2.1] (see [Dav19, §2.7]), that

$$\chi_{\rm mmhs}\left(\int_{\{0\}} \Phi_{\rm tr}(\mathcal{W})\right) = \left[H_c\left(\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2}, \left(\Phi_{\rm tr}(\mathcal{W})\underline{\mathbb{Q}}[5]\right)^{\rm nilp}\right)\right].$$

and the right hand side of the equation is precisely $[\mathcal{BPS}_2] = BPS_{2[C]}^{mmhs}$.

Proposition 6.19. Let a be the maximal integer such that y^{2a} divides $f_{even}(y)$, then

$$\mathrm{BPS}_{2[\mathrm{C}]}^{\mathrm{mmhs}} = \chi_{\mathrm{mmhs}} \left(\mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}} (1 - [\mu_a]) \right).$$

Proof. Substituting $p_1 = p_2 = y$ and $p_3 = y^n$ into (6.9), there is a relation

$$2 \cdot \operatorname{tr}(y^{n+2}) = \operatorname{tr}(y^2) \operatorname{tr}(y^n) + 2 \cdot \operatorname{tr}(y^{n+1}) \operatorname{tr}(y) - \operatorname{tr}(y)^2 \operatorname{tr}(y^n),$$

in the coordinate ring of $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{Q},2}$ for every n > 0. Therefore, there exists a polynomial $v(\operatorname{tr}(y), \operatorname{tr}(y^2))$ so that $\operatorname{tr}(f(y))$ is of the form

$$\operatorname{tr}(f(y)) = \operatorname{tr}(y) \cdot v(\operatorname{tr}(y), \operatorname{tr}(y^2)) + f_{\operatorname{even}}(\operatorname{tr}(y^2)).$$

Likewise, substituting $p_1 = p_2 = x$, $p_3 = y$ into equation (6.9) gives an expression

$$2\operatorname{tr}(x^2y) = \operatorname{tr}(x^2)\operatorname{tr}(y) + 2\operatorname{tr}(xy)\operatorname{tr}(x) - \operatorname{tr}(x)^2\operatorname{tr}(y),$$

which gives an expression for $tr(x^2y)$ as a polynomial in the traces of degree 2 terms. Choosing the coordinates

$$a_{1} = \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr}(x^{2}) - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr}(x)^{2} - v(\operatorname{tr}(y), \operatorname{tr}(y^{2})), \quad b_{1} = \operatorname{tr}(y),$$
$$a_{2} = \operatorname{tr}(xy), \quad b_{2} = \operatorname{tr}(x), \quad z = \operatorname{tr}(y),$$

one finds that $tr(\mathcal{W})$ can be written as the polynomial

$$\operatorname{tr}(x^2y - f(y)) = a_1b_1 + a_2b_2 - f_{\operatorname{even}}(z^{\frac{1}{2}}).$$

By assumption $f_{\text{even}}(\gamma^{\frac{1}{2}}) = u(\gamma) \cdot \gamma^a$ for $u(\gamma)$ invertible on some neighbourhood of the nilpotent locus. Then it follows from the Thom-Sebastiani identity that

$$\int_{\{0\}} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})} = \int_{\{0\}} \Phi_{a_1 b_1 + a_1 b_2 + u(z) \cdot z^a} = \int_{\mathbb{A}_z^1} \Phi_{z^a} = \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}} (1 - [\mu_a]).$$

§ 6.3.2 | The BPS invariant for k = 1

The first BPS invariant $BPS_{[C]}$ is the linear term in the partition function $\Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}}(T)$: the plethystic exponential has the first order expansion $Sym(\sum_{k>1} a_k \cdot T^k) = 1 + a_1 \cdot T + \dots$ so the partition function is of the form

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{Q},\mathcal{W}}(T) = 1 + \frac{\text{BPS}_{[C]}}{\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}} \cdot T + (\dots \text{ higher order terms in } T \dots).$$

Hence $\operatorname{BPS}_{[C]}$ can be calculated as the motivic integral of $\phi_{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})}$ on the origin in $\operatorname{Rep}_1(\mathcal{Q}) \simeq \mathbb{A}^2$. The function $\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}) = x^2y - f(y) \in \mathbb{C}[x, y]$ has an isolated singularity at the origin, so we can fix an open neighbourhood $U \hookrightarrow \operatorname{Rep}_1(\mathcal{Q})$ of the origin $\{0\} \subset \mathbb{A}^2 \simeq \operatorname{Rep}_1(\mathcal{Q})$ which does not contain any other singularities. Then

$$BPS_{[C]} = (\mathbb{L}^{\frac{1}{2}} - \mathbb{L}^{-\frac{1}{2}}) \cdot \int_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{Q},1}} \phi_{tr(\mathcal{W})} = \int_{\{0\}} \phi_{tr(\mathcal{W})} = \int_{U} \phi_{tr(\mathcal{W})}|_{U}.$$

To calculate the right-hand side we construct an embedded resolution $h: X \to U$ of the divisor $Z := \{ \operatorname{tr}(W) = 0 \}$ such that h^*Z has normal crossings: i.e. every prime component of h^*Z is a smooth codimension 1 subvariety of X and the intersection of any set of components is defined by a regular sequence.

As before let $a, b \in \mathbb{N}$ be the maximal integers such that y^{2a} divides $f_{\text{even}}(y)$ and such that y^{2b} divides $f_{\text{odd}}(y)$. Then the embedded resolution depends on a and b as follows.

Proposition 6.20. If $a \leq b$ there exists an embedded resolution $h: X \to U$ such that

$$h^*Z = L_1 + L_2 + \sum_{k=2}^{a} (2k-1) \cdot E_{2k-1} + 2a \cdot E_{2a} + 4a \cdot E_{4a},$$

where L_1 and L_2 are the components of the strict transform of Z and the E_i are exceptional curves. These components intersect each other as follows:



Proposition 6.21. If a > b there exists an embedded resolution $h: X \to U$ such that

$$h^*Z = L_1 + L_2 + \sum_{k=2}^{b} (2k-1) \cdot E_{2k-1} + (2b+1) \cdot E_{2b+1},$$

where L_1 and L_2 are the components of the strict transform of Z and the E_i are excep-

tional curves. These components intersect each other as follows:



The resolutions can be found via a sequence of blowups of points, a straightforward but somewhat long computation which we include in appendix A.

To compute the motives we use the formula of Denef-Loeser recalled in §3.1.1. Write h^*Z as a sum $\sum_{i\in I} m_i E_i$ of prime divisors E_i with multiplicity $m_i > 0$ ranging over an index set I, and let E_J and E_J° be the strata for subsets $J \subset I$. Looijenga [Loo02] defines the following degree $m_I = \gcd\{m_j \mid j \in J\}$ cover $D_J \to E_J$ of E_J : let $g: \widetilde{X} \to \mathbb{A}^1$ be the normalisation of the base-change

$$\mathbb{A}^1 \times_{\mathbb{A}^1} X \longrightarrow X$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow^{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W}) \circ h}$$

$$\mathbb{A}^1 \xrightarrow{z \mapsto z^{m_I}} \mathbb{A}^1$$

 $\widetilde{X} \to X$ is a μ_I -fold cover of X, and $D_J \to E_J$ is the restriction to $E_J \subset X$. This cover has a canonical μ_{m_I} -action via its action on \mathbb{A}^1 . We will also denote by $D_J^\circ \to E_J^\circ$ the restriction to the open subspace E_J° , which is a regular cover with Galois group μ_{m_J} . To ease notation, we write D_j , etc. instead of $D_{\{j\}}$, etc. if $J = \{j\}$ is a one-element set.

Proposition 6.22. The BPS invariant is

$$BPS_{[C]} = \begin{cases} \mathbb{L}^{-1}(1 - [D_{4a}]) + 2 & a \le b \\ \mathbb{L}^{-1}(1 - [D_{2b+1}]) + 3 & a > b \end{cases}$$

where D_{4a} has genus a with an μ_{4a} -action and D_{2b+1} is genus b with an μ_{2b+1} action.

Proof. Given a resolution as above, the Denef-Loeser formula for the motivic integral is

$$\mathbb{L}^{\dim U/2} \cdot \int_{U} \Phi_{\operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{W})} = [Z] - \sum_{\varnothing \neq J \subset I} (1 - \mathbb{L})^{|J| - 1} [D_{J}^{\circ}],$$

where D_J° carries the $\hat{\mu}$ action induced from the μ_{m_J} -action. For the case $a \leq b$, the explicit expression can then be read off from the diagram in 6.20: write $E_1 = L_1$ and

 $E_2 = L_2$ and let $I = \{1, 2, 3, 5, \dots, 2a - 1, 2a, 4a\}$ then the formula expands to

$$\mathbb{L} \cdot \int_{U} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})} = [Z] - [D_{1}^{\circ}] - [D_{2}^{\circ}] - (1 - \mathbb{L})[D_{\{1,3\}}^{\circ}] - (1 - \mathbb{L})[D_{\{2,4a\}}^{\circ}] - \sum_{i=2}^{a} [D_{2i-1}^{\circ}] - (1 - \mathbb{L}) \sum_{i=2}^{a-1} [D_{\{2i-1,2i+1\}}^{\circ}] - [D_{2a}^{\circ}] - [D_{4a}^{\circ}] - (1 - \mathbb{L})[D_{\{4a,2a\}}^{\circ}] - (1 - \mathbb{L})[D_{\{2a-1,4a\}}].$$

We will reduce this expression line by line. The divisor L_1 appears with multiplicity $m_1 = 1$, so that $D_1 = L_1$ is a trivial cover and $D_1^{\circ} \subset L_1$ is the complement of the intersection point, which lies above the singularity of tr(\mathcal{W}); similarly for L_2 . Because $L_1 \sqcup L_2$ is the strict transform of Z, it is isomorphic to Z outside the singular locus, so that

$$[Z] - [D_1^\circ] - [D_2^\circ] = ([Z] - 1) - ([L_1] + [L_2] - 2) + 1 = 1.$$

Likewise, the intersection points of $L_1 \cap E_3$ and $L_2 \cap E_{4a}$ have a trivial cover, so that

$$-(1-\mathbb{L})[D^{\circ}_{\{1,3\}}] - (1-\mathbb{L})[D^{\circ}_{\{2,4a\}}] = 2\mathbb{L} - 2$$

For i = 2, ..., a - 1, the exceptional $E_{2i-1} \simeq \mathbb{P}^1$ has multiplicity $m_{2i-1} = 2i - 1$ and intersects E_{2i+1} in a point with multiplicity gcd(2i-1, 2i+1) = 1. It follows that each cover $D_{2i-1} \to E_{2i-1}$ is connected, and therefore restricts to a regular covering

$$D_{2i-1}^{\circ} \to E_{2i-1}^{\circ} \simeq \mathbb{G}_m,$$

for each i = 2, ..., a. The only connected cover is $D_{2i-1}^{\circ} \simeq \mathbb{G}_m$, which means that the map $D_{2i-1}^{\circ} \to E_{2i-1}^{\circ}$ is an equivariant isomorphism. Hence in $\operatorname{Mot}^{\widehat{\mu}}(\mathbb{C})$ there is an equality

$$[D_{2i-1}^{\circ}] = [E_{2i-1}^{\circ}] = \mathbb{L} - 1.$$

It follows that these curves and their intersections contribute

$$-\sum_{i=2}^{a} [D_{2i-1}^{\circ}] - (1-\mathbb{L})\sum_{i=2}^{a-1} [D_{\{2i-1,2i+1\}}^{\circ}] = (a-1)(1-\mathbb{L}) - (a-2)(1-\mathbb{L}) = 1-\mathbb{L}$$

Likewise, D_{2a-1} intersects D_{4a} in a point with multiplicity gcd(2a - 1, 4a) = 1 and contributes

$$-(1-\mathbb{L})[D_{\{2a,4a\}}] = \mathbb{L} - 1.$$

The curve E_{2a} only intersects E_{4a} in a single point, so that $E_{2a}^{\circ} \simeq \mathbb{A}^1$, which has only the trivial μ_{2a} -cover $D_{2a}^{\circ} = (\mathbb{A}^1)^{\sqcup 2a} \to \mathbb{A}^1$ for which μ_{2a} permutes the sheets. Hence there is an equivariant isomorphism $D_{2a}^{\circ} \simeq \mathbb{A}^1 \times \mu_{2a}$, and it follows that $[D_{2a}] = \mathbb{L}[\mu_{2a}]$. Likewise, the intersection $E_{2a} \cap E_{4a}$ is a point which is covered by $E_{\{2a,4a\}} = \mu_{2a}$ because the multiplicity is gcd(2a, 4a) = 2a. Adding these two contributions gives:

$$-[D_{2a}^{\circ}] - (1 - \mathbb{L})[D_{\{2a,4a\}}^{\circ}] = -\mathbb{L}[\mu_{2a}] - (1 - \mathbb{L})[\mu_{2a}] = -[\mu_{2a}].$$

The curve E_{4a} intersects L_2 and E_{2a-1} in a point of multiplicity 1 and E_{2a} in a point of multiplicity 2a, so $D_{4a} \rightarrow E_{4a}$ is a connected cover with Euler characteristic

$$\chi(D_{4a}) = 4a\chi(E_{4a}^{\circ}) + (2+2a) = 4a\chi(\mathbb{P}^1 - 3\mathrm{pt}) - (2+2a) = 2 - 2a$$

Hence, D_{4a} is a smooth projective curve of genus a with equivariant motive

$$[D_{4a}] = [D_{4a}^{\circ}] + 2 + [\mu_{2a}].$$

Collection the terms found above, it follows that the motivic integral is

$$\int_{U} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})} = \mathbb{L}^{-1} \left(1 + 2\mathbb{L} - 2 + (1 - \mathbb{L}) + (\mathbb{L} - 1) - [\mu_{2a}] - [D_{4a}] + 2 + [\mu_{2a}] \right)$$
$$= \mathbb{L}^{-1} (1 - [D_{4a}]) + 2.$$

The case a > b proceeds in much the same way, and yields the motivic integral

$$\mathbb{L} \int_{U} \Phi_{\mathrm{tr}(\mathcal{W})} = 1 + (b-1)(1-\mathbb{L}) + (b+2)(\mathbb{L}-1) - [D_{2b+1}] + 3$$
$$= (1 - [D_{2b+1}]) + 3\mathbb{L},$$

where D_{2b+1} is a genus b curve with an μ_{2b+1} action.

To complete the calculation, we will make the Hodge structure and monodromy on the curves D_{4a} and D_{2b+1} explicit. We recall some generalities.

Suppose C_g is a smooth projective curve of genus g over \mathbb{C} with $\rho: \mu_i \hookrightarrow \operatorname{Aut}(C_g)$ an action of μ_i . The components of its integral (co-)homology

$$\mathrm{H}^{\bullet}(C_g,\mathbb{Z})\simeq\mathbb{Z}\oplus\mathbb{Z}^{2g}[1]\oplus\mathbb{Z}[2]\simeq\mathrm{H}_{\bullet}(C_g,\mathbb{Z})$$

carry an induced action $\mathrm{H}^{i}(\rho, \mathbb{Z})$ of μ_{i} . Because the action preserves effective classes, it is trivial on $\mathrm{H}^{0}(C_{g}, \mathbb{Z})$ and $\mathrm{H}^{2}(C_{g}, \mathbb{Z})$, so we may concentrate on the middle cohomology. The middle cohomology of a smooth projective curve has a pure Hodge structure

$$\mathrm{H}^{n}(C_{g},\mathbb{Z})\otimes_{\mathbb{Z}}\mathbb{C}=\mathrm{H}^{n}(C_{g},\mathbb{C})\simeq\bigoplus_{p+q=n}\mathrm{H}^{p,q}(C_{g}),$$

with $\mathrm{H}^{p,q}(C_g) \simeq \overline{\mathrm{H}^{q,p}(C_g)}$. The summands $\mathrm{H}^{p,q}(C_g)$ are isomorphic to $\mathrm{H}^q(C_g, \Omega_{C_g}^p)$ by the degeneration of the Hodge-to-de Rham spectral sequence, and the action of μ_i restricts to each summand in the Hodge decomposition

$$\mathrm{H}^{1}(C_{g},\mathbb{C})\simeq\mathrm{H}^{1}(C_{g},\mathcal{O}_{C_{g}})\oplus\mathrm{H}^{0}(C_{g},\Omega^{1}_{C_{g}}),$$

Each summand is a g-dimensional complex representation of μ_i , which decomposes as
a direct sum of irreducible representations labeled by their characters ξ^{j} . Moreover, $\mathrm{H}^{1}(C_{g}, \mathcal{O}_{C_{g}}) \simeq \overline{\mathrm{H}^{0}(C_{g}, \Omega^{1}_{C_{g}})}$ as dual representations.

Proof of Proposition 6.6. The curve D_{4a} is a ramified cover $q: D_{4a} \to \mathbb{P}^1$ of degree 4a. By Birkhoff-Grothendieck, the push-forward $q_*\mathcal{O}_{D_{4a}}$ splits as a direct sum $\bigoplus_{i=0}^{4k} L_i$ of line bundles L_i on \mathbb{P}^1 . It follows from [Ste77, Lemma 3.14] that this decomposition can be chosen to be invariant with respect to the monodromy action, with μ_{4a} acting with weight *i* on L_i . Furthermore, the degrees of these linebundles are determined by the multiplicities of the components that intersect E_{4a} in the diagram of proposition 6.20. The components E_{4a} intersects the components L_2, E_{2a}, E_{2a-1} of multiplicities 1, 2a, 2a - 1 each in a single point, so Steenbrink's formula yields

$$L_i := \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1} \left(-i + \left\lfloor \frac{i}{4a} \right\rfloor + \left\lfloor \frac{2a \cdot i}{4a} \right\rfloor + \left\lfloor \frac{(2a-1) \cdot i}{4a} \right\rfloor \right),$$

where $\lfloor - \rfloor : \mathbb{Q} \to \mathbb{Z}$ is the floor function. Some pleasant modular arithmetic shows that

$$L_{i} \simeq \begin{cases} \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{1}}(-1) & i = 2j, \\ \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{1}}(-1) & i = 2j - 1, j \leq a, \\ \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^{1}}(-2) & i = 2j - 1, j > a. \end{cases}$$

Because the morphism $q: D_{4a} \to \mathbb{P}^1$ is affine, $\mathrm{H}^1(D_{4a}, \mathcal{O}_{D_{4a}}) \simeq \mathrm{H}^1(\mathbb{P}^1, q_*\mathcal{O}_{D_{4a}})$ and the Hodge decomposition contains exactly a summand ξ^i for each *i* such that $L_i \simeq \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1}(-2)$:

$$\mathrm{H}^{1}(D_{4a},\mathcal{O}_{D_{4a}})=\xi^{2a+1}\oplus\xi^{2a+3}\oplus\cdots\oplus\xi^{4a-3}\oplus\xi^{4a-1}.$$

The second summand $\mathrm{H}^{0}(D_{4a}, \Omega_{D_{4a}}^{1})$ is obtained by duality. Likewise, the curve D_{2b+1} is a ramified cover $q: D_{2b+1} \to \mathbb{P}^{1}$ of degree 2b + 1 and the decomposition $q_*\mathcal{O}_{D_{2b+1}} = \bigoplus_{i=0}^{2b+1} L_i$ can be chosen invariantly, with μ_{2k+1} acting on L_i by weight *i*. Because the curve E_{2b+1} intersects E_{2b-1} of multiplicity 2b - 1 and has a double intersection with the curve L_2 , which has multiplicity 1, these line bundles are

$$L_i := \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1} \left(-i + 2 \left\lfloor \frac{i}{2b+1} \right\rfloor + \left\lfloor \frac{(2b-1) \cdot i}{2b+1} \right\rfloor \right) \simeq \begin{cases} \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1}(-1) & i \le b, \\ \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1}(-2) & i > b. \end{cases}$$

Taking the first cohomology once more, one finds

$$\mathrm{H}^{1}(D_{2b+1},\mathcal{O}_{D_{2b+1}}) = \xi^{b+1} \oplus \xi^{b+2} \oplus \cdots \oplus \xi^{2b-1} \oplus \xi^{2b},$$

with $\mathrm{H}^{0}(D_{2b+1}, \Omega^{1}_{D_{2b+1}})$ being the dual representation.

Appendix A

Blowup calculations

Here we prove propositions 6.20 and 6.21 by constructing an embedded resolution over $U \subset \mathbb{A}^2$ of the divisor $Z \subset U$ defined by

$$Z := \{0 = \mathcal{W} = x^2 y - f(y)\}.$$

In what follows we decompose the parameter f as $f(y) = y^{k+1} \cdot u(y)$ for $k \ge 2$ such that the factor u(y) is invertible on the neighbourhood U.

We construct an embedded resolution via a sequence of blowups. Consider the blowup π : Bl $\mathbb{A}^2 \to \mathbb{A}^2$ of the origin, which is a gluing Bl $\mathbb{A}^2 = \mathbb{A}^2 \cup \mathbb{A}^2$ of two affine charts, and write

$$\pi_x \colon \mathbb{A}^2 \to \mathbb{A}^2, \quad \pi_x(x, y) = (xy, y), \quad \pi_y \colon \mathbb{A}^2 \to \mathbb{A}^2, \quad \pi_y(x, y) = (x, xy),$$

for the restriction of π to these charts. Let $N = \lfloor \frac{k}{2} \rfloor$, then blowing up N times gives a resolution with N + 1 charts, on which the resolution restricts to the maps

$$\pi_y, \quad \pi_x \circ \pi_y, \quad \pi_x \circ \pi_x \circ \pi_y, \quad \dots, \quad \pi_x^{N-1} \circ \pi_y, \quad \pi_x^N$$

The pullback of Z through the resolution is locally given by

$$(\pi_x^j \circ \pi_y)^* Z = \left\{ y^{2j+1} x^{2j+3} (1 - x^{k-2-2j} y^{k-2j} \cdot u(xy)) = 0 \right\}.$$

for j < N on the first N charts and on the remaining chart by the equation

$$(\pi_x^N)^* Z = \left\{ y^{2N+1} (x^2 - y^{k-2N} \cdot u(y)) = 0 \right\}.$$

Then the pullback is normal-crossing on the former N charts.

Lemma A.1. The divisor $(\pi_x^j \circ \pi_y)^* Z$ has normal-crossing singularities when restricted to the pre-image of $U \subset \mathbb{A}^2$. *Proof.* The pullback of Z is the sum of the following prime divisors with multiplicity

$$(\pi_x^j \circ \pi_y)^* Z = (2j+1) \cdot \{y=0\} + (2j+3) \cdot \{x=0\} + \{1 - x^{k-2-2j}y^{k-2j} \cdot u(xy) = 0\}.$$

Each of the prime divisors appearing in this sum is smooth on $(\pi_x^j \circ \pi_y)^{-1}(U)$, so it suffices to check that their intersections are generated by a regular system of parameters. The only intersection to consider is the intersection of the axes $\{y = 0\}$ and $\{x = 0\}$ in the origin. This is clearly normal-crossing because x, y is a regular system of parameters for the equation xy = 0.

Lemma A.2. If k = 2N then $(\pi_x^N)^*Z$ is normal-crossing on $(\pi_x^N)^{-1}(U)$.

Proof. For k = 2N, the pullback of Z is following sum of divisors with multiplicity

$$(\pi_x^N)^* Z = 2N \cdot \{y = 0\} + \{x^2 - u(y) = 0\}.$$

Note that $x^2 - u(y)$ is not necessarily irreducible, but nonetheless defines a smooth reduced curve in $(\pi_X^N)^{-1}(U)$. It therefore suffices to show that the intersections of this curve with the *x*-axis are generated by a regular system of parameters. Let *c* be one of the square roots of $u(0) \neq 0$, then the curve intersects the *x*-axis at the points (c, 0)and (-c, 0). The defining equation of the curve can be put into the form

$$x^{2} - u(y) = x_{-}x_{+} - (u(y) - c^{2})$$

where $x_{\pm} := x \pm c$. Then x_{\pm} is invertible at the point (0, c) and

$$y, \quad x_{-}x_{+} - (u(y) - c^2)$$

is a regular system of parameters for the equation $y(x_{-}x_{+} - u(y) - c^2)$ in $\mathcal{O}_{(0,c)}$. It follows that $(\pi_x^N)^*Z$ is normal crossing at (0, c), and similarly it is normal crossing at (0, -c).

The proof of proposition 6.21 now follows easily from the previous two lemmas.

Proof of proposition 6.21. The condition a > b implies that y^{2b+1} is the lowest term in f(y), so that the divisor Z is defined by the equation

$$y(x^2 - y^{2b} \cdot u(y)),$$

where u(y) is invertible with a leading term that is odd. Hence, we set N = b, and define $h: X = \bigcup_{j=0}^{N} X_j \to U$ as the gluing of the N + 1 charts

$$X_0 = \pi_y^{-1}(U), \quad \dots, \quad X_{N-1} = (\pi_x^{N-1} \circ \pi_y)^{-1}(U), \quad X_N = (\pi_X^N)(U),$$

as schemes over U via the maps $\pi_x^j \circ \pi_y$ and π_x^N . Then the previous two lemmas show

that h^*Z is a normal-crossing divisor, and it remains to show that h^*Z is the sum of the prime divisors $L_1, E_3, \ldots, E_{2N+1}, L_2$ with the stated multiplicities and intersections. On the chart X_0 the divisor h^*Z restricts to π_y^*Z , which is a sum of three prime divisors

$$L_1 = \{y = 0\}, \quad E_3|_{X_0} = \{x = 0\}, \quad L_2|_{X_0} = \{1 - x^{k-2}y^k u(xy) = 0\}$$

with multiplicities 1, 3 and 1 respectively. The lines L_1 and $E_3|_{X_0}$ meet in the origin and do no intersect $L_2|_{X_0}$. On the charts X_j for $j = 1, \ldots, N-1$ the divisor h^*Z restricts to $(\pi_x^j \circ \pi_y^*Z)$, which is a sum of prime divisors

$$E_{2j+1}|_{X_j} = \{y = 0\}, \quad E_{2j+3}|_{X_j} = \{x = 0\}, \quad L_2|_{X_j} = \{1 - x^{k-2-2j}y^{k-2j}u(xy) = 0\}$$

with multiplicities 2j + 1, 2j + 3 and 1 respectively, with the former two intersecting in the origin. On the chart X_N the divisor h^*Z restricts to $(\pi_x^N)^*Z$, which is a sum of two prime divisors

$$E_{2N+1}|_{X_N} = \{y = 0\}, \quad L_2|_{X_N} = \{x^2 = u(y)\},\$$

with multiplicities 2N + 1 and 1 respectively. By inspection, E_3, \ldots, E_{2N+1} form a chain of intersecting rational curves meeting eachother in a single point. Likewise L_1 meets E_3 in a single point, while L_2 meets E_{2N+1} in two points, which are the distinct solutions of $x^2 = u(0)$.

For the defining equation in 6.20 the parameter k = 2N + 1 = 2a - 1 is odd, and $(\pi_x^N)^* Z$ is not normal crossing. One needs to blowup twice more.

Lemma A.3. The following divisors are normal-crossing on the pre-images of U:

$$(\pi_x^N \circ \pi_y)^* Z = \{ y^{2N+2} (x^2 y - u(y)) = 0 \}$$

$$(\pi_x^{N+1} \circ \pi_y)^* Z = \{ y^{2N+1} x^{4N+4} (1 - y \cdot u(xy)) = 0 \}$$

$$(\pi_x^{N+2})^* Z = \{ y^{4N+4} x^{2N+2} (x - u(xy)) = 0 \}$$

Proof. In all three cases the axes $\{y = 0\}$ and $\{x = 0\}$ are smooth and intersect only in the origin. By assumption the polynomial u has a constant term, which implies the curves $x^2y = u(y)$, 1 = yu(xy), and x = u(xy) are smooth. The $(\pi_x^N \circ \pi_y)^*Z$ is therefore normal-crossing, because the intersection

$$\{y = 0\} \cap \{x^2y - u(y) = 0\} = \emptyset.$$

The radical of the defining equation for the second divisor is $xy(1 - y \cdot u(xy))$. The curve $\{1 = y \cdot u(xy)\}$ does not intersect the axis $\{y = 0\}$ and intersects $\{x = 0\}$ in the

point p = (0, 1/u(0)). The variable y is invertible in the local ring \mathcal{O}_p , so

$$x, \quad y(y-1/u(0)),$$

is a regular system of parameters defining $xy(1 - y \cdot u(xy))$ in \mathcal{O}_p . It follows that the second divisor is normal-crossing. The radical of the third defining equation is yx(x - u(xy)). The curve $\{x = u(xy)\}$ does not intersect the axis $\{x = 0\}$ and intersects $\{y = 0\}$ in the point p = (u(0), 0). The intersection is again normal crossing, as yx(x - u(xy)) has the regular system of parameters

$$y, \quad x(x-u(xy)),$$

because $u(0) \neq 0$ implies x is invertible in \mathcal{O}_p .

The proof of proposition 6.20 now follows analogously to the proof of proposition 6.21.

Proof of proposition 6.20. The divisor Z is defined by the equation

$$y(x^2 - y^{2a-1} \cdot u(y)),$$

for u(y) invertible on U. Set N = a - 1 and define $h: X = \bigcup_{j=0}^{N+2} X_j \to U$ as the gluing of the N + 3 charts

$$X_0 = \pi_y^{-1}(U), \quad \dots, \quad X_{N+1} = (\pi_x^{N-1} \circ \pi_y)^{-1}(U), \quad X_{N+2} = (\pi_X^{N+2})(U),$$

as schemes over U via the maps $\pi_x^j \circ \pi_y$ and π_x^{N+2} . As in the proof of 6.21 we obtain a curve L_1 of multiplicity 1 in X_0 and a chain of exceptional \mathbb{P}^1 's E_3, \ldots, E_{2N+1} of multiplicities $3, \ldots, 2N + 1$ glued from the lines in the charts X_0, \ldots, X_N . The remaining terms are E_{4N+4} , which is glued from

$$E_{4N+4}|_{X_{N+1}} = \{ x^{4N+4} = 0 \}, \quad E_{4N+4}|_{X_{N+2}} = \{ y^{4N+4} = 0 \},$$

and has multiplicity 4N + 4 = 4a, the divisor E_{2N+2} , which is glued from

$$E_{2N+2}|_{X_N} = \{ y^{4N+2} = 0 \}, \quad E_{2N+2}|_{X_{N+2}} = \{ x^{2N+2} = 0 \},$$

and has multiplicity 2N + 2 = 2a, and the curve L_2 which is given by the equation x = u(xy) on the chart X_{N+2} . By inspection, E_{4N+4} meets L_2 and E_{2N+2} in separate points on the chart X_{N+2} and meets E_{2N+1} on the chart X_{N+1} . The components L_2 and E_{2N+2} do not intersect any other divisor.

References

| [AI12] | Takuma Aihara and Osamu Iyama. "Silting mutation in triangulated cat- egories". In: <i>Journal of the London Mathematical Society</i> 85.3 (Feb. 2012). |
|---------|--|
| [AIR14] | Takahide Adachi, Osamu Iyama, and Idun Reiten. " τ -tilting theory". In: Compositio Mathematica 150.3 (Mar. 2014). |
| [Asa21] | Sota Asai. "The wall-chamber structures of the real Grothendieck groups". In: Advances in Mathematics 381 (2021). |
| [BBS13] | Kai Behrend, Jim Bryan, and Balázs Szendrői. "Motivic degree zero Don- aldson–Thomas invariants". In: <i>Inventiones mathematicae</i> 192.1 (Apr. 2013). |
| [BD19] | Christopher Brav and Tobias Dyckerhoff. "Relative Calabi–Yau struc- tures". In: <i>Compositio Mathematica</i> 155.2 (2019). |
| [Bec90] | Thomas Becker. "Standard bases and some computations in rings of power series". In: <i>Journal of Symbolic Computation</i> 10.2 (1990). |
| [Bec93] | Thomas Becker. "Standard Bases in Power Series Rings: Uniqueness and Superfluous Critical Pairs". In: <i>Journal of Symbolic Computation</i> 15.3 (1993). |
| [BKC99] | Jim Bryan, Sheldon Katz, and Naichung Conan Leung. "Multiple Covers and the Integrality Conjecture for Rational Curves in Calabi-Yau Three- folds". In: <i>Journal of Algebraic Geometry</i> 10 (Nov. 1999). |
| [BKR01] | Tom Bridgeland, Alastair King, and Miles Reid. "The McKay correspon- dence as an equivalence of derived categories". In: <i>Journal of the American</i> <i>Mathematical Society</i> 14.3 (Mar. 2001). |
| [Bri02] | Tom Bridgeland. "Flops and derived categories". In: <i>Inventiones mathe-</i> <i>maticae</i> 147.3 (Mar. 2002). |
| [Bri12] | Tom Bridgeland. "An introduction to motivic Hall algebras". In: Advances in Mathematics 229.1 (2012). |

| [BST19] | Thomas Brüstle, David Smith, and Hipolito Treffinger. "Wall and cham- ber structure for finite-dimensional algebras". In: <i>Advances in Mathemat-</i> <i>ics</i> 354 (Oct. 2019). |
|---------|---|
| [BW17] | Gavin Brown and Michael Wemyss. "Gopakumar–Vafa Invariants Do Not Determine Flops". In: <i>Communications in Mathematical Physics</i> (Nov. 2017). |
| [Cal03] | Andrei Caldararu. The Mukai pairing, I: the Hochschild structure. Oct. 2003. arXiv: math/0308079 [math.AG]. |
| [CL10] | Cheol-Hyun Cho and Sangwook Lee. "Notes on Kontsevich-Soibelman's Theorem about Cyclic A -algebras". In: <i>International Mathematics Re-</i> <i>search Notices</i> 2011 (Feb. 2010). |
| [CM13] | Carina Curto and David R. Morrison. "Threefold flops via matrix factor- ization". In: <i>Journal of Algebraic Geometry</i> 22.4 (2013). |
| [Dav11] | Ben Davison. Invariance of orientation data for ind-constructible Calabi- Yau A_{∞} categories under derived equivalence. Oct. 2011. arXiv: 1006. 5475 [math.AG]. |
| [Dav19] | Ben Davison. Refined invariants of finite-dimensional Jacobi algebras. Mar. 2019. arXiv: 1903.00659 [math.AG]. |
| [DL98] | Jan Denef and F Loeser. "Motivic Igusa Zeta Functions". In: <i>Journal of Algebraic Geometry</i> 7.3 (1998). |
| [DL99] | Jan Denef and François Loeser. "Germs of arcs on singular algebraic vari- eties and motivic integration". In: <i>Inventiones mathematicae</i> 135.1 (Jan. 1999). |
| [DM15a] | Ben Davison and Sven Meinhardt. Donaldson-Thomas theory for cate- gories of homological dimension one with potential. Dec. 2015. arXiv: 1512.08898 [math.AG]. |
| [DM15b] | Ben Davison and Sven Meinhardt. "Motivic DT-invariants for the one loop quiver with potential". In: <i>Geometry and Topology</i> 19 (Oct. 2015). |
| [DM17] | Ben Davison and Sven Meinhardt. "The motivic Donaldson-Thomas in- variants of (-2)-curves". In: Algebra and Number Theory 11.6 (Aug. 2017). |
| [DM20] | Ben Davison and Sven Meinhardt. "Cohomological Donaldson–Thomas theory of a quiver with potential and quantum enveloping algebras". In: <i>Inventiones mathematicae</i> (Mar. 2020). |
| [DW16] | Will Donovan and Michael Wemyss. "Noncommutative deformations and flops". In: <i>Duke Mathematical Journal</i> 165.8 (June 2016). |
| [DW19a] | Will Donovan and Michael Wemyss. "Noncommutative enhancements of contractions". In: <i>Advances in Mathematics</i> 344 (2019). |

| [DW19b] | Will Donovan and Michael Wemyss. Stringy Kähler moduli, mutation and monodromy. July 2019. arXiv: 1907.10891 [math.AG]. |
|---------|--|
| [DWZ08] | Harm Derksen, Jerzy Weyman, and Andrei Zelevinsky. "Quivers with po- tentials and their representations I: Mutations". In: <i>Selecta Mathematica</i> 14.1 (Oct. 2008). |
| [Enr49] | F. Enriques. Le superficie algebriche. Zanichelli, 1949. |
| [Gan13] | Sheel Ganatra. Symplectic cohomology and duality for the wrapped Fukaya category. 2013. arXiv: 1304.7312 [math.SG]. |
| [GLM06] | Gil Guibert, François Loeser, and Michel Merle. "Iterated vanishing cycles, convolution, and a motivic analogue of a conjecture of Steenbrink".In: Duke Mathematical Journal 132 (Apr. 2006). |
| [Hir64] | Heisuke Hironaka. "Resolution of Singularities of an Algebraic Variety Over a Field of Characteristic Zero: I". In: Annals of Mathematics 79.1 (1964). |
| [HW19] | Yuki Hirano and Michael Wemyss. <i>Stability Conditions for 3-fold Flops</i> . 2019. arXiv: 1907.09742 [math.AG]. |
| [IR08] | Osamu Iyama and Idun Reiten. "Fomin-Zelevinsky Mutation and Tilting Modules over Calabi-Yau Algebras". In: <i>American Journal of Mathematics</i> 130.4 (2008). |
| [IW10] | Osamu Iyama and Michael Wemyss. "Maximal Modifications and Auslan- der–Reiten Duality for Non-isolated Singularities". In: <i>Inventiones math-</i> <i>ematicae</i> 197 (July 2010). |
| [IW11] | Osamu Iyama and Michael Wemyss. "Singular derived categories of \mathbb{Q} -factorial terminalizations and maximal modification algebras". In: Advances in Mathematics 261 (2011). |
| [IW20] | Osamu Iyama and Michael Wemyss. <i>Tits Cone Intersections and Applications</i> . in preparation. 2020. |
| [Joy07] | Dominic Joyce. "Motivic invariants of Artin stacks and 'Stack functions'". In: <i>The Quarterly Journal of Mathematics</i> 58.3 (June 2007). |
| [JS08] | Dominic Joyce and Yinan Song. "A theory of generalized Donaldson- Thomas invariants". In: <i>Memoirs of the American Mathematical Society</i> 217 (2008). |
| [Kaj07] | Hiroshige Kajiura. "Noncommutative Homotopy Algebras Associated with Open Strings". In: <i>Reviews in Mathematical Physics</i> 19.01 (2007). |
| [KaM92] | Sheldon Katz and David R. Morrison. "Gorenstein threefold singularities with small resolutions via invariant theory for Weyl groups". English (US). In: Journal of Algebraic Geometry 1.3 (1992). |

| [Kar19] | Joseph Karmazyn. "The length classification of threefold flops via non- commutative algebras". In: Advances in Mathematics 343 (2019). |
|---------|---|
| [Kat06] | Sheldon Katz. "Genus zero Gopakumar-Vafa invariants of contractible curves". In: <i>Journal of Differential Geometry</i> 79 (Feb. 2006). |
| [Kaw08] | Yjiro Kawamata. "Flops connect minimal models". In: <i>Publications of the research institute for mathematical sciences</i> (2008). |
| [Kaw20] | Yujiro Kawamata. Non-commutative deformations of perverse coherent sheaves and rational curves. 2020. arXiv: 2006.09547 [math.AG]. |
| [Kaw94] | Yujiro Kawamata. "General hyperplane sections of nonsingular flops in dimension 3". English. In: <i>Math. Res. Lett.</i> 1.1 (1994). |
| [Kel06] | Bernhard Keller. On differential graded categories. Feb. 2006. |
| [Kel98] | Bernhard Keller. "On the cyclic homology of ringed spaces and schemes." In: <i>Documenta Mathematica</i> 3 (1998). |
| [Kel99] | Bernhard Keller. "On the cyclic homology of exact categories". In: <i>Journal</i> of Pure and Applied Algebra 136.1 (1999). |
| [Kim20] | Yuta Kimura. <i>Tilting theory of noetherian algebras</i> . 2020. arXiv: 2006. 01677 [math.RT]. |
| [Kin94] | A. D. King. "Moduli of representations of finite dimensional algebras". In: The Quarterly Journal of Mathematics 45.4 (Dec. 1994). |
| [Kol89] | János Kollár. "Flops". In: Nagoya Math. J. 113 (1989). |
| [KoM98] | Janos Kollár and Shigefumi Mori. <i>Birational Geometry of Algebraic Va-</i> <i>rieties.</i> Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, 1998. |
| [KS08] | Maxim Kontsevich and Yan Soibelman. <i>Stability structures, motivic Don-</i> <i>aldson-Thomas invariants and cluster transformations.</i> 2008. arXiv: 0811. 2435 [math.AG]. |
| [KS09] | M. Kontsevich and Y. Soibelman. "Notes on A_{∞} -Algebras, A_{∞} -Categories and Non-Commutative Geometry". In: <i>Homological Mirror Symmetry:</i> New Developments and Perspectives. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2009. |
| [KY11] | Bernhard Keller and Dong Yang. "Derived equivalences from mutations of quivers with potential". In: <i>Advances in Mathematics</i> 226.3 (2011). |
| [Lau81] | Henry B. Laufer. "On \mathbb{CP}^1 as an Exceptional Set". In: <i>Recent Developments in Several Complex Variables. (AM-100).</i> Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1981. |
| [Lef03] | Kenji Lefèvre-Hasegawa. <i>Sur les A-infini catégories</i> . 2003. arXiv: math/0310337 [math.CT]. |

| [Lod97] | J.L. Loday. <i>Cyclic Homology</i> . Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 1997. |
|----------|---|
| [Loo02] | Eduard Looijenga. "Motivic measures." In: <i>Séminaire Bourbaki. Volume</i> 1999/2000. Exposés 865–879. Paris: Société Mathématique de France, 2002. |
| [LP87] | Lieven Le Bruyn and Claudio Procesi. "Etale local structure of matrix invariants and concomitants". In: Jan. 1987. |
| [Lun10] | Valery A. Lunts. "Categorical resolution of singularities". In: <i>Journal of Algebra</i> 323.10 (2010). |
| [MMNS12] | Andrew Morrison, Sergey Mozgovoy, Kentaro Nagao, and Balázs Szen- drői. "Motivic Donaldson-Thomas invariants of the conifold and the re- fined topological vertex". English. In: <i>Adv. Math.</i> 230.4-6 (2012). |
| [Mor88] | Shigefumi Mori. "Flip theorem and the existence of minimal models for 3-folds". English. In: J. Am. Math. Soc. 1.1 (1988). |
| [Orl16] | Dmitri Orlov. "Smooth and proper noncommutative schemes and gluing of DG categories". In: <i>Advances in Mathematics</i> 302 (2016). |
| [Pin83] | Henry C. Pinkham. "Factorization of birational maps in dimension 3". In: <i>Singularities, Part 2 (Arcata, Calif., 1981)</i> . Vol. 40. Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1983. |
| [Pro84] | C Procesi. "Computing with 2 by 2 matrices". In: <i>Journal of Algebra</i> 87.2 (1984). |
| [PT09] | R. Pandharipande and R. P. Thomas. "Curve counting via stable pairs in the derived category". In: <i>Inventiones mathematicae</i> 178.2 (Nov. 2009). |
| [Rei02] | Markus Reineke. "The Harder-Narasimhan system in quantum groups and cohomology of quiver moduli". In: <i>Inventiones Mathematicae</i> 152 (Apr. 2002). |
| [Rei83] | Miles Reid. "Minimal models of canonical 3-folds". In: <i>Algebraic varieties and analytic varieties (Tokyo, 1981)</i> . Vol. 1. Adv. Stud. Pure Math. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1983. |
| [Ric89] | Jeremy Rickard. "Morita Theory for Derived Categories". In: Journal of the London Mathematical Society s2-39.3 (June 1989). eprint: https: //academic.oup.com/jlms/article-pdf/s2-39/3/436/2470128/s2- 39-3-436.pdf. |
| [She16] | Nick Sheridan. "On the Fukaya category of a Fano hypersurface in projec- tive space". In: <i>Publications mathématiques de l'IHÉS</i> 124.1 (Nov. 2016). |
| [Shk13] | Dmitriy Shklyarov. "Hirzebruch-Riemann-Roch-type formula for DG al- gebras". In: <i>Proceedings of The London Mathematical Society</i> 106 (2013). |

| [Stacks] | The Stacks Project Authors. <i>Stacks Project</i> . https://stacks.math.columbia.edu. 2021. |
|----------|---|
| [Ste77] | J.H.M. Steenbrink. "Mixed Hodge Structures on the Vanishing Cohomol- ogy". In: Real and Complex Singularities (Proc. Nordic Summer School, Oslo, 1976, pp. 525-563) (1977). |
| [Sze08] | Bálazs Szendrői. "Non-commutative Donaldson-Thomas theory and the conifold". In: <i>Geometry and Topology</i> 12 (2008). |
| [Thu15] | Lê Quy Thuong. "Proofs of the integral identity conjecture over algebraically closed fields". In: <i>Duke Mathematical Journal</i> 164.1 (Jan. 2015). |
| [Tod14] | Yukinobu Toda. "Multiple cover formula of generalized DT invariants I: Parabolic stable pairs". In: <i>Advances in Mathematics</i> 257 (2014). |
| [Tod15] | Yukinobu Toda. "Non-commutative width and Gopakumar–Vafa invariants". In: <i>Manuscripta Mathematica</i> 148.3 (Nov. 2015). |
| [VdB04a] | M. Bergh. "Non-commutative Crepant Resolutions". In: <i>The legacy of Niels Henrik Abel</i> (2004). |
| [VdB04b] | Michel Van den Bergh. "Three-dimensional flops and noncommutative rings". In: <i>Duke Mathematical Journal</i> 122.3 (Apr. 2004). |
| [VdB10] | Michel Van den Bergh. "Calabi-Yau algebras and superpotentials". In: <i>Selecta Mathematica</i> 21 (Aug. 2010). |
| [Wem18] | Michael Wemyss "Flops and clusters in the homological minimal model |

[Wem18] Michael Wemyss. "Flops and clusters in the homological minimal model programme". In: *Inventiones Mathematicae* 211.2 (Feb. 2018).